

## LUND UNIVERSITY

#### Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiological demands in combat

Larsson, Jonas

2022

Document Version: Förlagets slutgiltiga version

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Larsson, J. (2022). Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiological demands in combat. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

#### General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00 Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiological demands in combat

# Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiological demands in combat

Jonas Larsson



#### DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Doctoral dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) at the Faculty of Medicine Lund University to be publicly defended on 30<sup>th</sup> of May, 2022 at 1.00 p.m, in room 2005/2007, Department of Medical Imaging and Physiology, Skånes University Hospital, Carl-Bertil Laurells gata 9, 205 02 Malmö

*Faculty opponent* Professor Björge Hansen Department of Sports Medicine, Norwegian School of Sport Sciences,

Organization LUND UNIVERSITY	Document name DOCTORAL DISSERTATI	ON
Department of Translational Medicine	Date of issue 2022-05-30	•
Author(s) Jonas Larsson	Sponsoring organization	
Title and subtitle Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiolo standards	gical demands in combat – a model f	or development of physical employment
Abstract The Swedish Armed Forces have not requirements for different duties or tas anthropometric measures. The overar for ground combat soldiers in the Swe model to identify physically demanding employment standards.	performed any physical work demand sks. This is important in order to avoid rching aim of this thesis is to describe dish army with a specific focus on ide g tasks, and thus define appropriate li	is analysis with different physical discrimination based on sex, age or and understand physical job demands ntifying and evaluating a potential mits for the soldier's physical
Different methods were used to evaluate was developed and evaluated in focus responded (71%). Based on these rest during combat field exercises. Next, w pulmonary ventilation, the cardiovasce whether tests performed in light training when wearing CB. Finally, data from r operations and retrograde in rough ter performed work.	ate the physiological demands for Sw s groups. This survey was distributed sults, a study protocol was developed ve investigated the impact of combat g ular system, and muscle oxygen deliv ng clothes can be used interchangeat real-time training was collected from s rrain to provide an understanding of th	edish soldiers. First a questionnaire to 231 soldiers, of whom 165 to assess the physiological demands gear and body armor (CB) on ery-utilization. In addition, we assessed ly to predict maximal aerobic uptake oldiers while conducting urban ne physiological demands of soldiers'
The results revealed that, regardless elements of lifting and carrying, which treadmill test revealed that wearing Cl ( $\dot{V}_E$ ). The $\dot{V}O_2$ and HR relationship she submaximal intensities, HR was up to ( $\dot{V}O_2$ ). These demands of increased $\dot{V}$ and lower tidal volume ( $V_T$ ). Power outin CB condition but less at the respirate between sexes. Muscle oxygen delive conditions for men, but a similar deox, exercises revealed that the soldier's conditions and moment. The section of the mission time of (>2 m s <sup>-1</sup> ) with mean accelerations ~4 accelerations and moment. In conclusion, this thesis reveals that tasks are perceived as the most physic	of sex, soldiers' perception of the most requires muscular strength and musc B decreased the time to exhaustion, le owed a cardiorespiratory reduction we 25% higher with CB compared to NL /O <sub>2</sub> were met by an increased V <sub>E</sub> , with tiput was reduced at the ventilatory th tory compensation threshold (men 15 ery-utilization data showed a greater of ygenation between sexes at peak exe ardiorespiratory system is highly affec- close to 40% of their VO <sub>2max</sub> . Soldiers I.9 accelerations/min. There was a po- it is feasible and practical to use a qu- ically demanding. Quantitative data do should not be used to estimate energy	st physically demanding tasks contain cular endurance. Data from the graded overed $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ and minute ventilation baring CB vs. NL (no load). During , with an increase in oxygen uptake increased breathing frequency ( $f_b$ ) reshold (women 50% and men 36.7%) % and women 18%) with no difference ecrease in m. vastus lateralis in both pricise. Data from real-time training cted in the military. The soldiers worked performed few sprints at high intensity sitive correlation between $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , estionnaire to collect data on which emonstrates that tests of aerobic we avpenditure from HB measured while
capacity wearing light training clothes wearing CB. The data also suggests t based on input from actual training fie physical employment standards targe	should not be used to estimate energy hat entry tests and physical employm and exercises. The results from this the ting Swedish soldiers.	y expenditure from HR measured while ent standards for soldiers should be sis can be used in the development of
Key words		
Classification system and/or index ter	ms (if any)	
Supplementary bibliographical informa	ation	Language English
ISSN 1652-8220		ISBN 978-91-8021-247-2
Recipient's notes	Number of pages 94	Price
	Security classification	
I, the undersigned, being the copyright or reference sources permission to publish	owner of the abstract of the above-me n and disseminate the abstract of the	entioned dissertation, hereby grant to all above-mentioned dissertation.

reference sources permission to p Signature

Date 2022-04-22

# Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiological demands in combat

Jonas Larsson



Cover photo by Försvarsmakten & Johanna Åkerberg Kassel

Copyright pp. i- 78 Jonas Larsson 2022 Paper 1 © Elsevier Ltd. Paper 2 © Elsevier Ltd. Paper 3 © by the Authors (Manuscript unpublished) Paper 4 © by the Authors (Manuscript submitted)

Faculty of Medicine Department of Translational Medicine

ISBN 978-91-8021-247-2 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University, Lund 2022



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se



Never venture, never win (Sun Tzu)

## Table of Contents

Abstract	X
List of papers xi	ii
Abbreviations xii	ii
Preface xir	v
Context of this thesisx	v
Introduction	1
Background	3
From the Swedish Allotment System to the Swedish Defense Conscription and Assessment Agency	3
Swedish current conscription system with mustering and selection tests	5
Military service and selections tests in other countries	7
Job demands analysis10	0
Physical Employment Standards1	1
Rationale1	7
Aim1	9
Study design and overview2	1
Development of a questionnaire (Study I)2	3
Study design	3
Setting and recruitment	3
Data collection and analysis24	4
Physical domain findings2	5
Aerobic demands2	5
Muscle strength demands2	5
Investigating cardiorespiratory responses of	
load carriage (Study II and III)2	7
Study design2	7
Setting and recruitment	7
Data collection and analysis2	8

Statistical methods (Study II and III)	29
Cardiorespiratory responses	
Anthropometrics and body composition	
Treadmill graded exercise	
Maximal exercise	
Submaximal exercise	32
Gas exchange	
Ventilatory thresholds	
Power	
Muscle oxygen	
Heart rate and VO <sub>2</sub> relationship	
Physiological combat demands (Study IV)	41
Study design	41
Setting and recruitment	41
Data collection and analysis	42
Physical strains in combat	43
Ethical considerations	47
Discussion	49
Discussion	<b>49</b> 49
Discussion	<b>49</b> 49 49
Discussion General discussion Identifying physically demanding tasks (Paper I) Investigating cardiorespiratory responses of	<b>49</b> 49 49
Discussion	<b>49</b> 49 49 51
Discussion General discussion Identifying physically demanding tasks (Paper I) Investigating cardiorespiratory responses of load carriage (Paper II and III) Physiological combat demands (Paper IV)	<b>49</b> 49 51 54
Discussion	

### Abstract

The Swedish Armed Forces have not performed any physical work demands analysis with different physical requirements for different duties or tasks. This is important to avoid discrimination based on sex, age or anthropometric measures. The overarching aim of this thesis is to describe and understand physical job demands for ground combat soldiers in the Swedish army with a specific focus on identifying and evaluating a potential model to identify physically demanding tasks, and thus define appropriate limits for the soldiers' physical employment standards.

Different methods were used to evaluate the physiological demands for Swedish soldiers. First a questionnaire was developed and evaluated in focus groups. This survey was distributed to 231 soldiers, 165 of whom responded (71%). Based on these results, a study protocol was developed to assess the physiological demands during combat field exercises. Next, we investigated the impact of combat gear and body armor (CB) on pulmonary ventilation, the cardiovascular system, and muscle oxygen delivery-utilization. In addition, we assessed whether tests performed in light training clothes can be used interchangeably to predict maximal aerobic uptake when wearing CB. Finally, data from real-time training was collected from soldiers while conducting urban operations and retrograde in rough terrain to provide an understanding of the physiological demands of soldiers' performed work.

The results revealed that, independent of sex, soldiers' perceptions of the most physically demanding tasks contain elements of lifting and carrying, which requires muscular strength and muscular endurance. Data from the graded treadmill test revealed that wearing CB decreased time to exhaustion, lowered VO<sub>2peak</sub> and minute ventilation ( $\dot{V}_E$ ). The  $\dot{V}O_2$  and HR relationship showed a cardiorespiratory reduction wearing CB vs. NL (No load). During submaximal intensities, HR was up to 25% higher with CB compared to NL with an increase in the oxygen uptake ( $\dot{V}O_2$ ) required to carry the added weight. These demands of increased VO<sub>2</sub> were met by an increased  $\dot{V}_{E}$ , with an increased breathing frequency ( $f_{b}$ ) and lower tidal volume  $(V_T)$ . Power output was reduced at ventilatory threshold (women 50% and men 36.7%) in CB condition but less at the respiratory compensation threshold (men 15% and women 18%), with no difference between sexes. Muscle oxygen deliveryutilization data showed a greater decrease in m. vastus lateralis in both conditions for men, but a similar deoxygenation between sexes at peak exercise. Data from real-time training exercises revealed that the soldier's cardiorespiratory system is highly tasked in the military. Soldiers work between 15-33% of mission time close

to 40% of their  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$ . Soldiers performed few sprints at high intensity (>2 m·s<sup>-1</sup>) with mean accelerations ~4.9 accelerations/min. There was a positive correlation between  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ , accelerations and m·min<sup>-1</sup>.

In conclusion, this thesis reveals that it is feasible and practical to use a questionnaire to collect data on which tasks are perceived the most physically demanding. Quantitative data demonstrates that tests of aerobic capacity wearing light training clothes should not be used to estimate energy expenditure from HR measured while wearing CB. The data also suggests that entry tests and physical employment standards for soldiers should be based on input from actual training field exercises. The results from this thesis can be used in the development of physical employment standards targeting Swedish soldiers.

## List of papers

I. Larsson J, Dencker M, & Olsson. M. C & Bremander A. Development and application of a questionnaire to self-rate physical work demands for ground combat soldiers. *Applied Ergonomics*, 83, 2020.

**II.** Larsson J, Dencker M, & Bremander A. & Olsson. M. C. Cardiorespiratory responses of load carriage in female and male soldiers. *Applied Ergonomics*, 101, 2022.

**III.** Larsson J, Dencker M, & Bremander A. & Olsson. M. C. Effect of combat gear and body armor on gas exchange, oxygen delivery and tissue deoxygenation in male and female soldiers during incremental exercise. *In manuscript*.

**IV.** Larsson J, Bremander A. & Olsson. M. C Dencker M. Physiological demands and characteristics of movement during simulated combat. *Manuscript submitted for publication*.

## Abbreviations

95 % CI	95% Of confidence interval
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
β	Regression coefficient
BM	Body mass
BMI	Body mass index
Bpm	Beats per minute
CB	Combat gear + body armor
cm	Centimeters
ES	Effect size (Cohens)
$f_{\rm b}$	Respiratory rate
$f_{ m bpeak}$	Peak respiratory rate
GXT	Graded exercise test
HR	Heart rate
$HR_{max}$	Maximal heart rate
Kg	Kilogram
L	Liter
min	Minute
mL	milliliter
mmol/L	Millimoles per liter
NL	No Load (light training clothes)
RER	Respiratory exchange ratio
RPE	Ratings of perceived exertion
SD	Standard deviation
<b>VCO</b> <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide output
$\dot{V}_{E}$	Minute ventilation
$\dot{V}_{Epeak}$	Peak minute ventilation
<sup>.</sup> VO <sub>2</sub>	Oxygen uptake
$\dot{V}O_{2max}$	Maximal oxygen uptake
$\dot{V}O_{2peak}$	Peak oxygen uptake
$V_T$	Tidal volume
$V_{\text{Tpeak}}$	Peak tidal volume

## Preface

I have always been interested in human anatomy and physiology although I choose another path in the beginning of my career: I became an officer in the Swedish army. Eventually I began my studies in sport and exercise science with a focus on human performance. The physical demands in the military and premature discharge were of interest to me early in my career. I was keen to understand the physical demands on soldiers. My interest in research started at Halmstad University, where I finished my master's degree in Sports and Exercise Science – Human Performance in 2013. In May 2016, I was accepted into the PhD-program. I also continued to work as an officer during my PhD studies.

My first encounter with research within the military was when I aided another PhD student with her work in 2004. At that point, I had not thought about being a researcher and a PhD student. But looking back now, I have gained a lot of experience. After having developed a study protocol, constructed a questionnaire, followed 42 soldiers during 4 different combat exercises, I have gained a much deeper understanding of the physical demands on soldiers. Foremost, I have gained experience of science during these years. I am delighted that I had the opportunity to develop and run an entire research project from beginning to end in my PhD-project. I have had the opportunity to present my research at several international conferences, attended many courses and lectured, which has all served to sharpen and deepen my research skills. I have met colleagues within the same research area from all around the world, hopefully allowing future collaborations. I sincerely hope that I can continue with research in the future. PhD-studies are challenging, but also an exciting journey in life, and it is my belief that the experiences and knowledge that I have gained from this thesis are in many ways unique.

#### Context of this thesis

This PhD-project was carried out within the Clinical Physiology and Nuclear Medicine research group, Faculty of Medicine, Lund University. The project has been pursued in direct dialogue with the Swedish Armed Forces. Close collaboration also has been established with the Human Movement Lab, Halmstad University. Knowledge about models to conduct physiological work demand analysis and validate physical employment standards was limited within the Swedish Armed Forces at the start of this project in 2016.

I was accepted as a PhD-student in 2016, and in collaboration with my supervisors Magnus Dencker, Charlotte Olsson and Ann Bremander, I designed the research project Evaluating Swedish soldiers' physiological demands in combat. Related Injury and Illness in Paralympic Sport Study (SRIIPSS). I first conducted a survey study where I designed and distributed a questionnaire to 231 ground combat soldiers within the Swedish Armed Forces. Based on the results from this survey, a study protocol for collection of data from a field combat exercise was developed and described. A study protocol was then developed in collaboration with Halmstad University to evaluate whether data from unloaded VO<sub>2peak</sub> testing could be used interchangeably for soldiers wearing combat gear and body armor. Finally, data on cardiorespiratory response and movements during combat in different terrains was collected. I have developed the project plans, research questions, developed the questionnaire, performed the data analyses and written the manuscripts for all of the studies in this PhD-project, all in close collaboration with my supervisors. I have also written the applications to the Regional Ethical Review Board, completed all compulsory PhD courses and an additional six elective courses and presented my research at three scientific conferences, applied for external grants and lectured at the School of Business, Innovation and Sustainability, Halmstad University.

To the best of my knowledge, this is the first project within the Swedish Armed Forces that performed a physical job demands analysis and assessed the soldiers' perceptions of demanding tasks. The results from this thesis could serve as a starting point for greater knowledge of job demands analysis and physical employment standards within the Swedish Armed Forces.

### Introduction

The job of being a soldier is, and has always been, very physically demanding. Roman legionaries were trained to march 20 miles in five summer hours carrying a load of about 27 kg, which is equivalent to the load of today's soldiers approach march.<sup>1</sup> The amount and weight of a soldier's personal combat equipment has been raised increasingly throughout history. In the 18<sup>th</sup> Century, soldiers generally did not carry more than 15 kg of personnel equipment, with extra materiel mostly handled by auxiliary transports.<sup>2</sup> The modern soldier carries equipment (backpack, webbing, and rifle) weighing between 40-60 kg, a burden up to as high as 60% of their body mass.<sup>3,4</sup> The physical strain of the modern soldier is varied among the different branches since the military forces are more specialized today. Some branches are not physically demanding at all, while others need a high physical capacity to carry out their objectives.<sup>5</sup> These demands are the foundation for testing and physical training within the military services. Even if today's soldiers have access to motorized transportation, the success of military operations is often dependent on mobility and the ability of soldiers to carry their own equipment. Therefore, it is necessary for soldiers to achieve and maintain a certain level of physical capacity and fitness.<sup>6</sup> Personnel with inadequate physical work capacity necessary for carrying their own equipment and combat gear increase their susceptibility to physical fatigue or injury, which in turn can jeopardize the success of the mission.<sup>7</sup> Studies have shown that the risk of physical fatigue increases when the average intensity exceeds the metabolic equivalent of 40%, 8 or 50%, 9 of a person's maximum oxygen capacity ( $\dot{VO}_{2max}$ ). To avoid fatigue, it is important to establish the physical demands for different work tasks encountered by combat forces. 10, 11

**Physical demands** refer to duration and level of physical exertion required to perform critical tasks. Physical demands in operational environments as well as physical performance and fitness have been identified as important priority research areas, suggesting that these critical areas need more attention. <sup>12</sup> The definition of **physical activity** is any movement that the skeletal muscles produce and results in energy expenditure and can be measured in kilocalories. In everyday life, physical activity can be categorized into occupational, sports, conditioning, household, or other activities. <sup>13</sup> **Physical fitness** includes different components, but the most frequent components evaluated in military personnel are aerobic capacity, muscular strength/power/endurance and body composition. The degree of physical fitness can

be measured by specific tests. <sup>13</sup> During mustering, the prospective soldier who has a fitness level below the minimum standard might be excluded from conscription. During military service, a soldier who does not meet standards might be given a chance to reach the necessary fitness level after a period of relevant physical training. **Physical training** is a subcategory to physical activity: it is planned, structured, and the goal is improvement or maintenance of physical fitness. <sup>13</sup> Within the military, physical training is important, not only for those soldiers who do not pass the test, but also to prepare soldiers for the battlefield.

This thesis explores soldiers' experiences of physiological demands during combat. In addition, it serves as a foundation for future development of a work demand analysis to develop work-specific physical employment standards. These standards could be used both during mustering and annual physiological testing. The following chapter introduces what is already known about mustering and selection tests in Sweden. Existing knowledge on job demands analysis and physical employment standard also is presented. Hence, this thesis starts with a review of the development from the Swedish allotment system to conscription.

## Background

## From the Swedish Allotment System to the Swedish Defense Conscription and Assessment Agency

Krigsman skall frukta Gud och vara Konungen huld och trogen. Han skall med nit och trohet uppfylla alla de plikter, honom i tjänsten åläggas, samvetsgrant och efter bästa förmåga verkställa mottagna befallningar och föreskrifter samt vid alla tillfällen iakttaga ett värdigt och rättskaffens uppförande. Hans oavlåtliga strävan skall vara att väl bereda sig för krigets värv. Vid ofred skall han mot rikets fiender sig städse manligen och väl förhålla samt med liv och blod Konung och Fädernesland försvara. <sup>14</sup> Krigsmans erinran 1887 till 1966.

Recruiting men and more recently women for military service and conscription has a long history in Sweden. The allotment system came to replace the costly method of renting mercenaries from the time of the reign of King Karl XI in 1682. The allotment system, with its constant staffing as a personnel supply system, aimed to keep "the largest possible army at the lowest possible cost". <sup>15</sup> The system ensured that one or several farms merged to form rustholds and roots that were responsible for either a rider, soldier or boatman whom they paid and gave a soldier's croft and some land to cultivate. Each officer was given a farm and a salary. This created the conditions for all counties in Sweden to set up a regiment. Sweden could not afford to pay an entire army of soldiers during peacetime, but it needed to be able to gather large numbers of soldiers during war. The economic problem was solved by the allotment system being paid for by the peasants and serving as their tax to the state <sup>15</sup>. In the 19th Century, mustering was very different from what it looks like today. The most well-known soldier is perhaps Gustav Karlsson, a character in Swedish author Vilhelm Moberg's novel of the same name, who managed to be selected as a soldier  $^{16}$  (s 42).

Du ä en rask gosse du! sa han [kapten Jägerschiöld]. Va ska du ha för soldatnamn nu igen, du? Jo, just Rask ska du heta! Det namnet passar bra för dej – dä blir ett bra namn, det! Så hade nu drängen Gustav Karlsson blivit soldaten nummer 32 Rask vid Konga kompani av Kung. Kalmare regemente (...)

Criticism of the allotment system was raised during the second half of the 19th Century. In other parts of Europe, militaries had developed into large armies with conscripts, which also created pressure for Sweden to do the same. <sup>15</sup> The issue became important for the Swedish parliament, where the idea of conscription as a "national defense" was connected to the voting rights issue. After the Swedish parliament voted in favor of general conscription, the allotment system ceased. General conscription applied to men between 21 and 40 years of age. They underwent a simple physical body examination and were asked a set of personal questions. Decisions on placement were made by a special enrollment board chaired by a regimental officer. <sup>17</sup>

In 1968, the Swedish parliament voted to form the Swedish Conscription Agency. In connection with this, enlistment was extended to two days to accommodate new medical, physical and psychological tests. The physical tests consisted of muscle strength (hand grip, elbow, and knee stretch) and were performed in the so-called muscle chair (Figure 1). In addition, a cardiovascular fitness test was performed on a test ergometer bicycle and begins with a sub-maximum test that lasts for five minutes (Figure 4), followed by a graded test to maximum effort.<sup>17</sup>



Figure 1. Chair used for muscle strength measurement during mustering in Sweden. © Armémuseum:

In 1980, women were allowed to enlist in the Swedish Air Force. In 1983, women were also permitted to enlist in the Swedish army and navy, and from 1989 there have been no obstacles to female conscription regardless of role. <sup>18</sup> The amendment to the law from 1995, <sup>19</sup> meant that men were obliged to enlist, have their personal circumstances investigated and serve in the total defense. In 1995, after questions were raised about the muscle chair's relevance to job demands as it was unable to measure back strength or coordination, the muscle chair was replaced by the ISOKAI-test. In the ISOKAI-test (Figure 3), a test with a constant speed, the resistance increases in relation to the test person's strength. <sup>20</sup>

From 2007/2008, a web-based suitability survey was added as an initial selection step. Based on the results, the most suitable were called up for mustering, cutting the number of people called up for mustering to 16,803 people in 2007, compared with 41,720 in 2006 (SOU 2008;98 p13).<sup>21 18</sup> In 2010, the Swedish parliament voted in favor of the new direction for the Swedish national defense. Thus, in 2010, compulsory military service was abandoned and replaced by a new voluntary service for both sexes, which changed how the Swedish Armed Forces recruited their personnel. In 2017, compulsory military service was reinstated for both sexes, alongside voluntary service. In the new military service organization, a new basic military training, called GMU (e.g., basic military training), was introduced. GMU is a three-month-long compulsory basic military training necessary for applying to the Swedish Armed Forces and must be supplemented with further training. <sup>22</sup> From 2016, the Swedish Armed Forces introduced military training called GU ny (e.g., basic training). In this new concept GU is followed by a supplemented training period of 9-11 months in the army depending on the soldier's job description.

## Swedish current conscription system with mustering and selection tests



Figure 2. schematic picture of mustering process.

When a Swedish citizen turns 18, they receive a letter from The Swedish Defence Recruitment Administration. The process (Figure 2) starts with an internet-based survey (enrollment form) with questions about health, physical status, personality, lifestyle, level of education, social life, personality, attitude, and interest in different posts in the Swedish Armed Forces. If an applicant is assessed as suitable, he/she is called to The Swedish Defense Recruitment Administration for an admission test, which consists of a theoretical test, medical tests and physical tests. The physical examination consists of different physical tests such as strength and work rate tests where results are graded on a 1-9 scale where 9 is the highest and correspond to the requirements of a position. Muscular strength is measured in an isokinetic test (ISOKAI) during a simulated work-related heavy lift. The test consists of two attempts with two pulls each. After the first attempt, the mean force is calculated in Newton of the whole pull, and the mean value results of two pulls in Newton are divided into a 9 graded scale.<sup>20</sup>



Figure 3. ISOKAI-test ©Emil Malmborg

The physical work capacity measures qualifications individually and is measured by a cycle ergometer test starting with a five-minute, submaximal test with an added load from 75-175 watts depending on bodyweight, and with a progressively increasing load, 25 watt per minute, until exhaustion. A formula for calculating the result is used which reads maximum measured value in watts divided by bodyweight times a correction factor 0,64 (Wmax/kg×0,64). The result is graded and then compared with the requirements for different positions.



Figure 4. Cycle ergomete- test ©Emil Malmborg

Other criteria for selection to admission for basic military training are, for example, medical fitness for service and psychological capacity tests. <sup>23</sup> To date, there is a question whether the tests and their grading are relevant to the demands of the different job descriptions in the Swedish Armed Forces. Because no work demand analysis for different work areas and posts have been conducted, it is possible that the criteria for selection could be invalid. <sup>23</sup> If the applicant passes the test and is offered a place at basic training (GU), there are additional strength, endurance and swim tests for more demanding work areas such as ranger or paratrooper. The individual applicants' physical capacity in relation to the physical demands during basic military training is one of several factors that are decisive for managing the service. <sup>24</sup> In Sweden, the physical demands on the soldiers during conscript training is yet to identified. <sup>20</sup>

#### Military service and selections tests in other countries

Around the world, nations have military forces. The recruitment to military service varies based on the country's laws. In some nations, there is a conscription system. Most compulsory service is for adult males. However, 11 nations have compulsory service for women. In Israel, Eritrea, Mali, Morocco, North Korea and Tunisia they conscript women as part of universal military service schemes, while Benin, Cape Verde, Mozambique, Norway and Sweden have selective service systems that

encompass men and women. <sup>25</sup> Only Norway and Sweden have a gender-neutral conscription system, where men and women are conscripted and serve on equal terms. <sup>26</sup> Some nations with armed forces do not conscript their personnel (e.g., most NATO and European Union states). In these countries, volunteers either perform a physical entry test (Table 1) or a test after initial training to get a pass and further employment.

Country	Type	Aerobic test	Strength test		Note
British Army	Role Fitness Test	1.2 mile run below 11.30	The medicine ball throw At least 2.7 meters	The mid-thigh pull. 50 ka or more	https://www.army.mod.uk/people/join- well/physical-employment-standards/
U.S. Army	Basic training physical fitness test to pass boot-camp	Timed 2-mile run	Two minutes push-ups	Two minutes sit-ups	https://usarmybasic.com/army-physical- fitness/apft-standards
US Army	Ore-enlistment physical screening test	Beep-test	Deadlift	Standing long jump Seated power throw	27 https://www.army.mil/article/180199/ army implements new fitness standards for recruits and mos transfers
US Marines	Initial Strength Test (IST), required before aspiring marines begin recruitment training	Male: 1.5 mile run in 13:30 Female:	Pull-ups / push-ups Male: 3 pull-ups or 34 push- ups (2:00 time limit)	Plank or crunches 40-second plank (1:03 minimum)	https://www.marines.com/become-a- marine/requirements/physical-fitness.html
	5	1.5 mile run in 15:00	Female: 1 pull-up or 15 push-ups (2:00 time limit)	44 crunches (2:00 time limit)	
Australian Army	Pre-Enlistment Fitness Assessment (PFA)	Beep-test 7.5 both sexes. Special Forces 10.1	Push-ups Male 15, Female 8 Special Forces 30	Sit-ups both sexes 45 Special Forces 60	https://www.army.gov.au/our- life/training/soldier-training/physical-fitness- assessment
Belgium	3-component fitness test	Treadmill walking test	Push-up's maximum in 1 minute	Sit-up's maximum in 1 minute	
Canada	Physical fitness test, conducted by Canadian Forces Leadership and Recruit Scholl during first week of training	Intermittent loaded shuttles. 20-meter rushes	Sandbag lift	Sandbag drag	https://forces.ca/en/how-to-join/#bt
Ireland	Defense Forces Induction Fitness Test	2.4 km run in 11.4 male or 13.10 female	20 push-ups Modified push-ups (female)	20 Sit ups	https://www.military.ie/en/careers/faqs/defe nce-forces-fitness-testing/

Table 1. Examples of physical pre-enlistment tests.

#### Job demands analysis

**Job Demand Analysis (JDA)** is the analysis of a particular job, on-site, to determine the exact physical and positional demands of the job. Information is systematically collected through observation, onsite measurement and interviews or questionnaires with employees and supervisors. <sup>28, 29</sup> The process involves determining what tasks are included in the target job and what job skills or other characteristics are required. <sup>30</sup> Most published sources that study job analysis originate from industry or from a perspective of organizational psychology. Although their focus is different from military services, focusing on psychosocial perspectives rather than physical factors, they provide useful measurement tools. <sup>31</sup>

JDA determines physical demands associated with essential functions in regard to frequency, duration and intensity of every task, and then they develop a report to outline the physical demands required for full-duty work. <sup>31</sup> In military services, there is a close association and interdependencies between aspects of the job, (equipment, armor, load but also duration and frequency of tasks, etc.), mission environment (temperature, humidity) and the physical capacity of the soldiers. Therefore, a job analysis must encompass all parts of the system. A JDA would not be realistic if it only assesses the physical demands of a soldier without taking into account the uniform and protective gear i.e., armor worn by soldiers. The combined load on the soldiers body must be considered, not just the requirement of the task. <sup>31</sup>

The analysis results in a specific job description and Bona Fide Occupational Requirements, which are the minimum and absolute requirements an individual needs to safely perform the job. Job Demand Analyses are used to Physical employments Standards (PES) but also for both Pre-Placement Assessments and Return to Work Assessments. Benefits from a JDA could include reduced injuries during work resulting from the assessment and match of demands with abilities and also appropriate treatment and rehabilitation.

**Physical work capacity** is the ability to perform maximal physical work. As it is a function of the intensity and duration of work, each individual has many different capacities such as anaerobic/aerobic fitness, endurance capacity, balance and muscular strength, each with its own limiting factors. <sup>32, 33</sup> In practice, aerobic work capacity ( $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ) is the capacity most often considered when determing the capacity to perform hard or prolonged work. <sup>34</sup> It is important that workers' abilities match the demands of the work so the task can be successfully completed with minimal problems. <sup>35</sup>

**Work ability and work capacity.** An adequate assessment of a person's ability to work should include the person's ability to perform tasks in a given work situation. The ability to work depends on the type and level of physical, mental and social demands of the job. High work demands not adapted to the employee could result in a lack of work capacity. <sup>36</sup> Many employees work over their capacity, which leads

to a reduction in their full ability to work. <sup>37</sup> Therefore, low physical training status is a limiting factor for work capacity even in sedentary office work, since an untrained person can only use 20-25% of his capacity compared to a well-trained person who is able to use approximately 40-50% of their capacity over an 8-hour working day. <sup>36</sup> Relevant and necessary capacities vary between different professions and situations. Some examples of necessary physical capacities factors include oxygen uptake capacity, strength and balance; necessary mental factors include memory and stress tolerance; and necessary social factors include problem solving and verbal ability. <sup>36</sup> Previous studies have shown that insufficient physical work (aerobic and anaerobic) capacity could lead to work-related injuries and/or symptoms of fatigue. <sup>8, 9, 38, 39</sup> Therefore, it is important to be able to correctly assess the individual's work performance capacity and match the individual's ability to the demands of the job.

#### Physical Employment Standards

The process of creating professional requirements for physical ability are based on scientific evidence and proven experience. The physical demands of a job includes a description and quantification of the physical fitness required to execute the actual job. <sup>31</sup> The analysis can be divided into two parts: the task analysis and the demand analysis. <sup>31, 40</sup> The analysis of the tasks includes identifying which activities are physically demanding. Demand analysis relates to frequency, duration, intensity, etc. of the specific activity.

During the 3<sup>rd</sup> International Congress of Soldiers Physical Performance (ICSPP) 2014, physical employment standards (PES) was prioritized, including the integration of women in military roles, where male vs. female performance was ranked as an important research topic. <sup>41</sup> The topic of understanding PES has seen new research from Australia, <sup>42-44</sup> which studied the relevance of predictive tests; from the United States, which studied the accurate identification of physically demanding soldier tasks; <sup>27</sup> and from Canada, which studied development and implementation of evidence-based PES and found that PES research must involve military personnel and should be revalidated every 5-8 years. <sup>45</sup> The prioritized areas from the 4ht ICSPP 2017 was physical demands in operational environments and measuring physical performance/fitness, rated as the two most important two topic areas. <sup>12</sup>

Several countries within the NATO group: the United States, <sup>46</sup> the United Kingdom, <sup>24, 47, 48</sup> Netherlands <sup>49</sup> and Canada <sup>50, 51</sup> have studied military physical demands since the 1980s. These studies were summarised in 2009 <sup>52</sup> and concluded that the most common physically demanding tasks in their military forces involved

1) manual material handling (lifting and carrying), 2) marching (loaded march, road march and running) and 3) digging (entrenchment dig, trench dig).

In the Canadian, US and UK armies, **manual material handling** was ranked as the most frequent physical task. <sup>52</sup> The different tasks typically include casualty evacuation, moving sandbags, loading trucks, loading shells, carrying jerry cans, handling food rations and moving and assembling mobile camps. <sup>51, 52</sup> Manual material handling affects both the aerobic and anaerobic systems, and which system is affected the most depends on the duration and intensity of the task. <sup>51</sup>  $\dot{V}O_2$  varies between 0.4 to 3.4 L·min<sup>-1</sup> for different manual material handling tasks and depends on different factors, i.e., lifting frequency and technique, weight and shape of the object, carrying distance and moving speed. <sup>52</sup> Therefore, NATO recommends a  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$  of 3–3.5 L·min<sup>-1</sup> (37.5–43.75 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup> for a soldier weighing 80 kg) to avoid acute fatigue and to be able to perform their tasks for a prolonged length of time. <sup>53</sup>

Loaded marching could challenge the soldier's aerobic capacity although the soldiers' maximal strength could be a limitation when the load is high. <sup>54, 55</sup> A modern soldier must be able to carry a load consisting of body armor, helmet and combat equipment as well as sustainment stores (food, water etc.). Their load could also include mission specific equipment for dismounted personnel and can be as high as 60% of a soldier's body mass.<sup>4, 56</sup> As mentioned previously, there are a number of studies that have measured the cardiovascular demands of different military-related tasks. Wearing combat gear (army boots, uniform, helmet) with backpack and/or body armor results in increased oxygen consumption (VO<sub>2</sub>). <sup>10, 57-</sup> <sup>59</sup> However, only a few studies have investigated the effects of combat gear and body armor on soldiers' ventilatory responses, <sup>59, 60</sup> and they found increased minute ventilation ( $\dot{V}_E$ ) and breathing frequency ( $f_b$ ) with load and time, and increased  $\dot{V}_E$ and  $f_b$  with heavier loads. Only one study investigated the effect of load, i.e. combat gear and body armor, on peak exercise <sup>58</sup> and none of these studies investigated sexdifferences in the different loads. Due to the increase in occupational specialties open to women, including direct combat roles within the soldier profession, there is a need for a greater understanding of sex differences in load carriage and ventilatory restriction.

It is also important to understand the parameters of different combat tasks in field conditions to accurately imitate the physiological work demands of each task and to develop valid PES. Pihlainen et al. <sup>11</sup> investigated cardiorespiratory responses in field conditions to different tasks, unloaded and loaded march, artillery field preparation and digging defensive positions. Mean measured oxygen consumption ( $\dot{V}O_2$ ) for the different tasks was close to 50% of their maximal aerobic capacity, where digging had the highest  $\dot{V}O_2$  and artillery field preparation the lowest. <sup>11</sup> The intensities of various military tasks are often prolonged at moderate to high exercise levels where the intensity often is quantified by the different lactate thresholds (LT1

and LT2). These thresholds are mostly obtained from blood sampling or the ventilatory thresholds (VT1 and VT2). <sup>61, 62</sup> For both VT and LT, studies have detected two separate thresholds occurring at ~50-60% of  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  called VT1 or LT1, or occurring at ~70-80% where the names differ greatly, but can also be named VT2 and LT2. <sup>63</sup> Prolonged work exceeding 50% of  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$  may affect the soldier's performance, limiting e.g., shooting accuracy, and increasing the risk of fatigue or injury. <sup>9</sup> The first threshold is highly correlated with prolonged exercise, where sustaining a high fractional utilization of the  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$  for a long time delays the metabolic acidosis. <sup>64</sup> Although studies investigating physical demands exists, the effect of body armor in intermittent or repeated high-intensity military work in different combat tasks in field and their physiological responses remains unknown. Knowing these demands is essential for a safe and reliable performance and should be used in assessment of the soldier's capacity to fulfil these requirements.

 $\dot{V}O_2$  is commonly used to determine work intensity, where  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$  is generally recognized to be the functional limit of the cardiorespiratory system's ability to transport oxygen to the tissues so the aerobic requirements of the body can be met. <sup>65</sup>  $\dot{V}O_2$  is also the best physiological indicator of muscular capacity for sustained work. <sup>66</sup> Heart rate (HR) monitoring has often been used to assess aerobic work intensity since HR is linearly related to  $\dot{V}O_2$  and is easy to measure. <sup>67</sup> There are inconclusive results from previous studies as to whether the HR and  $\dot{V}O_2$  relationship during load carriage follows the same slope as unloaded work in soldiers. Similarities were found for the rate of oxygen consumption with incrementing speed between loaded marching and treadmill running. <sup>68</sup> Whereas other studies found a greater increase in HR at a given  $\dot{V}O_2$  in loaded marching compared to unloaded marching or running, <sup>69, 70</sup> these studies did not investigate sex differences but assessed men and women on different protocols separately.

Studies have shown that Near Infrared Spectroscopy (NIRS) responds faster than HR and VO2 during exercise and recovery and, therefore, could be a valid alternative to HR monitoring for use in determining exercise training intensity <sup>71</sup>. NIRS estimates active muscle deoxygenation and has been verified to show a decrease in tissue oxygenation when work rate increases. <sup>72</sup> Combining NIRS and indirect spirometry could be a method to simultaneously compare changes in gas exchange measurement, centrally through expired air and locally via tissue oxygenation kinetics in the microcirculation. <sup>73</sup>

There is a scarcity of studies in the military population assessing  $\dot{V}O2$  kinetics and contributions of  $O_2$  delivery-utilization systems simultaneously during exercise transition in men and women. Studies in a civilian population has shown that men have a greater deoxygenation of the locomotor muscles in comparison with women.<sup>74</sup> Other research, however, has shown lower leg muscle deoxygenation in women at the same relative exercise intensity compared to men, with no difference at peak exercise.<sup>72</sup> For military commanders planning missions, it could be important to minimize load carriage-induced fatigue, hence, gauge when muscles are fatiguing

and, more importantly, provide the time needed for recovery, while solving military tasks.

The aim of PES are to ensure that employees' physical and physiological capacities are commensurate with work requirements.<sup>75</sup> The implementation of PES has been shown to increase capability and productivity and reduce workplace injury <sup>76-78</sup> and is a critical component in both recruiting and training as well as maintaining operational effectiveness for personnel in physically demanding occupations, e.g., military.<sup>79</sup> It is paramount that PES is legally defensible, based on empirical evidence and expert opinion within the concerned occupation to ensure the best jobperson fit. PES might be used at different stages such as recruitment or mustering, yearly in-job assessment, but also in the selection process for various specialist roles within the military services. There are a number of studies that have proposed how to develop PES. These studies suggest that development usually comprises four stages. <sup>31, 40, 80, 81</sup> The steps are described by Blacker et al.<sup>79</sup>

- 1. Conducting a job analysis to identify the physical demands of key criterion tasks (e.g., mass of objects, distance of movement, physiological strain).
- 2. Developing simulations of these tasks that are representative of the actual job but sufficiently controlled to be safe and reliable (i.e., criterion tests).
- 3. Establishing the efficacy of using selection tests and/or generic fitness tests to assess personnel and establish whether training conducted between point of selection and taking up a qualified role influences criterion task performance.
- 4. Proposing evidence-based performance standards.

The observation of task and analysis has mostly been divided in two parts: a job task and a physical demand analysis. The most common methods in a job task analysis includes questionnaires, interviews, consulting subject matter experts and observing the actual job to ascertain task details, such as frequency and duration. The analysis of physical demands concerns quantifying the physical elements of the task, the equipment used, but also the environment in which the work is conducted as well as the physiological strain which includes measurements of heart rate and oxygen consumption.<sup>75</sup>

To understand and quantify the parameters of different combat tasks to accurately imitate the physiological work demands of each task is very important to eventually develop valid physical employment standards (PES). Knowing the demands is essential for a safe and reliable performance and should be used in the assessment of the soldier's capacity to fulfil these requirements.

After measurement and quantification of the physically demanding job tasks, the PES tests are developed. The aim of these PES tests are to replicate or induce the

physiological demands for the specific tasks and are commonly divided into three different types of tests: generic predictive, task-related predictive and task simulation tests. <sup>40</sup> The generic predictive or basic physical ability tests do not have specific job-related characteristics. A task-related predictive test is not based on a specific job criterion task but on a more general job-related task. And the predictive task-related test includes elements from both of the two aforementioned tests. <sup>40</sup> For a successful recruitment process, it is imperative that the soldiers meet the physical demands of their work.

In the Swedish Armed Forces, while some studies have examined injury prevention and training optimisation for recruits during military training, <sup>82</sup> none have investigated the physical demands of the tasks for ground combat forces. Valid and reliable physical fitness tests will ensure that they correctly assess military personnel so they have the physical work capacity commensurate with the demands of the task.

## Rationale

Since 1968 when the physiological and strength test was introduced within the mustering process, testing has been done without validated demands. The Swedish Armed Forces today has approximately 190 different work areas, e.g., artillery, diver, flight combat control, and ground combat forces. No previous study has examined physical work demands for different duties or tasks in these work areas, hence, the lack of validation.

Soldiers frequently carry loads consisting of combat gear, e.g., webbing, rifle, helmet, and body armor (CB) during both training and operations. A backpack is added mainly during road marching and approach march. Therefore, it is important to study the effect of combat gear to correctly measure the energy demands of wearing body armor. In addition, it is important to gain a greater understanding of sex differences associated with load carriage and ventilatory restrictions since knowledge about the cardiorespiratory responses during work until exhaustion wearing added load and combat gear is limited, especially in female soldiers.

As previously discussed, compulsory military service was reinstated for both sexes in 2017, and the number of women serving in The Swedish Armed Forces has increased. The proportion of female conscripts in today's Swedish Armed Forces is approximately 17%. Therefore, more knowledge about how military work affects women's physiology and physical performance is needed. Women might respond differently to men due to physiological differences, hence, using tests designed for men's physique and body constitution could unfairly exclude women. It is therefore important to study potential sex differences in responses to demanding military tasks to avoid discrimination based on sex, age or anthropometric measures. The consequence of not knowing the physical work demands could be that the most suitable persons are not admitted to military training or that women are disadvantaged due to inadequately validated demands.

Unknown demands could also lead to injuries if the workload exceeds the conscripts physical work capacity. Until physical work capacity analyses are made for the different job descriptions/physical demands in Swedish Armed Forces, validation of different entry tests for selection is a difficult task. If new tests should be implemented, it is important that they are validated to the different tasks.<sup>20</sup>

## Aim

The overall aim of this study was to identify which tasks are the most physically demanding and to evaluate their physical work capacity demands from a cardiovascular point of view. In addition, to identify potential sex differences in the physiological response to load carriage.

The specific aims of this thesis were:

- To identify the most physically demanding work tasks for Swedish ground combat soldiers through the development and application of a questionnaire since existing questionnaires are not fully applicable to Swedish conditions, and to study possible gender differences in perceived difficulty of the tasks.
- To examine differences of load carriage (combat gear and body armor [CB]) in female and male soldiers on both submaximal HR,  $\dot{V}O_2$  responses and HR<sub>max</sub>,  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  compared to no load during a graded treadmill protocol.
- To examine whether the relationship between HR and  $\dot{V}O_2$  differ between the two load conditions, or between women and men.
- To investigate  $\dot{V}O_2$  and HR kinetics responses to unloaded (NL) or CB exercise with simultaneous measurements of NIRS.
- To examine kinetic responses at different exercise milestones, at the two separate ventilatory threshold, VT 1, VT 2, and at peak exercise in male and female soldiers.
- To perform a physical job demand analysis of five of the tasks for ground combat forces of the Swedish army investigated in the first study of this thesis, and to evaluate these physical work capacity demands from a cardiovascular point of view.
# Study design and overview

This project started many years ago to investigate whether the admission requirements were correct. There were conscripts who despite enrollment and enlistment did not meet work requirements and were therefore prematurely discharged from the Swedish Armed Forces. Four studies were thus conducted in a stepwise progression to gain greater knowledge in this area. First, to obtain an understanding of which tasks the Swedish ground combat soldiers perceive as the most physically demanding, a pertinent questionnaire was developed with an additional goal of identifying possible gender differences in perceived difficulty of the tasks. Based on the results from the questionnaire, five tasks were identified and selected for further research.

Thereafter, a study to assess the effect of sex and load carriage on cardiorespiratory responses to high-intensity exercise in male and female soldiers was conducted.

Finally, the physiological demands of soldiers during military field exercises were evaluated during four different field exercises in urban and retrograde in rough terrain

The studies included in this thesis are all summarised in Table 2. In the following chapters, the methods and results are then presented for each study.

Table 2. Overview of the four different studies in the thesis

Study I.	
Aim	To identify the most physically demanding work tasks for Swedish ground combat soldiers and to study possible gender differences in perceived difficulty of the tasks.
Study design	Exploratory study
Number of participants	251 Swedish ground combat soldiers
Data collection	Study specific questionnaire
Analysis	Cross-tabulation, Mann-Whitney test
Study II.	
Aim	To investigate cardiorespiratory responses in female and male soldiers during a GXT wearing light training clothes or combat gear, whether the relationship between HR and $VO_2$ differ between the conditions, and potential sex differences.
Study design	Cross-sectional observation study
Number of participants	18 Swedish ground combat soldiers (9 women)
Data collection	Clinical test, indirect calorimetry
Analysis	Two-way repeated measures ANOVA, Three-way mixed ANOVA, paired t-test, independent sample t-test, Mixed effect linear regression
Study III.	
Aim	To investigate the effect of body armor and combat gear on ventilatory responses, oxygen delivery-utilization, muscle oxygen recovery and potential sex differences between male and female soldiers during a GXT
Study design	Cross-sectional observation study
Number of participants	18 Swedish ground combat soldiers (9 women)
Data collection	Clinical test, indirect calorimetry
Analysis	One-way repeated measures ANOVA, two-way repeated measures ANOVA, Three- way mixed ANOVA, paired t-test, independent sample t-test,
Study IV.	
Aim	Study cardiorespiratory responses and movements during simulated combat
Study design	Cross-sectional observation study
Number of participants	42 (3 women)
Data collection	Clinical test, indirect calorimetry, field observation
Analysis	Spearma's rho, Kruskal-Wallis H Test, Levene's test, Welch's ANOVA, Wilcoxon signed rank test

# Development of a questionnaire (Study I)

## Study design

This first step in the project intended to serve as a foundation for the development of a valid admission and physical work capacity test applicable to the Swedish army. This study developed and used a questionnaire to explore Swedish combat soldiers' perception of which tasks conducted during service were the most physically demanding. Questionnaires are a common method used in job task analysis together with interviews and consulting subject matter experts.<sup>75</sup>

A job analysis involves systematically collecting information about a job in order to prepare a job description. The process involves determining what tasks are included in the target job and what job skills or other employee characteristics are required Current subject-matter experts can provide information on whether or not the tasks and skills are part of or required for the job, and their frequency or occurrence or use on the job.<sup>30</sup>

The process of conducting a job analysis is costly, complex and requires a considerable amount of time. The outcome should be a solid foundation for establishing occupational fitness standards, physical employment standards as well as physical training programs. <sup>31</sup> The best practice is often to use a combination of different techniques, since it would provide a more valid and holistic outcome. The selection of methods depends on a number of different factors, i.e., willingness and ability of the employees and the environment where the analysis will be conducted. <sup>31</sup> For this study, a questionnaire was used. The focus in this study was to gain an understanding of the soldiers' perceptions, based on their service experience, of which tasks were the most physically demanding.

## Setting and recruitment

A total of 231 ground combat soldier from five different regiments within the Swedish Armed Forces were invited to participate in this study. Of those, 165 soldiers (25 women) from three regiments accepted the invitation. The age of the

soldiers ranged from 19 to 44 years, and the number of years in military service ranged from 0.5 to 16 years.

## Data collection and analysis

The questionnaire was distributed from the period of late 2016 to spring 2017 to 231 ground combat soldiers, aged 18–50 years via personal visits to the regiments. All visits and surveys were performed by the PhD-student. The structure of the questionnaire is presented in Table 3.

The questionnaire was developed in five steps. Step 1 consisted of studying questionnaires from other countries and other physically demanding professions. Step 2 was an inventory of the tasks for ground combat soldiers with the use of combat manuals and procedural documentation from the Swedish Armed Forces. Step 3 was consulting an expert group consisting of both male (n=7) and female officers (n=1) to establish interpretation, cultural relevance, face validity and content validity. Step 4 was an initial test conducted by 4 soldiers (2 men and 2 women). Step 5 was a final test with 14 soldiers. The final questionnaire is presented in Appendix 1. The answers were analysed separately in the sub-categories:

- Aerobic capacity
- Hand strength
- Arm strength
- Core strength
- Leg strength.

Sex differences were investigated within the five work tasks, with the highest proportion of subjects responding *very hard* for aerobic capacity, *strong* and *very strong* for muscle force within each sub-category. Descriptive data were expressed as mean and standard deviation (SD). Missing items were reported for each subscale, and Chronbach's alpha was used to analyse internal consistency in the subscales measuring aerobic capacity and strength. Differences in the distribution of answers between men and women within each rated work task were analysed with the Mann-Whitney test. The probability level of acceptable significance was set to 0.05. SPSS version 23 was used for statistical calculations (IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 23.0. IBM Corp., Armonk, NY).

Table 3. Structure of the questionnaire.							
Area of interest	Question	Number of tasks					
Background	Soldier's age, sex, anthropometric data, and the nature of his/her job						
Aerobic capacity	How strenuous do you experience the following work tasks in your current post (exercise and service) to be in terms of your aerobic fitness (oxygen uptake, aerobic capacity)	31					
Hand strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your hands to solve the following work tasks	30					
Arm strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your arms to solve the following work tasks	30					
Core strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your core to solve the following work tasks	30					
Leg strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your legs to solve the following work tasks	30					
Physical tests	Opinion regarding mandatory physical tests						

## Physical domain findings

## Aerobic demands

Soldiers' perception of which tasks are the most aerobically demanding were 1) transport of a wounded soldier, 2) movement in combat, 3) attack in close terrain, 4) attack in urban terrain and 5) attack in rough terrain. No differences between male and female soldiers in the ratings for aerobic demands were found (p=0.09) (Figure 5).

## **Muscle strength demands**

Eleven work tasks out of 30 were ranked as demanding (strong) or very demanding (very strong) although many of them only in one of the strength areas for hand, arm, leg and core. The findings, based on proportions, are summarised in Table 4. Within each task, the top five most strenuous tasks are ranked from 1 (most demanding) to 5 (least demanding). Both men and women ranked transport of wounded as the most challenging task for hand strength (80% men and 68% women), arm strength (81% men and 84% women), leg strength (82% men and 84% women) and core strength (81% men and 84% women). Carrying heavy load was ranked as the second most demanding task for hand arm strength and third for leg and core strength (Table 4). There were no significant differences between men and women although they sometimes ranked the tasks in different order ( $p \ge 0.3$ ).



Figure 5. The 10 most demanding work tasks regarding aerobic capacity for all soldiers, N=165.

Table 4. Ranking of the top five (1 to 5, 1=most demanding task) muscle strength demanding tasks: total (T), men (M) and women (W). The ratings are based on proportions of subjects who have rated the demands of the tasks. Blank space indicates that the tasks were ranked lower than top five.

Work tasks	Har	nd strei	ngth	Ar	m stren	gth	Le	g stren	gth	Co	re strer	ngth
	Т	М	W	Т	М	W	Т	М	W	Т	М	W
Transport of wounded	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Carrying heavy loads	2	2	2	2	2	2	3	2		3	3	2
Care of wounded	3	3	3			3	4	4	3	5		4
Attack in urban terrain	4	4	5	3	3						4	
Digging foxholes	5		4	5		5				4	5	5
Delaying fieldwork		5										
Movement in combat				4	5		2	3	2	2	2	3
Delaying action in urban terrain					4							
Loading equipment						4						
Attack in close terrain							5	5	5			
Executing ambush									4			

# Investigating cardiorespiratory responses of load carriage (Study II and III)

## Study design

The second step in this project was to investigate the impact of combat gear and body armor (CB) on pulmonary ventilation and the cardiovascular system. A test protocol was developed, adapted from Bruce graded test protocol, <sup>83</sup> and evaluated on a graded exercise test (GXT). In the initial part of the exercise test, we used the speed 5.4 km·h<sup>-1</sup> since it represents regulated speed during loaded marches in the Swedish Armed Forces. It also corresponds to approximately 50% of the soldiers maximal work capacity marching on gravel road. <sup>84</sup> After 5 minutes of marching, treadmill speed was increased to 8 km·h<sup>-1</sup>, representing the speed of rapid march wearing combat gear and body armor. All stages of GXT are described in Table 5.

			00011 () 100	optou noi	II BIGGO	graaba ii	paanin pi	0.000.)		
Stage	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Duration (min)	5	5	3	3	3	3	3	3	3	3
Speed (km·h <sup>-1</sup> )	5.4	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8
Grade (%)	0	0	2	4	6	8	10	12	14	16

Table 5. Graded exercise test, treadmill protocol. (Adopted from Bruce graded treadmill protocol)

The ultimate goal of these studies was to assess whether test protocol on a GXT with physical training gear can be used interchangeably to predict maximal aerobic uptake when wearing CB.

## Setting and recruitment

Eighteen active-duty soldiers (9 women) from a Swedish regiment were recruited for this study. Service time ranged between 1 to 6 years. Characteristics of the participants are summarised in Table 6.

In the unloaded test (NL) the soldiers were equipped with top and shorts/tights and running shoes. In the loaded condition (CB) the soldiers wore their familiarised

personal equipment adjusted for an optimal fit. Combat gear consisted of army boots, uniform (M90), helmet and different body armor dependent on their post and a dummy weapon simulating the Swedish Army standard weapon AK5 (weight 4.5 kg). The different body armor included the following (Figure 6):

- Kroppskydd 90 A, manufacturer Stormark K Konfeksjonsfabrikk A/S, Norge (size small to large, weight 3.3-3.5 kg), webbing with armored plates,
- Kroppsskydd 12, manufacturer Mehler Vario Systems Gmbh, (size 1-7, weight 6-14 kg)
- Kroppsskydd 94, manufacturer Åkers Krutbruk Protection AB, (size small to large, weight 4.5-10.5 kg)



Figure 6. Different body armor, Kroppsskydd 90 A, Kroppsskydd 12, Kroppsskydd 94 © www.soldf.com

No difference in added load (CB) between men  $15.7 \pm 2.0$  kg (p=0.56) and women  $16.3 \pm 2.5$  kg was shown. However, when the added load was expressed as a percentage of body mass, there was as difference between sexes (women  $24.8 \pm 0.4\%$  and men  $20.0 \pm 0.1\%$ , respectively, p< 0.01) (Table 6).

## Data collection and analysis

The participants were tested at the laboratory twice, with 2-14 days between sessions, and they performed the same GXT protocol twice with a cross-over design. The first visit at the laboratory included familiarisation with the test. They were informed about the study and signed the consent form. Their body composition values were measured in a fasting state. Body mass and body fat along with right leg fat and fat free mass was determined by bioelectrical impedance analysis (Inbody 770, Biospace, Co, Ltd, Seoul, Korea). Height was measured and their BMI calculated as the body mass (kg) divided by the height (m) squared. All the GXTs were conducted on a motorized treadmill (Rodby Innovation AB, Vänge, Sweden).

Cardiorespiratory and pulmonary values were obtained with indirect calorimetry (Oxycon Pro, Jaeger, Hoechberg, Germany). Calibration of the gas analysers was completed immediately prior to each test according to the manufacturer's instructions. Heart rate was monitored continuously using a Polar HR monitor (FT4, Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland) placed on the chest of the participants and synchronized with the Oxycon Pro system.

Muscle oxygen saturation  $(SmO_2)$  was monitored continuously using a non-invasive method (Moxy Monitor, NIRS device 630-850 nm, Fortiori Design LLC, Minnesota, US). The device was placed on the right m. vastus lateralis between the lateral femoral epicondyle and the great trochanter of the femur at the largest girth of the muscle belly according to methods as previously described.<sup>85</sup> Moxy measures the absorbance of infrared light by oxygenated (O<sub>2</sub>Hb), deoxygenated hemoglobin (HHb), and myoglobin (mHb) at a microvascular level. To normalise the data, we calculated SmO<sub>2baseline</sub> as the average of the SmO<sub>2</sub> during 30 s reached at steady state in standing position, as previously described. <sup>86</sup> The lowest value attained during exercise (SmO<sub>2low</sub>) was considered as the measure of oxygen consumption. To find the magnitude of oxygen consumption (SmO<sub>2Ex</sub>) we calculated the difference between SmO<sub>2baseline</sub> and SmO<sub>2low</sub>. Furthermore, we calculated the oxygen downslope (SmO<sub>2down</sub>), oxygen desaturation rate as percentage per minute,  $\% \cdot min^{-1}$ during exercise. To study recovery after the initial 10 minutes after cessation, the upslope percentage per second,  $\% \cdot s^{-1}$  of SmO<sub>2</sub> was calculated as oxygen resaturation rate (SmO<sub>2up</sub>).

In addition, individual NIRS responses at VT1 (SmO<sub>2</sub>VT) and VT 2 (SmO<sub>2</sub>VT2) were calculated to study the effect of CB on tissue oxygenation, as well as any sex differences during incremental exercise. Power output during treadmill exercise was calculated using the following equation: mass  $\times$  speed  $\times$  grade. The mass used included the bodyweight of the subject and, in the CB condition, the weight of combat gear and body armor was added. Data from the NL-test was used as reference values to compare with the values from the CB-test. Primary outcome measures were heart rate (HR), oxygen uptake (VO2), minute ventilation ( $\dot{V}_E$ ), carbon dioxide output ( $\dot{V}CO2$ ) and muscle oxygen saturation (SmO2).

#### Statistical methods (Study II and III)

Descriptive data were assessed for normality and analysed with descriptive statistics (mean, standard deviation). To compare the effect of load on  $\dot{V}O_2$ , HR,  $\dot{V}_E$ ,  $V_T$ ,  $f_b$ , power, SmO<sub>2</sub> and time to exhaustion at peak effort, paired t-tests were used, and to compare effect of load between sexes at peak effort, independent sample t-tests were used. To analyse potential sex differences in response to load carriage during the GXT, individual responses for  $\dot{V}O_2$ , HR,  $\dot{V}_E$ ,  $V_T$  and  $f_b$  was calculated as a percentage of peak values (called exercise intensity) at 5 levels: 15, 25, 50, 75, and 100%. Data from the same individuals were compared over different loads (NL vs.

CB). Thus, data were analysed as two-way repeated measurements. Sex differences over different loads for the same individuals were analysed as three-way repeated measurements. To compare the change in HR and VO<sub>2</sub> (dependent variable) between NL and CB over the time course of the GXT and between sexes, a generalised mixed effect linear regression model was used.

To study the magnitude of change between NL and CB and between women and men for peak values, effect sizes (ES) were calculated using Cohen's D, effect statistic <sup>87</sup>, and interpreted according to the following thresholds for ES: <0.2 (trivial), 0.20-0.59 (small), 0.60-1.19 (moderate), 1.20-1.99 (large), 2.00-3.99 (very large) and >4.00 (extremely large). <sup>88</sup> In study II, a generalised mixed effect linear regression model was used to compare the change in HR and VO<sub>2</sub> (dependent variable) between NL and CB over the time course of the GXT and between sexes.

Statistical analyses were performed in SPSS software (SPSS Statistics, Version 25, IBM Corporation, New York).

## Cardiorespiratory responses

## Anthropometrics and body composition

Anthropometrical data and body composition are presented separately for women and men in Table 6. Men had significantly lower body fat and higher skeletal muscle mass compared to women. Among women, 77% had a BMI  $\leq 25$  kg·m<sup>-2</sup>, while the corresponding number was 67% among men. Studying the fat percentage in the right leg, 67% of the women had a fat percent  $\geq 30\%$  whereas the number was 0% for men.

	Women (n=9)	Men (n=9)	p-value
Age (years)	$26.2 \pm 4.8$	$22.6 \pm 2.4$	0.056
Height (cm)	167.0 ± 6.0	181.3 ± 5.2	<0.001
Body mass (kg)	66.5 ± 8.6	78.3 ± 8.9	0.012
Added load (kg)	16.3 ± 2.5	15.7 ± 2.0	0.559
FFM (kg)	50.7 ± 5.4	68.9 ± 7.9	<0.001
FFM right leg (kg)	5.2 ± 0.7	9.3 ± 1.1	<0.001
Body fat (%)	23.6 ± 2.8	11.4 ± 4.5	<0.001
Right leg fat (%)	31.4 ± 3.8	13.4 ± 4.7	<0.001
BMI (kg/m2)	23.7 ± 2.2	23.7 ± 2.2	0.950

Table 6. Anthropometrics and body composition in female and male soldiers.

Values are means ± standard deviation. BMI, body mass index; FFM, fat-free mass.

## **Treadmill graded exercise**

The 18 soldiers performed the GXT as described in Table 5. Time to exhaustion in minutes are presented in Table 7. Female soldiers completed on average  $7.7 \pm 1.2$  stages in NL condition (range 5 to 9) and  $5.1 \pm 0.7$  stages (range 4 to 6) wearing CB, whereas male soldiers completed  $8.6 \pm 0.8$  (range 7 to 10) vs.  $5.3 \pm 0.9$  (range 4 to 7) stages (Figure 7). Time to exhaustion was 55% shorter for women and 47% shorter for men wearing CB with no sex difference (p=0.79). Wearing CB resulted in a reduction of time to exhaustion by approximately 40 seconds for every 1 kg of additional external mass (estimated as; -660 sec divided by 16 kg added load).

Table 7. Mean, standard deviations (SD), effect size (ES) and p-value, results for 9 men and 9 women, Treadmill data at peak exercise, unloaded (NL) and loaded (CB) condition.

	Sex Men, women	NL Mean ± SD	CB Mean ± SD	Change NL–CB	ES	t-test p-value
TTE (min)	М	20.3 ± 2.79	10.7 ± 2.59	-9.63	3.56	<0.001
TTE (min)	W	20.1 ± 3.81	9.0 ± 2.56	-11.10	3.41	<0.001
	1 11					



TTE, Time to exhaustion

Figure 7. Completed stages during graded exercise test. Variables are presented as mean and standard deviation. NL denotes no load and CB denotes combat gear and body armor.

## **Maximal exercise**

We found that the mean  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (L·min<sup>-1</sup>) was higher for male soldiers compared to female soldiers (Table 8). Female soldiers  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (L·min<sup>-1</sup>) ranged between 2.55 to 3.69 L·min<sup>-1</sup>, whereas male soldiers ranged between 3.61 to 4.79 L·min<sup>-1</sup>, with a mean sex difference of 23% (p<0.001) in the NL condition. Wearing CB induced a decrease in both female, -6% (range 2.57 to 3.65 L·min<sup>-1</sup>), and male soldiers, -11%

(range 3.00 to 4.43 L·min<sup>-1</sup>). The sex difference in CB condition was 18% (p=0.004). No significant sex difference was observed for mean  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>), either in NL (-8%), nor CB (-9%) condition (p=0.074; P=0.061 respectively). Comparing difference between load conditions within sexes revealed a 24% reduction wearing CB for both sexes, compared to L·min<sup>-1</sup>. When the variables were adjusted to FFM (mL·FFM·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>), differences in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  were altered and women peak values were approximately 105% compared to men (p>0.05).

Table 8. Mean, standard deviations and Cohen's d effect size results 9 men and 9 women, cardiorespiratory data at peak exercise, unloaded (NL) and loaded (CB) condition.

	Sex Men, Women	NL Mean ± SD	CB Mean ± SD	Change NL – CB	Cohen's ES	t-test p-value
VO₂ <sub>peak</sub> (L⋅min <sup>-1</sup> )	М	4.16 ± 0.47	3.70 ± 0.51	-0.46	0.93	<0.001
VO₂ <sub>peak</sub> (L⋅min⁻¹)	W	$3.23 \pm 0.39$	$3.03 \pm 0.33$	-0.20	0.55	0.087
VO₂ <sub>peak</sub> (mL⋅kg⁻¹⋅min⁻¹)	М	53.33 ± 3.92	$40.55 \pm 3.52$	-12.78	3.43	<0.001
VO₂ <sub>peak</sub> (mL⋅kg⁻¹⋅min⁻¹)	W	48.86 ± 5.82	36.92 ± 4.11	-11.93	2.36	<0.001
<sup>.</sup> VO <sub>2peak</sub> (mL·FFM·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹)	М	60.7 ± 5.05	43.82 ± 3.89	-16.88	3.74	<0.001
VO <sub>2peak</sub> (mL·FFM·kg <sup>-1</sup> ·min <sup>-1</sup> )	W	63.8 ± 6.83	45.48 ± 4.99	18.32	3.04	<0.001

VO2, oxygen uptake; FFM, Fat Free Mass.

#### Submaximal exercise

 $\dot{V}O_2$  and HR-responses plotted to relative exercise intensity (% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ) are shown in Figure 8. At the group level, wearing CB induced a lower exercise intensity for the same % of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  compared to NL (load\*levels, p<0.01). No significant difference between sexes was found in NL or CB condition. This indicates that soldiers worked at a higher % of their  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  while wearing CB at any submaximal exercise intensity (GXT stages).



**Figure 8.** Oxygen uptake and cardiorespiratory responses to exercise intensity (Graded exercise test [GXT] stages) as a function of relative intensity of  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (peak oxygen uptake) 15-100 % of  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ , mean, standard deviations (SD) Group level. A. Sex differences. B. Heart rate 15-100 % of HR<sub>max</sub>, (maximal heart rate); bpm, beats per minute, C. NL (diamonds) denotes no load test situation and CB (squares) denotes combat gear test situation. Exercise intensity presented as GXT stages, from stage 1 (supine), 2 (standing), 3 (5.4 km  $\cdot$ h<sup>-1</sup> 0 grade) 4 (8 km  $\cdot$ h<sup>-1</sup> 0 grade) 5 (8 km  $\cdot$ h<sup>-1</sup> 2% grade) with 2% grade increase until stage 12 (8 km  $\cdot$ h<sup>-1</sup> at 16 % grade). ANOVA, (Figure A, B) main effect of load p< 0.001 Interaction p<0.001. Post hoc analyses significantly different from no load at \*p< 0.05, \*\*p< 0.01, and \*\*\*p< 0.001.

## Gas exchange

In the CB condition, minute ventilation (V<sub>E</sub>) was approximately 30% higher compared to the unloaded condition at 5.4 km·h<sup>-1</sup>. As expected, the difference became greater over time throughout the exercise trial and was 60% higher at 8 km·h<sup>-1</sup> 6% grade (p<0.001); no sex difference was found, except for stage 4 (Table 5) for both load conditions (p<0.05) (Figure 9). Similar to minute ventilation, the difference between conditions became greater for breathing frequency ( $f_b$ ) over time throughout the exercise trial, ranging from 14% to 44% (p<0.001) (Figure 9). A small but not significant difference, ranging from 3-16%, was found for tidal volume (V<sub>T</sub>) over the exercise trial (p=0.17) (Figure 9). No sex differences (level \*load \* sex) were found for the change in  $\dot{V}_{Epeak}$  (p=0.35), V<sub>Tpeak</sub> (p=0.10), or  $f_{bpeak}$  (p=0.85) between conditions. In contrast, at peak exercise, wearing CB, both minute ventilation and tidal volume decreased with a significant sex difference in both conditions (p<0.05), whereas breathing frequency increased as shown in Table 9.

Studying the change in peak values for  $\dot{V}_E$  from NL to CB, revealed a small to moderate but non-significant difference between sexes,  $\dot{V}_E$  (ES=0.46, p=0.34),  $V_T$  (ES=0.54, p=0.26) or  $f_b$  (ES 0.18, p=0.70).

Table 9. Mean, standard deviations (SD), effect size (ES) and p-value results for 9 men and 9 women, cardiorespiratory data at peak exercise, unloaded (NL) and loaded (CB) condition.

	Sex Men, women	NL Mean ± SD	CB Mean ± SD	Change CB– NL	ES	t-test p-value
V <sub>Epeak</sub> (L⋅min <sup>-1</sup> )	М	150.7 ± 25.2	138.4 ± 23.9	-9.8	0.42	0.020
V <sub>Epeak</sub> (L⋅min⁻¹)	W	113.3 ± 10.2	106.6 ± 12	-8.8	0.61	0.036
V <sub>Tpeak</sub> (mL⋅kg <sup>-1</sup> )	Μ	$2.99 \pm 0.4$	$2.56 \pm 0.3$	-0.43	1.21	<0.001
V <sub>Tpeak</sub> (mL⋅kg <sup>-1</sup> )	W	2.33 ± 0.3	2.01 ± 0.3	-0.32	0.97	0.001
f <sub>bpeak</sub> (breath/minute)	Μ	50.3 ± 6.1	54.2 ± 8.7	4.9	0.58	0.053
f <sub>bpeak</sub> (breath/minute)	W	49.3 ± 7.1	54.2 ± 9.4	3.9	0.52	0.021

VO<sub>2</sub>, oxygen uptake; HR, heart rate; V<sub>E</sub>, respiratory minute volume; f<sub>b</sub> respiratory rate; V<sub>T</sub>, tidal volume.



**Figure 9**. Graded exercise test [GXT], Minute ventilation stages ( $\dot{V}_E$ ), at stages, standard deviations (SD) **A**. Tidal volume ( $V_T$ ), at stages, standard deviations (SD) **B**. Respiratory rate ( $f_b$ ) at stages, standard deviations (SD) **C**. NL (green) denotes no load test situation and CB (blue) denotes combat gear test situation. Exercise intensity presented as GXT stages from stage 1 (5.4 km·h<sup>-1</sup> 0 grade) 2 (8 km·h<sup>-1</sup> 0 grade) 3 (8 km·h<sup>-1</sup> 2% grade) 4 ((8 km·h<sup>-1</sup> 4% grade)) 5 ((8 km·h<sup>-1</sup> 6% grade). ANOVA, (Figure A, B, C) main effect of load p< 0.001 Interaction p<0.001. Post hoc analyses significantly different from no load at \*p< 0.05, \*\*p< 0.01, \*\*\*p< 0.001.

## Ventilatory thresholds

There was no difference, neither for sex (p=0.71) nor load conditions, when VT1 occurred, in  $\dot{V}O_2 L \cdot min^{-1}$ , (women  $\Delta$ -0.02, p=0.75; men  $\Delta$ -0.06, p= 0.65) or percent of  $VO_{2peak}$  (women  $\Delta 3\%$ , p= 0.24; men  $\Delta 1\%$ , p= 0.69), Table 10. Studying VT2 showed that there was a significant reduction in  $\dot{V}O_2 L \cdot min^{-1}$  for the CB condition compared with the NL condition, and a sex difference in both conditions (p<0.05). However, studying VT2 as a percentage of peak values (women  $\Delta$ -1%, p=0.64; men  $\Delta 1$ , p=0.63) showed no difference between load conditions, similar to VT1, and with no difference between sexes (p=0.50) (Table 10).

Table 10. Mean, standard deviations and Cohen's d effect size results 9 men and 9 women, cardiorespiratory data at submaximal exercise, unloaded (NL) and loaded (CB) condition.

	Sex Men, Women	NL Mean ± SD	CB Mean ± SD	Change NL-CB	Cohen'sES	t-test p-value
VT1 (VO₂ L·min <sup>-1</sup> )	М	$2.78 \pm 0.50$	2.72 ± 0.62	0.06	0.11	0.648
VT1 (VO₂ L·min⁻¹)	W	2.24 ± 0.19	2.22 ± 0.08	0.02	0.14	0.753
VT1 (% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> )	М	67 ± 6	68 ± 10	-1	0.12	0.686
VT1 (% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> )	W	70 ± 8	73 ±7	-3	0.40	0.237
VT2 (VO₂ L·min⁻¹)	М	$3.49 \pm 0.43$	$3.30 \pm 0.47$	0.19	0.42	0.136
VT2 (VO₂ L·min⁻¹)	W	2.79 ± 0.38	2.66 ± 0.29	0.13	0.39	0.069
VT2 (% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> )	М	84 ± 7	83 ± 9	1	0.12	0.631
VT2 (% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> )	W	86 ± 4	87 ± 4	-1	0.25	0.640

NL, no load; CB combat gear (body weight + added load); VT1, first ventilatory threshold; VT2, second ventilatory threshold.

## Power

At VT1, all participants, except 1 woman and 3 men, had higher power output with load, when compared to the unloaded condition, whereas all the participants had lower power output wearing CB at VT2. At peak exercise, all participants generated lower power output in CB condition when compared to the NL condition (Figure 10).



Figure 10. Power output during no load (NL) vs. combat gear (CB) during a graded treadmill test. Green denotes women, blue denotes men. First ventilatory threshold (VT1; squares), second ventilatory threshold (VT2; diamonds) and peak exercise (peak; circles) for the 18 participants.

## Muscle oxygen

There was no significant difference in  $\text{SmO}_{2\text{low}}$  between men and women in NL conditions (p=0.17), whereas in CB condition, men's value was 51% lower than women's (p=0.003). Studying  $\Delta \text{SmO}_{2\text{Ex}}$  showed a sex difference in CB condition (p=0.032), whereas no difference was found in NL condition (p=0.11). SmO<sub>2</sub> downslope showed a small difference between sexes in both conditions, demonstrating a higher oxygenation rate in m. vastus lateralis for men. A similar pattern appeared for recovery: men recovered 64% faster in NL condition (p=0.041) and 33% faster in CB (P=0.33) during muscle oxygen recovery (Table 11).

	Sex Men, Women	NL Mean ± SD	CB Mean ± SD	Change NL-CB	Cohen's ES	t-test p-value
SmO <sub>2 baseline</sub> %	М	72.4 ± 10.3	70.0 ± 17.1	2.4	0.17	0.650
SmO <sub>2 baseline</sub> %	W	74.2 ±14.9	79.9 ± 19.1	-5.7	0.33	0.400
SmO <sub>2 low</sub> (%)	М	41.7 ± 19.8	31.0 ± 23.5	10.7	0.49	0.185
SmO <sub>2 low</sub> (%)	W	56.4 ± 24.1	62.8 ± 14.8	-6.4	0.32	0.571
∆SmO <sub>2 Ex</sub> (%)	М	30.8 ± 17.6	39.0 ± 23.9	-8.2	0.39	0.493
∆SmO <sub>2 Ex</sub> (%)	W	17.8 ± 14.7	17.1 ± 14.5	0.7	0.00	0.924
SmO <sub>2 down</sub> (%·min⁻¹)	М	0.87 ± 0.55	1.39 ± 0.83	-0.52	0.74	0.242
SmO <sub>2 down</sub> (%·min⁻¹)	W	$0.49 \pm 0.04$	$0.69 \pm 0.06$	-0.20	3.92	0.429
SmO <sub>2 up</sub> %·s⁻¹)	М	1.48 ± 1.15	0.83 ± 0.69	0.65	0.68	0.075
SmO <sub>2 up</sub> (%·s⁻¹)	W	0.53 ± 0.55	0.55 ± 0.48	-0.02	0.04	0.899

Table 11. Mean, standard deviations and Cohen's d effect size results 9 men and 9 women, cardiorespiratory data at submaximal and peak exercise, unloaded (NL) and loaded (CB) condition.

NL, no load; CB combat gear (body weight + added load); SmO<sub>2</sub>, muscle oxygen saturation;  $\Delta$ SmO2 Ex = magnitude of oxygen desaturation; SmO<sub>2 down</sub> = O<sub>2</sub> desaturation rate; SmO<sub>2 up</sub> = oxygen resaturation rate.

## Heart rate and **VO**<sub>2</sub> relationship

We performed a mixed effect linear regression analysis for  $\dot{V}O_2$  against HR to investigate whether the relationship between the HR and relative  $\dot{V}O_2$  response are independent of load condition. The result revealed a significant association between HR, load and change in  $\dot{V}O_2$  for women and men (Table 12), with no difference between sex. This finding implies that wearing NL, 1 beat per minute increase in HR resulted in an increase in  $\dot{V}O_2$  for men of 0.337 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup> (p<0.001), and in women of 0.315 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup> (p<0.001). In addition, a significant association between CB and  $\dot{V}O_2$  showed a lower increase in  $\dot{V}O_2$  for every bpm increase in HR, for both women (0.271 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>, p≤0.001) and men (0.292 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>, p<0.001) wearing CB compared to NL (Table 12, Figure 11).

Table 12. Association of changes in VO2 with HR and load.

parameters	β	(95% CI)	p-value
Men NL VO2 (mL·kg <sup>-1</sup> ·min <sup>-1</sup> )	0.337	(0.31, 0.36)	<0.001
Women NL VO2 (mL·kg <sup>-1</sup> ·min <sup>-1</sup> )	0.315	(0.29, 0.34)	<0.001
Men CB VO2 (mL·kg <sup>-1</sup> ·min <sup>-1</sup> )	0.292	(0.26, 0.32)	<0.001
Women CB VO2 (mL·kg <sup>-1</sup> ·min <sup>-1</sup> )	0.271	(0.24, 0.30)	<0.001
intercept	-20.04	(-24.1, -15.9)	<0.001

Results of mixed effect linear regression analyses for  $\dot{V}O_2$  as dependent variable against heart rate.  $\beta$  regression coefficient. CI, confidence interval (95%); NL, no load condition; CB, combat gear condition (body mass + added load),  $\dot{V}O_2$ , oxygen uptake.



FIGURE 11. A mixed-effect linear regression model for oxygen uptake (VO2) in mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>and increase in heart rate bpm (beats/min). Each line depicts the fitted regression line for a different load, NL (solid line) denotes no load test situation and CB (dashed line) denotes combat gear test situation, with a fixed slope and random intercepts. Effect of load p< 0.001 and heart rate (HR) p<0.001.

# Physiological combat demands (Study IV)

## Study design

After having conducted an exploratory qualitative study concerning soldiers' perceptions of physically demanding tasks (Study I), followed by a study that examined whether  $\dot{VO}_2$  and HR measurements from unloaded tests can be used to predict energy expenditure with heavier load carriage, a study objectively describing the cardiorespiratory response and movements (e.g., distance covered, number of sprints, time in different heart-rate zones, speed, and direction of movement) of ground combat was conducted. This study contained four different parts: one urban operation task (Task 1) and three different retrograde operations with delay tasks (Task 2-4). The different tasks are described in Appendix 2.

The goal of this study was to provide an objective understanding of the physiological demands of soldiers' work performed while solving urban operations and retrograde in rough terrain. An additional goal was that the findings also could be used to develop a model for classifying work demands for ground combat forces.

## Setting and recruitment

The participating combat engineering soldiers were recruited from two different platoons: one in year 2019 and one in year 2020. A total of 42 (3 women) soldiers volunteered, aged 19 to 23 years, in different posts: squad leaders (14), gunners (11), combat engineers (12) and drivers (5).

We did not constrain platoon or squad commanders during the different tasks to mimic a more valid representation of active combat, i.e., they used the combat strategy they deemed appropriate to each enemy action. However, the enemy party behavior was controlled to ensure parity between engagement distance, aggression shown, and enemy activity cessation during each task. Both sides used blank ammunition in all exercises. The soldiers wore fighting order, which was comprised of webbing, body armor, and helmet. Mean fighting order load (weapon excluded) was  $17.3 \pm 2.6$  kg, which was approximately  $22.9 \pm 4.5\%$  of body mass (BM) (Table 13)

## Data collection and analysis

All the soldiers carried out anthropometrical and body composition measurements. We measured peak oxygen uptake ( $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ) and maximal heart rate ( $HR_{max}$ ) of the participants in a GXT, wearing combat gear and body armor, in a laboratory prior to the field exercise. The GXT protocol was executed on a motor-driven treadmill and consisted of marching 3 minutes at the speed of 5.4 km·h<sup>-1</sup> at 0% grade, followed by rapid marching/jogging for 3 minutes at 8 km·h<sup>-1</sup> at 0% grade, then continuing with marching or jogging at 8 km h<sup>-1</sup> with the incline increasing with 2% every third minute until volitional exhaustion.  $\dot{V}O_2$  was measured by indirect calorimetry (*Oxycon Pro*<sup>TM</sup>, Jaeger Oxycon, Intermedic, Sweden). HR was measured with Polar HR monitor (FT4, Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland) placed on the chest of the participants, and synchronized with the Oxycon Pro system. Equipment was calibrated according to the manufacturer's instructions before each test. The highest 30 seconds average of O<sub>2</sub> uptake was determined as  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ .

During the time the soldiers conducted their tasks in the field exercise, we continuously assessed movement and metabolic demands through worn body sensors, and HR was continuously measured with a heart rate monitor with GPS (Polar Team Pro, Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland). To classify the level of physical activity intensities, we used these levels of relative cardiovascular strain: HR < 50% HR<sub>max</sub> very light, 50-63% HR<sub>max</sub> light, 64-76% HR<sub>max</sub> moderate, 77-93% HR<sub>max</sub> hard, >94% HR<sub>max</sub> very hard, and 100%; HR<sub>max</sub> maximal work intensity.<sup>9,89</sup>

#### Statistical analyses

We investigated correlations between KPI:s (accelerations  $\cdot$ min<sup>-1</sup>, decelerations  $\cdot$ min<sup>-1</sup>, meters  $\cdot$ min<sup>-1</sup>) and cardiorespiratory responses (percentage of time over 40% or 50% of VO<sub>2max</sub>, and 76% over HR<sub>max</sub>), using Spearman's product moment correlation coefficients and interpreted according to the following threshold: 0-0.2 negligible, 0.21-0.4 weak, 0.41-0.6 moderate, 0.61-0.8 strong, 0.81-1.0 very strong. <sup>90</sup> To determine potential difference between groups, platoon commanders (n = 14), combat engineers (n = 12), gunners and antitank (n = 11) and drivers (n = 5) a Kruskal-Wallis one-way ANOVA was conducted. Outliers were assessed with boxplot and Wilcoxon signed rank tests were used to compare data between Task 1 and Task 2. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS software (SPSS Statistics, Version 25, IBM Corporation, New York). Statistical significance level was set at p <0.05.

## Physical strains in combat

During the urban operation task, the platoon advanced from the assembly area and assaulted and cleared buildings, and thereafter set perimeter defences. During the retrograde tasks, they prepared delaying actions and counter mobility actions. Anthropometrical data and body composition are presented for the soldiers in Table 13.

Subject characteristics	Mean ± SD
Age (years)	20.9 ± 1.4
Body height (cm)	182.1 ± 7.4
Body mass unloaded (kg)	77.3 ± 10.3
Body mass, personal combat equipment (kg)	94.6 ± 10.4
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	23.2 ± 2.0
VO₂ <sub>peak</sub> (L⋅min ⁻¹)	$4.2 \pm 0.7$
VO₂ <sub>peak</sub> (mL⋅kg <sup>-1</sup> ⋅min <sup>-1</sup> )	44.8 ± 4.9
HRmax (beats·min <sup>-1</sup> )	196 ± 8
Time to exhaustion (min)	17.7 ± 2.4

Table 13. Descriptive statistics and main findings of the graded exercise test (N=42, 39 men, 3 women).

Values are means ± standard deviation. VO2, oxygen uptake; HR, heart rate; BMI, body mass index

#### Movements during military tasks

There was a difference in movement, total distance, between the different tasks due to the nature of the tasks. The urban operation (Task 1) consisted of less accelerations, decelerations, meters per minute compared to Tasks 2-4. Urban warfare is often more complex, challenging the commanders and is time-consuming. Table 14 displays the differences in the different tasks.

Table 14. Descriptive results for performance measures during different military tasks (n=42). Means, standard deviations

Performance measures	Task 1	Task 2	Task 3	Task 4
Duration of task (min)	482	423	448	501
Total distance (m)	4537 ± 8982	4235 ± 2938	9182 ± 1785	7669 ± 2650
No of accelerations	1369 ± 400	1439 ± 787	2206 ± 553	1914 ± 326
Accelerations · min <sup>-1</sup>	$2.84 \pm 0.83^{b}$	3.05 ± 1.63 <sup>d</sup>	$4.90 \pm 1.16^{b,d,f}$	$3.42 \pm 0.55^{f}$
No of decelerations	1507 ± 426	1562 ± 794	2295 ± 547	2040 ± 298
Decelerations ⋅ min <sup>-1</sup>	$3.12 \pm 0.87^{b}$	3.31 ± 1.64 <sup>d</sup>	$5.10 \pm 1.14^{b,d,f}$	$3.61 \pm 0.49^{f}$
M·min⁻¹	9.41 ± 1.78 <sup>b</sup>	$9.99 \pm 5.78^{d}$	$20.46 \pm 4.01^{b,d,f}$	13.66 ± 4.64 <sup>f</sup>

Results for individual task types. Data in the same row sharing the same symbol, ("a" Task 1 and Task 2; "b" Task 1 and Task 3; "c" Task 1 and Task 4; "d" Task 2 and Task 3, "e" Task 2 and Task 4, "f" Task 3 and Task 4), are significantly different from one another (p < 0.05).

#### Physical activity during military tasks

During the urban operations, the soldiers spent approximately 2 hours over 40% of their  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ , with  $22 \pm 19$  minutes of them on hard to maximal work intensity. Total amount of work intensity during the entire task was characterised as light work.

Whereas Task 2 resulted in less time over 40% of  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$  compared to Task 1, although total work time represented light work. The highest percentage (33%) of time over 40% of  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$  was found in Task 3 and 4. Similar to Task 1 and 2, Task 3 and 4 total work time corresponded to light intensity (Table 15).

There were no differences (p>0.05) between the studied posts (platoon commander, combat engineer, gunner, or driver) except for Task 1, on the amount of time they spent 40% and 50% over their  $VO_{2max}$ , nor for the time spent 76% over their  $HR_{max}$ . This may be because of the limited number of subjects. Figure 23 displays the differences in variables.

Table 15. Descriptive results for performance measures during different military tasks (n=42). Means, standard deviations.

Performance measures	Task 1	Task 2	Task 3	Task 4
HR mean (beats ⋅ min - 1)	105 ± 8	98 ± 14	111 ± 8	108 ± 10
% HR <sub>max</sub> (%)	54 ± 5	$50 \pm 7^{d}$	$56 \pm 3^{d}$	54 ± 5
Percent of time over 40% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> (%)	21 ± 13 <sup>b,c</sup>	15 ± 8 <sup>d,e</sup>	$33 \pm 13^{b,d}$	33 ± 10 <sup>c,e</sup>
Percent of time over 50% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> (%)	10 ± 7 <sup>b</sup>	$8 \pm 5^{d,e}$	$19 \pm 8^{b,d}$	15 ± 11 <sup>e</sup>
Percent of time over 76% of HR <sub>max</sub> (%)	5 ± 4	$2 \pm 2^{d,e}$	7 ± 4 <sup>d</sup>	7 ± 6 <sup>e</sup>

Results for individual task types.  $\dot{V}O_2$ , oxygen uptake; HR, heart rate. Data in the same row sharing the same symbol, ("a" Task 1 and Task 2; "b" Task 1 and Task 3; "c" Task 1 and Task 4; "d" Task 2 and Task 3, "e" Task 2 and Task 4, "f" Task 3 and Task 4), are significantly different from one another (p < 0.05).



**Figure 12.** Cardiorespiratory responses and performance measures of each platoon role during four military task types (1, Urban operations; 2, 3 and 4 Delaying actions) and the four tasks combined. **A.** Percentage of time spent over 40% of maximal aerobic capacity. **B.** Percentage of time spent over 50% of maximal aerobic capacity. **C.** Percentage of time spent over 76% of HR<sub>max</sub>. **D.** Numbers of accelerations/min. **E.** Number of decelerations/min. **F.** m·min<sup>-1</sup>. Results are presented as mean numbers of accelerations with error bars indicating the SD of the means. Statistical analysis was only conducted on the combined task. Bars sharing the same symbol are significantly different from one another (p < 0.05). Commander, n=14, Combat engineer, n=12, Gunners, n=11, Drivers n=5.

# Ethical considerations

The primary purpose of medical research is to generate new knowledge. When this research involves human subjects, this purpose can never surpass the rights and interests of individual research subjects. Medical research is, therefore, subject to ethical standards, which should ensure and promote respect for all human research subjects. Hence, it is the medical researcher's duty to protect the integrity, dignity, privacy, confidentiality and health of human research subjects. <sup>91</sup> These conditions have been considered in this project.

The Swedish Soldiers Physical Demands Study was approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund, Sweden (Dnr 2016/400), (Dnr 2017/78) and (2018/241). The project follows the World Medical Association's (WMA) Declaration of Helsinki Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects. Participation in the studies was voluntary, and informed consent was obtained from all participants for Studies I, II, III and IV. The participants were informed about their right to withdraw from participation at any time without giving a reason. All collected data were handled to ensure the participants' integrity and privacy. The overall impression was that the soldiers were eager to participate and regarded participation in the study as beneficial.

## Discussion

## General discussion

The studies in this thesis were conducted to describe and understand aspects of the physiological demands for soldiers performing their tasks in different environments.

The results of this project demonstrate that the process and methodology used was successful in identifying the critical physically demanding tasks performed by ground combat soldiers. This chapter begins with a discussion of the main findings of the study in the context of existing studies. Thereafter, methodological considerations are discussed, followed by conclusion, implications of the study and future study perspectives.

## Identifying physically demanding tasks (Paper I)

Physical demands are referred to as the duration and intensity of tasks and physical exertion in job functions. The research regarding physical demands in different operational environments in the military have been identified as important priority research areas, particularly physical performance and fitness. <sup>12</sup> It is a challenge to study military demanding tasks since they often are complex and do not consist of single activities. For instance, during an assault, the soldiers perform an approach march, different combat movements and casualty evacuations. Hence, the different tasks in this study contains both complex and single military activities.

Our analysis of the questionnaire showed that the soldiers reported that the most strenuous task was casualty evacuation, both for aerobic capacity (67% men and 52% women) and muscle strength (48-52% men and 48-68% women). Although transport of a wounded soldier is not the most frequent task for a soldier, dragging a casualty out of the line of fire is critical to saving lives. The result is similar to the armies of the United Kingdom, <sup>55</sup> United States, <sup>92</sup> Canada <sup>93</sup> and Australia, <sup>43</sup> which also have identified evacuating casualties as one of the most demanding tasks. However, although similar to results from other countries, there is a need for additional studies as the definition of tasks differ between armies, i.e., casualty evacuation. In the Royal Australian Army, a casualty drag consist of a four-person team whose task is to drag a casualty weighing 110-kg for a distance of 100 m followed by a 200-m fireman's carry. <sup>42</sup> In the British Army, a combat arms casualty

drag is the task of one or two soldiers, dragging a 120-kg casualty for a distance of 40 m. In the Canadian Forces, a casualty evacuation task consists of lifting and carrying an equally sized soldier for 100 m in less than 60 seconds. <sup>94</sup> In the Swedish Armed Forces, a casualty evacuation is dragging one wounded person to cover, applying first aid and seeking assistance.

A soldier's work is physically demanding, and the environment has a large impact on a soldier's perceived workload. Soldiers work in different intensities during military operations with bursts of high-intensity activities.<sup>11, 95</sup> This may explain our findings that the next aerobic demanding task identified was movement in combat followed by dismounted attack in various types of terrain (reported by 20-40% of the participants) since assault in different terrain types were reported to involve high-intensity activities. That these tasks are rated this high is interesting since compared with studies from NATO, marching (loaded march, road march and running) has been identified as one of the most physically demanding tasks. <sup>92, 94</sup> This is in contrast to our study where loaded march was not ranked as one of the ten most demanding tasks (88% of female soldiers ranked it as somewhat strenuous or strenuous compared with 77% of the male soldiers). This discrepancy could be due to different interpretations of what the task entails. In the U.S. Army, it is a march of 24 km in less than 24 h with a load of approximately 47 kg. In the British Army, a similar task for ground combat soldiers is a 1–3 km h<sup>-1</sup> march for a duration of 4– 8 h carrying >40 kg, and for Australian soldiers it is a 10-km march at 5.5 km  $\cdot$ h<sup>-1</sup> with a load of 38 kg.

Similar to the findings from countries within the NATO group: United States, <sup>46</sup> United Kingdom, <sup>24, 47, 48</sup> <sup>24, 47, 48</sup> Netherlands <sup>49</sup> and Canada <sup>50, 51</sup> which concluded in 2009 <sup>52</sup> that 1) manual material handling (lifting and carrying), 2) marching (loaded march, road march and running) and 3) digging (entrenchment dig, trench dig) were the most physically demanding tasks, Swedish soldiers ranked carrying heavy loads, dismounted attack in urban terrain and digging foxholes as the most demanding tasks.

From World War II to the present time, the load carried by soldier has steadily increased and is now between 50-60 kg of extra weight. <sup>2</sup> To avoid fatigue, the recommended load should not exceed 30-50% of the soldiers' body mass, <sup>96</sup> where previous research has shown that the risk of injury increases fivefold for women if the load carried is > 25% of body weight, and there is an increased risk of fatigue even when the load is 15-20 kg. <sup>96, 97</sup> In comparison with these studies, it is interesting that in the present study, there were no differences in the ranking of physical requirements between female and male soldiers although they sometimes ranked the tasks in different order.

Based on the answers in the questionnaire, we excluded Riot Control from further studies of physically demanding tasks. Although the Swedish battalion in Kosovo 2004 was involved in the incident in Caglavica, <sup>98</sup> it is not a domestic duty of the

Swedish Army. Therefore, not surprisingly, most of the soldiers answered "I do not know" while ranking this task. It is important to not select low frequency, low critical tasks with a high physical demand so that the physical demands of the occupation are not unnecessarily elevated and have a negative impact on recruitment or employees.<sup>75</sup>

# Investigating cardiorespiratory responses of load carriage (Paper II and III)

Paper II and III presented data on cardiovascular response, pulmonary ventilation, and muscle oxygen consumption. The impact of load carriage on  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  does not only depend on weight or tightening the load causing pressure on chest wall.<sup>99</sup> It may also depend on biomechanical factors, i.e., compensation in muscle activation (abdominals, lower back, hip, knee and ankle).<sup>62</sup>

## Submaximal exercise

During submaximal GXT wearing CB, we observed a disproportional increase compared to NL exercise intensity (Figure 9). During the GXT, at low exercise intensity, there was a smaller, although significant difference between conditions. However, as the exercise intensity increased, there was an additional increase in the oxygen uptake required to carry the added weight (Figure 9A). No differences between sexes were observed, neither in NL nor CB conditions (Figure 9B). This is similar to findings of Phillips et al., <sup>62</sup> who studied the effect of wearing a 25 kg backpack during graded exercise and found a disproportional increase with increased grades. Similarly, HR was up to 25% higher with CB compared to NL at submaximal intensities with no sex differences (Figure 9C), indicating the increased demands of CB placed on the heart to maintain cardiac output. This is supported by previous studies on male soldiers <sup>59</sup> and female and male soldiers <sup>57</sup> whom observed a greater increase in HR while wearing body armor.

The added demands of  $\dot{V}O_2$  wearing CB were met by an increase in  $\dot{V}_E$  at submaximal exercise intensities (Figure 9A), supported with an increase in  $f_b$  together with a lower  $V_T$  from approximately 70% of  $V_{Tpeak}$ . This breathing pattern, a compensation breathing strategy, with a shift to a more shallow and frequent breathing pattern has previously been shown in a study of Phillips et al. <sup>100</sup> This suboptimal breathing pattern has in previous studies been shown to lead to decreased upper extremity function, restricted chest wall motion, possibly resulting in respiratory muscle fatigue and a subsequent reduction of time that soldiers could operate wearing body armor. <sup>58, 59, 101, 102</sup> This possibly explains the lower  $\dot{V}_{Epeak}$ , lower  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and reduced time to exhaustion in the present study while wearing CB.

### Ventilatory thresholds

In the CB condition  $\dot{\text{VO2}}$  (L·min<sup>-1</sup>) was only slightly decreased (women, 0.9% and men 2.1 %) at VT1, similar to Phillips et al. <sup>62</sup>, who studied men wearing 25 kg backpack on a treadmill with a reduction in  $\dot{\text{VO}}_2$  with 3.9%. Our reductions in the power output, women (50%), men (36.7%) were greater than the reduction (23.9%) in the study by Phillips et al. <sup>62</sup> When studying the reduction in  $\dot{\text{VO}}_2$  (mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>), it tends to be greater (19.8%) at VT1. At VT2, the reduction in  $\dot{\text{VO}}_2$  was similar to VT1, women (4.7%) and for men (5.4%), whereas the difference in  $\dot{\text{VO}}_2$  (mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>) was larger (22%). The reduction in power was less compared to VT1, men -15% and women -18% with no difference between sexes. The soldiers were considered aerobically well-trained <sup>103</sup> since VT2 were in the range of 84–87% of  $\dot{\text{VO}}_{2\text{peak}}$ .

The slight decrease in  $\dot{V}O_2$  at the different threshold explains only some parts of the larger decrease in power output (Figure 10). The total  $\dot{V}O_2$  distribution to both external and internal work could explain most of the decrease in power wearing CB. A greater amount of  $\dot{V}O_2$  is required for load carriage when treadmill grade increases, possibly explaining why VT1 and VT2 appeared at earlier stages in the CB condition. Taylor et al. <sup>104</sup> reported a decrease in the available energy for locomotion during steady-state exercise while wearing load carriage (firefighter personnel protective ensemble)

## Maximal exercise

With CB, absolute  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  was decreased by 6.6% for women and 12.4% for men (Table 8), whereas, studying relative  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ , the reduction for both men and women was ~24%. This reduction was also reflected in time to exhaustion, where the CB condition led to a significantly shorter time (Table 7). Similar results were found in previous research, where an increase in load resulted in a decrease in time to exhaustion,  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  and  $\dot{V}_{Epeak}$ , in male military personnel, <sup>60, 105</sup> and in soldiers and university students of both sexes. <sup>70, 106</sup> This decrease in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  is likely connected to the similar decrease found in  $\dot{V}_{Epeak}$  in our study, wearing CB, similar to a study of men wearing body armor. <sup>59</sup> There was no difference between women's (~6%) and men's (~8%) reduction (p=0.06). This is contrary to a study of Walker et al. <sup>106</sup> who found a greater reduction for women using a 10 kg weighted vest to simulate body armor and then added another 10 kg in a backpack.

Although women's reduction in absolute  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  was only slightly lower compared to men, there is a difference between sexes both in NL (~25%) and in the CB (~17%) condition. These sex differences in the NL condition are in line with a study of Ogawa et al. <sup>107</sup> who found a difference between sexes, both for trained individuals (22%) and untrained (24%). There is a scarcity in studies examining sex differences wearing CB and body armor. One study by Walker et al. <sup>106</sup> assessed the effect of simulated body armor (20 kg, weighted west) in both men and women. The study

did not examine sex differences per se, but found a ~20% sex difference similar to our study where wearing CB resulted in 17% lower  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (L·min<sup>-1</sup>).

Interestingly, when  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  is expressed in mL· kg FFM<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup> the sex differences were altered, and women values were ~5% higher compared to men. These findings are opposed to previous findings of Ogawa et al. <sup>107</sup>, who still had ~10% higher  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  for trained men compared with women, and Peltonen et al. <sup>108</sup> who had a 4% reduction in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  for women compared to men during incremental cycling. One possible explanation for the altered reduction could be that the female soldiers in our study had a long experience of wearing combat gear. No difference was found in HR at peak exercise being in line with most previous studies. <sup>62, 104, 109</sup>

## Muscle oxygen

To fully evaluate tissue oxygenation in both sexes, it is important to consider that women have several anatomic and physiologic characteristics that distinguish their acute exercise responses from those of men: women have more fat mass and less muscle mass for a given body size. <sup>110</sup> Male soldiers showed a greater decrease in SmO<sub>2</sub>-m. vastus lateralis in both conditions, similar to a study of Espinosa-Ramirez et al.<sup>74</sup>, who assessed sex differences in m. vastus lateralis and m. intercostales during incremental cycling. Contradictory to men, leg muscle oxygenation increased only modestly during GXT for women, particularly in the CB condition. At peak exercise, deoxygenation was similar between sexes, although the rate of muscle oxygenation declines was steeper for men. This is similar to Peltonen et al., <sup>108</sup>, who studied unloaded cycling and found a greater deoxygenation for men, but in contrast to a study of Bhambhani et al.<sup>72</sup>, who found that muscle deoxygenation during incremental exercise was similar in men and women. One possible explanation for the differences between these studies could be the use of different devices; McManus et al.<sup>111</sup> investigated different devices and found that the values are not generally comparable between devices. The initial increase in muscle oxygenation followed by an increase in deoxygenation to the lowest value at peak exercise found in this study is supported by other studies that examined incremental treadmill exercise. <sup>112-114</sup> Our results suggest that there may exist a sex difference in tissue deoxygenation during dynamic exercise.

The sensitivity of muscle  $\dot{VO}_2$  recovery kinetics to athletic capacity have been demonstrated by several studies. <sup>115, 116</sup> The resaturation rate is shown to be faster, measured with NIRS, in trained individuals compared with non-trained. <sup>117</sup>  $\dot{VO}_2$  recovery time of m. vastus lateralis has been shown as nearly twice as fast in well trained individuals. <sup>115</sup> The calculated values for recovery (SmO<sub>2up</sub>), displayed a slower resaturation rate for women with 36% compared to men (Table 11) in the NL condition, whereas no difference was found in the CB condition. Studying men shows that their resaturation rate was somewhat slower in the CB condition (Table 11). The difference implies a greater load to the cardiorespiratory demands wearing

CB. However, regarding the widespread variation, the data must be interpreted with caution, and further studies are necessary.

## Heart rate and oxygen uptake relationship

We intended to clarify whether measures of HR/VO<sub>2</sub> during unloaded GXT could be used to estimate energy expenditure from HR measured in soldiers wearing CB performing exercises in the field. Our findings suggest that this should not be done. Wearing CB led to a larger increase in HR for any given VO<sub>2</sub>. Therefore, the HR/VO<sub>2</sub> relationships wearing CB and NL are not similar and should not be used interchangeably. The presented data showed no differences between sexes.

The intensity of work wearing CB in field exercises will probably be underestimated if HR measured wearing CB is cited relative to the HR for unloaded running. The HR/ $\dot{V}O_2$  relationship found in this study is similar to those of Gordon et al. and Rayson et al., <sup>69, 70</sup> although they used a slightly different protocol. Our study had the same protocol for both NL and CB condition, while their protocol had a constant speed while load for the marching and gradient for the running were varied. Other studies found comparable heart rate elevations during treadmill walking <sup>101, 118, 119</sup> with an added load of ~15%. In addition, they also found that placement and support of the load had an effect, whereas other studies found a linear relationship between external load and heart rate. <sup>105, 120</sup> The reason for the substantially larger increases in HR for a given  $\dot{V}O_2$  during loaded marching has been suggested to relate to biomechanical factors and muscular fatigue. <sup>69, 121</sup> Other studies suggest that a greater postural control is demanded wearing added load. <sup>70</sup> In conclusion, the relationship of  $\dot{V}O_2$  and HR for unloaded exercise cannot be directly applied to exercise wearing CB.

## Physiological combat demands (Paper IV)

This study demonstrated that the cardiorespiratory system of the soldier is highly affected by military tasks in urban operations and retrograde operations in rough terrain. The soldiers worked between 15-33% of the mission time close to 40% of their  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$ . Oxygen consumption is directly correlated with workload, thus, working on a higher percentage of  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$  could result in earlier fatigue and lower tolerance time. <sup>96</sup>

## Cardiorespiratory characteristics

The results from the GXT in this study were similar to the data found in study II, i.e.,  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (L·min<sup>-1</sup>) and time to exhaustion. Directly measured  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  data from the GXT was used as the reference measurement to estimate the HR values at 40% and 50% of  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$ , corresponding to 17.9 ± 1.9 and 22.4 ± 2.5 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. Our data corresponds with the findings from Santee et al., <sup>10</sup> who tested U.S. army soldiers wearing a load of 27.2 kg (34% of BM). Their  $\dot{VO}_2$  at 36% of

 $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  was 18.8 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>. Their data was somewhat higher than ours, possibly due to higher load compared to BM in their study <sup>10</sup> (34% vs, 23% in the present study). The average data corresponded to  $54 \pm 5\%$  of the soldiers HRmax indicating that the soldiers' mean work time should be classified as light work. However, we found a great variance in HR responses between the different posts. There were soldiers who spent almost 5 hours (57%) of their time over 40% of  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$ , particularly gunners, who carry an additional load of up to 15 kg besides their CB. There are few available studies directly commensurable with ours. The closest comparable study is Pihlainen et al. <sup>11</sup>, who studied 15 Finnish male conscripts during a military field exercise, examining energy expenditure of load carriage, digging and lifting loads. Our results are similar to their findings: their mean work intensity was close to 50% of soldiers'  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$  and varied between 18 and 24 mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>.

Wu and Wang <sup>39</sup> stated that maximal acceptable work time is correlated to aerobic strain ( $^{6}\dot{V}O_{2max}$ ). Their prediction model determining the upper limits of  $^{6}\dot{V}O_{2max}$  for dynamic work lasting 12, 10, 8, and 4 hours are 28.5%, 31%, 34% and 43.5%, respectively. <sup>39</sup> Compared with the data from our study, it would indicate that some soldiers could be at risk for developing fatigue while solving urban operations and delaying actions. There was no difference in mean time over 40% of  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$  between the different posts. We conclude that the soldiers spent ~25% of their time over 40% of their time over 40% of their time.

Our data suggests that an increase in load increases cardiorespiratory demands for lighter personnel, i.e., that higher load in percent of BM mass was positively correlated with time spent over 50% of  $\dot{VO}_{2max}$  at intensities of hard to maximal work. This corresponds with a study of Lyons et al. <sup>122</sup> and Taylor et al. <sup>123</sup>, who found that increased body mass (BM) is advantageous when carrying heavy loads despite lower  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  relative to BM. Hence, measuring soldiers work capacity accounting only for the person's own body weight ( $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  as mL·kg<sup>-1</sup>·min<sup>-1</sup>) would not be optimal for soldiers who typically work with external loads. <sup>54</sup>  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  expressed in more absolute terms will correlate better with performance in the actual work as more external weight is carried.

#### Movement characteristics

Although previous studies have investigated acceleration patterns for soldiers e.g., 15m sprint, 15 m slalom run, shuttle run 3x5 m, 15 squat, <sup>124</sup> and mock assault. <sup>95</sup> Our study extends current knowledge by evaluating these patterns during approximately 8 hours of simulated combat. Mean accelerations performed by the soldiers was ~4.9 accelerations/min; only a few were classified as high intensity sprints (>2 m·s<sup>-1</sup>). Acceleration is metabolically demanding and increases both energy expenditure and muscle activity, which could cause muscle. <sup>125</sup> Therefore, it is necessary, to assess acceleration patterns during missions. The acceleration pattern in this study was comparable to a 90-minute game of soccer, although the
number of accelerations over 2 m·s<sup>-1</sup> is greater in soccer. <sup>126</sup> In addition, meters per minute and total meters during this simulated combat corresponded with the numbers reached in a 90-minute soccer game. <sup>127</sup>  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , accelerations and m·min<sup>-1</sup> were a significant positively correlated indication that acceleration puts a metabolic demand on the soldiers.

## Methodological considerations, strength and limitations

This thesis is based on data from three separate studies. For the initial part in this thesis, great efforts were made to recruit a large and representative study sample of Swedish ground combat soldiers. Despite these efforts there is a possibility that those soldiers who are more well motivated and with stronger psychological resources were more likely to participate. Nevertheless, the 165 participants did not differ from soldiers' sociodemographic characteristics, thus the sample is likely to represent Swedish ground combat soldiers. A strength of the data collection is that the questionnaire was adapted for soldiers.

A possible limitation in the data collection for the first study was the wide range in age (19-44 years), which could be a confounder related both to years of military service experience and to level of exertion. However, since most of the soldiers were young, stratification based on median age did not seem relevant. In addition, lack of experience with short-service time may have affected the soldier's ability to assess the tasks in the questionnaire correctly. Furthermore, the initial study would have been further strengthened with a higher response rate (71% in the study), a greater number of women respondents (15% in the study), corresponding to the actual rate of women serving in the Swedish Armed Forces (18%).<sup>128</sup>

The questionnaire was developed and validated in several steps to give the survey content and face validity. Reliability of the questionnaire was studied with the interrelatedness among the items determined by Chronbach's alpha in accordance with the COSMIN manual, <sup>129</sup> and was supported with a high alpha coefficient. Some of the tasks may have been interpreted differently among the respondents since they involve a number of sub-tasks that may vary depending on the actual situation in which they occur. <sup>130</sup> Conducting questionnaire research stresses the importance of a specific and accurate description of the job requirements since the different components can determine the performance outcome. <sup>47</sup> The number of task should also not be too small so the demands and the wide variety of movement patterns and muscle groups employed in task execution are captured. <sup>75</sup> Studying psychometric properties of a questionnaire is an ongoing process and further studies are needed.

Research can be divided into observational and experimental studies, <sup>131</sup> where experimental studies, particularly randomised control trials, are typically considered

to produce stronger evidence than observational studies in medical research. <sup>132</sup> However, the aim of the succeeding studies was not to study the effect of an intervention but to observe how different methods compare, and then to report on the descriptive cross-sectional data. Hence, the observational design in study II-IV should be appropriate to answer the given research questions.

A limitation in study II and III is the relatively small study sample. In addition, in previous studies, height has been shown to affect ventilatory responses and pulmonary gas exchange because women tend to have smaller lungs compared to men, hence, they have increased work breathing during exercise and decreased aerobic power. <sup>133, 134</sup> Therefore, larger physiological differences would be expected in our study compared with studies where height is controlled for. Moreover, standardised equipment (weight and bulk), was not used and tightness of body armor not controlled for. This could imply that our findings might be more difficult to compare to previous studies using identical equipment, standardised load and tightness.

In study IV, one of the limitations was that muscular strength and lifting ability were not tested for since it is an important component required to complete the tasks in urban operations and retrograde. A strength of this project is that the soldiers were tested in their actual environment solving real tasks, although it may also be a limitation since it entails that the data could not be directly comparable to other studies.

## Conclusions

This thesis has provided new knowledge and understanding about physical strain among Swedish ground combat soldiers, and the methodology used can be applied to the development and implementation of physical employment standards.

- Almost all the physically demanding tasks found in the present study contain elements of lifting and carrying, which demand muscular strength and muscular endurance capabilities. These findings could be used as a foundation in the development of adequate physical recruitment standards for Swedish soldiers.
- Body armor reduces cardiorespiratory capacity in men and women, even at lower intensities, and shortened time to exhaustion in both women and men with ~56%. No apparent sex-differences exist in relative cardiorespiratory response either at submaximal or maximal exercise intensities.
- The VO<sub>2</sub> and HR relationships for unloaded and loaded marching were different with no difference between sexes, which make HR measurements from unloaded exercise less reliable to use for prediction of energy expenditure at heavier load carriage. Hence, it is important to use relevant occupational clothing and load both when determining physical employment standards used for admissions testing and during yearly fitness tests.
- Deoxygenation in m. vastus lateralis increased with CB in men and women, whereas men had a greater decrease in %SmO<sub>2</sub> m. vastus lateralis in both conditions, indicating a higher peripheral workload
- CB induced a small decrease in VO<sub>2</sub> (L min<sup>-1</sup>) at VT1 and VT2 for both men and women, whereas power was substantially reduced. Men had ~20% higher VO<sub>2</sub> at VT1/VT2 and peak exercise in both load conditions. No difference was found at which percentage of VO<sub>2peak</sub> VT1 or VT2 occurred.
- It is feasible to use the assessment method in this study to identify physically demanding soldier tasks and provide an objective base for any conclusions or inferences made concerning the physiological demands of soldier's work. Developing entry test and physical employment standards for soldiers should be based on input from actual training field exercises.

# Practical implications

The knowledge generated from this thesis can be used by officers, staff members and athletes themselves to plan and manage tasks. Ultimately, the practical relevance of this thesis is to develop valid and reliable measures to assess physical employment standards.

- There are often very short timeframes for military commanders to plan missions and deploy personnel. Therefore, it is not conceivable that well-controlled research could be conducted and understand the physiological burden of each specific operation prior to these activities.
- There is a need to further study military tasks in field conditions with direct measurements to reliably define the physical requirements in different army branches.
- The results of this thesis show that the process and methodology can be used to identify the most physically demanding tasks performed by soldiers in the Swedish army.
- Certain physical characteristics, such as height, body mass, fat free mass, muscular strength and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  may impact load carriage performance, and therefore, must be considered in the development of physical assessment models.
- To prevent fatigue on the battlefield, education is suggested concerning the benefits of physical training.

## Future perspectives

- Future studies are needed to assess full validity and reliability of the questionnaire.
- It could be suggested that future studies should evaluate potential sex differences to better understand women's physiological responses to load carriage during field work.
- Future studies emerging from this project also will focus on evaluating specific types of branches such as Engineering and Artillery.
- More in-depth analyses of biomechanical mechanisms also are needed to evaluate compensatory changes in muscle activation and their effect on load carriage.
- Future studies should also focus on evaluating resaturation rate, i.e., muscle recovery and potential sex differences to obtain more specific data.
- Further research also is needed to compare NIRS thresholds in soldiers wearing CB to other concepts determining thresholds.

# Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Att vara soldat är väldigt fysiskt krävande, det viktigt att upprätthålla en god fysisk kapacitetsnivå för att klara sin tjänst. Vid militära operationer arbetar soldater på lägre fysiska kravnivåer under lång tid för att ibland gå upp på intensiva kravnivåer. Framgång vid militära operationer är ofta beroende på soldaternas fysiska kapacitet, rörlighet och förmågan att bära sin utrustning. Det är därmed nödvändigt att soldater har tillräcklig arbetskapacitet att utföra sina arbetsuppgifter på ett både snabbt och säkert sätt och minska risken för skador. Fysiska urvalskrav har funnit länge och utvecklats över tiden, men vissa av dessa kravbilder är inte validerad på militär personal, därför är denna typ av metodologiska studier nödvändig.

Det övergripande syftet med detta projekt var därför att få en fördjupad förståelse och kunskap om fysiska belastningar inom markstridsområdet för att kunna främja utvecklingen av evidensbaserade urvals och uppföljningstester. Även utveckla en modell för arbetskrav analys för att i förlängningen kunna fastställa kravgränser vid fysiska rekryteringstester av soldater. Data samlades in genom enkäter och kliniska tester och undersökningar för att få en holistisk och systematisk kunskap om ämnet.

I en första studie utvecklades en enkät som distribuerades till 251 soldater på olika regementen i Sverige för att få en bättre förståelse om soldaterna egna uppfattningar och erfarenheter kring vilka av deras uppgifter de anser är de mest fysiskt krävande. Resultaten från detta användes för att utveckla en observationsstudie för att mäta den fysiska påfrestningen för de olika uppgifterna som framkom i enkätstudien. Därefter genomförde vi tester med 18 soldater, varav 9 kvinnor, där vi mätte den maximala syreupptagningsförmågan, både i träningskläder och med soldaternas utrustning som de bär i fält, inklusive skyddsväst/kroppsskydd, för att se vilken skillnad det kan vara mellan dessa alternativ. Slutligen följde vi 42 soldater (3 kvinnor) vid 4 olika tillfällen då de genomförde olika övningar i fält. Soldaterna genomförde strid i bebyggelse samt fördröjning strid med fördröjande fältarbeten. De vid undersökte var den fysiska belastningen under dessa övningar.

Resultaten av enkätundersökningen visar att soldaternas uppfattning är att omhändertagande och transport av skadade kamrater är de uppgifter som är mest ansträngande tillsammans med olika stridsförflyttningssätt och bära tung materiel. Strid i bebyggelse och olika terrängtyper uppfattades också som ansträngande. Nästan alla uppgifterna som soldaterna uppfattade som mest ansträngande, innehöll moment av att lyfta och bära tungt. Detta ställer krav på både styrke- och aerob förmåga. Inga könsskillnader identifierades bland svaren, män och kvinnor hade samma uppfattning om vilka moment som var mest fysiskt ansträngande.

Testerna av den kardiorespiratoriska kapaciteten på löpband, visade att kvinnor och män orkade genomföra testerna på löpbandet under lika lång tid, trots att kvinnor hade en procentuellt högre extra belastning med stridsutrustning och kroppsskydd i jämförelse med männen. Att bära stridsutrustning förkortade tiden till utmattning med cirka 56 %. Den maximala syreupptagningsförmågan sänktes med ungefär 17 % av att bära utrustning, dock med lite större påverkan på männen. Under submaximal löpning arbetade både män och kvinnor på en högre procentsats av sin maximala kapacitet i jämförelse med när de bar utrustning. Vilket också bekräftades när vi analyserade det linjära sambandet mellan hjärtfrekvens och syreupptagningsförmåga, det skiljer mellan utrustningsalternativen, vilket innebär att HRmätning som genomförs med träningskläder inte är direkt överförbar till att bära stridsutrustning. Syresättningen i musklerna minskade mer för männen än kvinnorna, när soldaterna hade stridsutrustning sjönk syresättning snabbare och männen hade ungefär 50 % lägre värden än kvinnorna. Även ventilationen påverkades, minutvolymen minskade vid bärande av stridsutrustning samtidigt som andningsfrekvensen ökade, detta innebar att andningsmönstret förändrades med minskad vitalkapacitet som följd. Inga könsskillnader upptäckte i relativa kardiorespiratoriska svaret på att bära stridsutrustning. Kvinnliga soldater i studien vägde mindre men bar tyngre utrustning dock hade de lägre absolut VO2 jämfört med männen på samma nivå, skillnaden försvann för relativ VO<sub>2</sub>. När vi följde soldaterna i fält vid ett antal olika övningar fann vi att de genomför relativt mycket acceleration och de-accelerationer, de flesta av dem i relativt låg hastighet. Under de 8 timmarna vi följde soldaterna vid respektive övning tillbringade de ungefär 2 timmar över 40 % av deras maximala aerobiska kapacitet, för lång tid över denna nivå kan innebära utmattning och soldaterna löser sina uppgifter på ett sämre sätt. Soldater med en god aerobisk kapacitet har bättre möjligheter att lösa sina uppgifter i den fysiskt påfrestande miljö som de verkar i.

Sammanfattningsvis är det viktigt att ha en objektiv och validerad kravbild när man genomför mönstringstester, detta minskar risken för att lämpliga personer inte blir antagna, men även en mindre risk för könsdiskriminering och felaktiga uttagningar. Eftersom den burna utrustningen påverkar soldaternas fysiska förmåga är det viktigt att ta hänsyn till detta vid tester av deras fysiska tjänstgöringsförmåga och man bör använda relevanta utrustningsalternativ

# Acknowledgements

First of all, a warm thank you to colonel **Micael Ginér** and colonel **Patrik Ahlgren** who made it possible for me to go through with this project. And also, a warm thank you to my **colleagues** who supported me on this journey. I would also thank all the **Soldiers** who participated in this study. Thank you for taking the time to fill in the questionnaires and sharing your experiences and opinions. Your contribution is extremely valuable to this field of research. Great thank you also to the **Swedish Armed Forces and Halmstad University** for funding this PhD-project.

I would also like to express my sincere gratitude to the following persons:

**Magnus Dencker,** my main supervisor. Thank you for accepting me as a PhD-student and for sharing your knowledge. It is not easy to complete a PhD, but with your support I reached the goal.

**Charlotte "Lottie" Olsson,** my co-supervisor. First of all, thank you for accepting to be my supervisor. Thank you for sharing all your knowledge and experience. Your experience in research has led to great learning experiences through our discussions and ultimately strengthened my project.

**Ann Bremander**, my co-supervisor. Even though you were not a part of the whole journey, thank you for your support with statistics. Also, thank you for providing relevant and creative scientific feedback and ideas to all the studies in this project.

## References

- 1. Whipp BJ, Ward SA, Hassall MW. Paleo-bioenergetics: The metabolic rate of marching roman legionaries. *British journal of sports medicine*. 1998;32(3):261-262. doi:10.1136/bjsm.32.3.261
- Knapik JJ, Reynolds KL, Harman E. Soldier load carriage: Historical, physiological, biomechanical, and medical aspects. *Military medicine*. Jan 2004;169(1):45-56. doi:10.7205/MILMED.169.1.45
- CAAT D. The modern warrior's combat load dismounted operations in afghanistan april-may 2003. Vol. 40. 2003:119. Accessed 2021-10-30. <u>http://thedonovan.com/archives/modernwarriorload/ModernWarriorsCombatLoadReport.pdf</u>
- Birrell SA, Hooper RH, Haslam RA. The effect of military load carriage on ground reaction forces. *Gait & posture*. Oct 2007;26(4):611-4. doi:10.1016/j.gaitpost.2006.12.008
- 5. Stornæs A, Aandstad A, Kirknes J. Fysiske tester og fysiske arbeidskrav i forsvaret hva mener forsvarets ansatte? Delrapport. 2014. Accessed 2018-05-12. http://www.academia.edu/28580130/Fysiske\_tester\_og\_fysiske\_arbeidskrav\_i\_Forsv aret\_hva\_mener\_Forsvarets\_ansatte
- 6. Knapik J, Darakjy S, Scott SJ, et al. Evaluation of a standardized physical training program for basic combat training. *Journal of strength and conditioning research*. May 2005;19(2):246-53. doi:10.1519/16324.1
- Nindl BC, Castellani JW, Warr BJ, et al. Physiological employment standards iii: Physiological challenges and consequences encountered during international military deployments. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. Nov 2013;113(11):2655-72. doi:10.1007/s00421-013-2591-1
- 8. Åstrand P-O. *Textbook of work physiology: Physiological bases of exercise*. Human Kinetics; 2003.
- 9. Epstein Y, Rosenblum J, Burstein R, Sawka MN. External load can alter the energy cost of prolonged exercise. *European journal of applied physiology and occupational physiology*. 1988;57(2):243-7.
- Santee WRB, L. A. & Small, M. G. & Gonzalez, J. A. & Matthew, W. T. & Speckman, K. L. *The impact of load and grade on energy expenditure during load carriage, part ii: Field study.* Vol. USARIEM TECHNICAL REPORT T01-11. 2001.
- Pihlainen K, Santtila M, Hakkinen K, Lindholm H, Kyrolainen H. Cardiorespiratory responses induced by various military field tasks. *Military medicine*. Feb 2014;179(2):218-24. doi:10.7205/milmed-d-13-00299

- Lovalekar M, Sharp MA, Billing DC, Drain JR, Nindl BC, Zambraski EJ. International consensus on military research priorities and gaps - survey results from the 4th international congress on soldiers' physical performance. *J Sci Med Sport*. Nov 2018;21(11):1125-1130. doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2018.05.028
- Caspersen CJ, Powell KE, Christenson GM. Physical activity, exercise, and physical fitness: Definitions and distinctions for health-related research. *Public Health Rep.* Mar-Apr 1985;100(2):126-131.
- 14. Olsson K. Krigsmans erinran. Accessed 2021-06-17, 2021. http://www.gotlandsforsvarshistoria.se/varia/52.htm
- 15. SMB. Den militärhistoriska tidskriften pennan & svärdet, sveriges indelte soldat. Accessed 2021-06-17, 2021. <u>https://www.smb.nu/militarhistoria/militara-artiklar/allmaen-militaerhistoria/sveriges-indelte-soldat</u>
- 16. Moberg V. Raskens : En soldatfamiljs historia. 1927.
- 17. Pliktverket. Pliktens historia. Accessed 2021-06-28, 2021. https://www.pliktverket.se/om-myndigheten/var-historia
- Försvarsmakten. Värnplikten genom åren. Accessed 2021-06-28, 2021. <u>https://www.forsvarsmakten.se/sv/information-och-fakta/var-historia/artiklar/varnplikt-under-109-ar/</u>
- 19. SFS. Law on compulsory military service. In: Försvarsdepartementet, editor. 1994:18091994.
- Larsson H, Tegern M, Broman L, Harms-Ringdahl K. Isokai-testet som urvalstest till utbildning i försvarsmaktens nya personalförsörjningssystem. Vetenskaplig rapport. 2011. Accessed 2018-05-17. <u>https://ki.se/sites/default/files/2018/12/28/isokaitestet\_som\_urvalstest\_till\_utbildning\_i\_forsvarsmaktens\_nya\_personalforsorjningssy stem.pdf</u>
- 21. Totalförsvarsplikten i framtiden (2009).
- 22. Personalförsörjningen i ett reformerat försvar (2010).
- 23. Larsson H, Tegern M, Broman L. *Rekrytering, urval och uppföljning första året med frivilliga soldater.* 2013.
- 24. Bilzon JLJ, Scarpello EG, Bilzon E, Allsopp AJ. Generic task-related occupational requirements for royal naval personnel. Article. *Occupational Medicine*. Dec 2002;52(8):503-510. doi:10.1093/occmed/52.8.503
- 25. CIA. The world factbook military service age and obligation. CIA. Accessed 2021-07-15, 2021. <u>https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/field/military-service-age-andobligation/</u>
- Persson A, Sundevall F. Conscripting women: Gender, soldiering, and military service in sweden 1965–2018. *Women's History Review*. 2019/11/10 2019;28(7):1039-1056. doi:10.1080/09612025.2019.1596542
- 27. Foulis SA, Sharp MA, Redmond JE, et al. U.S. Army physical demands study: Development of the occupational physical assessment test for combat arms soldiers. *J Sci Med Sport*. Nov 2017;20 Suppl 4:S74-s78. doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2017.07.018
- van der Beek AJ, van Gaalen LC, Frings-Dresen MH. Working postures and activities of lorry drivers: A reliability study of on-site observation and recording on a pocket computer. *Appl Ergon*. Oct 1992;23(5):331-6. doi:10.1016/0003-6870(92)90294-6

- 29. Lindström I, Ohlund C, Nachemson A. Validity of patient reporting and predictive value of industrial physical work demands. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)*. Apr 15 1994;19(8):888-93. doi:10.1097/00007632-199404150-00004
- 30. Dwyer WO. Making physical fitness standards job-related. *Parks and Recreation*. 1987;22(5):30-32.
- 31. Constable SH, Palmer B. The process of physical fitness standards development. 2000:
- 32. Heinrich KM, Spencer V, Fehl N, Poston WSC. Mission essential fitness: Comparison of functional circuit training to traditional army physical training for active duty military. *Military medicine*. Oct 2012;177(10):1125-1130.
- Lindberg AS, Oksa J, Gavhed D, Malm C. Field tests for evaluating the aerobic work capacity of firefighters. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(7):e68047. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0068047
- Bugajska J, Makowiec-Dąbrowska T, Jegier A, Marszałek A. Physical work capacity (vo2 max) and work ability (wai) of active employees (men and women) in poland. *International Congress Series*. 2005/06/01/ 2005;1280:156-160. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ics.2005.03.001</u>
- 35. Heerkens Y, Engels J, Kuiper C, Van der Gulden J, Oostendorp R. The use of the icf to describe work related factors influencing the health of employees. *Disabil Rehabil*. Sep 2 2004;26(17):1060-6. doi:10.1080/09638280410001703530
- 36. Toomingas A, Mathiassen SE, Wigaeus Tornqvist E. *Arbetslivsfysiologi*. Studentlitteratur; 2008.
- 37. Andersson G, Malmgren S, Johrén A. *Lönsam friskvård, effektivare företag*. Arbetarskyddsnämnden; 2000.
- 38. Jørgensen K. Permissible loads based on energy expenditure measurements. *Ergonomics*. Jan 1985;28(1):365-9. doi:10.1080/00140138508963145
- Wu HC, Wang MJ. Relationship between maximum acceptable work time and physical workload. *Ergonomics*. Mar 15 2002;45(4):280-9. doi:10.1080/00140130210123499
- 40. Payne W, Harvey J. A framework for the design and development of physical employment tests and standards. *Ergonomics*. 2010 2010;53(7):858-871. Pii 923356289. doi:10.1080/00140139.2010.489964
- 41. Hydren JR, Zambraski EJ. International research consensus: Identifying military research priorities and gaps. *Journal of strength and conditioning research*. Nov 2015;29 Suppl 11:S24-7. doi:10.1519/jsc.000000000001084
- 42. Doyle T, Billing D, Drain J, et al. *Physical employment standards for australian defence force employment categories currently restricted to women-part a: Physically demanding trade tasks (dsto-cr-2011-0377).* 2011.
- 43. Physical employment standards (pes) for australian force defence employment categories currently restricted to women-part b: Physical employment assessments and standards (Australian Department of Defence) (2015).
- 44. Carstairs GL, Ham DJ, Savage RJ, Best SA, Beck B, Doyle TL. A box lift and place assessment is related to performance of several military manual handling tasks. *Military medicine*. Mar 2016;181(3):258-64. doi:10.7205/milmed-d-15-00070

- 45. Reilly TJ, Gebhardt DL, Billing DC, Greeves JP, Sharp MA. Development and implementation of evidence-based physical employment standards: Key challenges in the military context. *The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research*. Nov 2015;29 Suppl 11:S28-33. doi:10.1519/jsc.000000000001105
- 46. Sharp MA, Patton JF, Vogel JA. *A database of physically demanding tasks performed by u.S. Army soldiers.* 1998. ADA338922
- 47. Rayson M. *The development of physical selection procedures. Phase 1: Job analysis.* Contemporary ergonomics 1998. Taylor & Francis Ltd; 1998:393-397.
- 48. Rayson M, Wilkinson DM, Carter AJ, Richmond V, Blacker S. *An operational fitness assessment for the royal air force.* 2005. *I/MD/RAF NS Final Report, 28 June 2005.* 28 June.
- 49. Koerhuis C, van Montfoort M, Pronk M, Delleman N. *Physically demanding tasks and physical tests for a dutch combat soldier*. 2004. *TNO report TM-04-A055*.
- 50. Singh M, Lee S, Chahal P, Oseen M, Couture R. *Report of forces mobile command army physical evaluation and standards for field units.* 1991. University of Alberta Dept of Physical Education and Sports Studies.
- 51. Deakin JM, Pelot R, Smith J, Weber C. Development and validation of canadian forces minimum physical fitness standard (mpfs 2000). 2000. Ergonomics Research Group.
- 52. North Atlantic Treaty Organization R, Technology Organization HF, Medicine P. *Optimizing operational physical fitness*. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Research and Technology Organization; 2009.
- 53. North Atlantic Treaty Organization N. *Physical fitness in armed forces*. 1986. *Report No AC/243-D1092*.
- 54. Bilzon JL, Allsopp AJ, Tipton MJ. Assessment of physical fitness for occupations encompassing load-carriage tasks. *Occup Med (Lond)*. Aug 2001;51(5):357-61. doi:10.1093/occmed/51.5.357
- 55. Rayson M, Holliman D, Belyavin A. Development of physical selection procedures for the british army. Phase 2: Relationship between physical performance tests and criterion tasks. *Ergonomics*. Jan 2000;43(1):73-105. doi:10.1080/001401300184675
- 56. Dean CE. The modern warrior's combat load-dismounted operations in afghanistan: 356: 1: 35 pm-1: 50 pm. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*. 2008;40(5):60.
- 57. Ricciardi R, Deuster PA, Talbot LA. Metabolic demands of body armor on physical performance in simulated conditions. *Military medicine*. Sep 2008;173(9):817-24. doi:10.7205/milmed.173.9.817
- 58. De Maio M, Onate J, Swain D, Morrison S, Ringleb S, Naiak D. *Physical* performance decrements in military personnel wearing personal protective equipment (ppe). 2009.
- 59. Armstrong NCD, Ward A, Lomax M, Tipton MJ, House JR. Wearing body armour and backpack loads increase the likelihood of expiratory flow limitation and respiratory muscle fatigue during marching. *Ergonomics*. Sep 2019;62(9):1181-1192. doi:10.1080/00140139.2019.1629638
- Crowder TA, Beekley MD, Sturdivant RX, Johnson CA, Lumpkin A. Metabolic effects of soldier performance on a simulated graded road march while wearing two functionally equivalent military ensembles. Article. *Military medicine*. 2007;172(6):596-602. doi:10.7205/MILMED.172.6.596

- 61. Seiler KS, Kjerland GØ. Quantifying training intensity distribution in elite endurance athletes: Is there evidence for an "optimal" distribution? *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*. 2006;16(1):49-56. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2004.00418.x</u>
- 62. Phillips DB, Stickland MK, Lesser IA, Petersen SR. The effects of heavy load carriage on physiological responses to graded exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. Feb 2016;116(2):275-80. doi:10.1007/s00421-015-3280-z
- 63. Galán-Rioja MÁ, González-Mohíno F, Poole DC, González-Ravé JM. Relative proximity of critical power and metabolic/ventilatory thresholds: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Medicine*. 2020/10/01 2020;50(10):1771-1783. doi:10.1007/s40279-020-01314-8
- 64. Loat CER, Rhodes EC. Relationship between the lactate and ventilatory thresholds during prolonged exercise. *Sports Medicine*. 1993/02/01 1993;15(2):104-115. doi:10.2165/00007256-199315020-00004
- 65. Bruce RA, Kusumi F, Hosmer D. Maximal oxygen intake and nomographic assessment of functional aerobic impairment in cardiovascular disease. *Am Heart J*. Apr 1973;85(4):546-62. doi:10.1016/0002-8703(73)90502-4
- 66. Noakes TD. Implications of exercise testing for prediction of athletic performance: A contemporary perspective. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*. Aug 1988;20(4):319-30. doi:10.1249/00005768-198808000-00001
- 67. Almeida M, Bottino A, Ramos P, Araujo CG. Measuring heart rate during exercise: From artery palpation to monitors and apps. *International Journal of Cardiovascular Sciences*. 2019;doi:10.5935/2359-4802.20190061
- 68. Keren G, Epstein Y, Magazanik A, Sohar E. The energy cost of walking and running with and without a backpack load. Article. *European journal of applied physiology and occupational physiology*. 1981;46(3):317-324. doi:10.1007/BF00423407
- 69. Gordon MJ, Goslin BR, Graham T, Hoare J. Comparison between load carriage and grade walking on a treadmill. Article. *Ergonomics*. 1983;26(3):289-298. doi:10.1080/00140138308963342
- Rayson MP, Davies A, Bell DG, Rhodes-James ES. Heart rate and oxygen uptake relationship: A comparison of loaded marching and running in women. Article. *European journal of applied physiology and occupational physiology*. 1995;71(5):405-408. doi:10.1007/BF00635873
- 71. Born DP, Stoggl T, Swaren M, Bjorklund G. Near-infrared spectroscopy: More accurate than heart rate for monitoring intensity in running in hilly terrain. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*. Apr 2017;12(4):440-447. doi:10.1123/ijspp.2016-0101
- 72. Bhambhani Y, Maikala R, Buckley S. Muscle oxygenation during incremental arm and leg exercise in men and women. Article. *European journal of applied physiology and occupational physiology*. 1998;78(5):422-431. doi:10.1007/s004210050441
- Ferrari M, Mottola L, Quaresima V. Principles, techniques, and limitations of near infrared spectroscopy. *Canadian Journal of Applied Physiology*. 2004;29(4):463-487. doi:10.1139/h04-031 %M 15328595
- 74. Espinosa-Ramirez M, Moya-Gallardo E, Araya-Roman F, et al. Sex-differences in the oxygenation levels of intercostal and vastus lateralis muscles during incremental exercise. *Front Physiol.* 2021;12:738063. doi:10.3389/fphys.2021.738063

- 75. Beck B, Billing DC, Carr AJ. Developing physical and physiological employment standards: Translation of job analysis findings to assessments and performance standards a systematic review. *International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics*. Nov 2016;56:9-16. doi:10.1016/j.ergon.2016.08.006
- 76. Harbin G, Olson J. Post-offer, pre-placement testing in industry. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine*. Apr 2005;47(4):296-307. doi:10.1002/ajm.20150
- 77. Larsson H, Harms-Ringdahl K. A lower-limb functional capacity test for enlistment into swedish armed forces ranger units. *Military medicine*. Nov 2006;171(11):1065-1070.
- 78. Taylor NA, Fullagar H, Sampson J, Groeller H. Physiological employment standards for firefighters: Report 1: The essential, physically demanding tasks of contemporary fire fighting. 2012;
- 79. Blacker SD, Rayson MP, Wilkinson DM, Carter JM, Nevill AM, Richmond VL. Physical employment standards for u.K. Fire and rescue service personnel. *Occup Med (Lond)*. Jan 2016;66(1):38-45. doi:10.1093/occmed/kqv122
- Tipton MJ, Milligan GS, Reilly TJ. Physiological employment standards i. Occupational fitness standards: Objectively subjective? *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. Oct 2013;113(10):2435-2446. doi:10.1007/s00421-012-2569-4
- 81. Petersen SR, Anderson GS, Tipton MJ, et al. Towards best practice in physical and physiological employment standards. *Applied Physiology Nutrition and Metabolism*. Jun 2016;41(6):S47-S62. doi:10.1139/apnm-2016-0003
- 82. Larsson H. Premature discharge from military service: Risk factors and preventive interventions. 2009. <u>http://diss.kib.ki.se/2009/978-91-7409-435-0</u>
- 83. Bruce RA, Blackmon JR, Jones JW, Strait G. Exercising testing in adult normal subjects and cardiac patients. *Pediatrics*. Oct 1963;32:Suppl 742-56.
- Danielsson U, säkerhet TfCso. Energikostnad vid fotmarsch och risken för överhettning. CBRN-skydd och säkerhet, Totalförsvarets forskningsinstitut (FOI); 2008.
- 85. Hesford CM, Laing SJ, Cardinale M, Cooper CE. Asymmetry of quadriceps muscle oxygenation during elite short-track speed skating. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*. Mar 2012;44(3):501-508. doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31822f8942
- Hesford C, Cardinale M, Laing S, Cooper CE. Nirs measurements with elite speed skaters: Comparison between the ice rink and the laboratory. In: Welch WJ, Palm F, Bruley DF, Harrison DK, eds. *Oxygen transport to tissue xxxiv*. Springer New York; 2013:81-86.
- 87. Cohen J. Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences. 1988. 0805802835.
- 88. Hopkins WG, Marshall SW, Batterham AM, Hanin J. Progressive statistics for studies in sports medicine and exercise science. Review. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*. 2009;41(1):3-12. doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31818cb278
- 89. Howley ET. Type of activity: Resistance, aerobic and leisure versus occupational physical activity. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*. Jun 2001;33(6 Suppl):S364-9; discussion S419-20.
- Prion S, Haerling KA. Making sense of methods and measurement: Spearman-rho ranked-order correlation coefficient. Article. *Clinical Simulation in Nursing*. 2014;10(10):535-536. doi:10.1016/j.ecns.2014.07.005

- Association WM. World medical association declaration of helsinki: Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. *Jama*. Nov 27 2013;310(20):2191-2194. doi:10.1001/jama.2013.281053
- 92. Sharp MA, Cohen BS, Boye MW, et al. U.S. Army physical demands study: Identification and validation of the physically demanding tasks of combat arms occupations. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*. Nov 2017;20:S62-S67. doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2017.09.013
- 93. Force operations manual (2016).
- 94. Jaenen SP. Identyfing the most physically demanding tasks. 2009:342. Optimizing Operational Physical Fitness.
- 95. Silk AJ, Billing DC. Development of a valid simulation assessment for a military dismounted assault task. *Military medicine*. Mar 2013;178(3):315-320. doi:10.7205/milmed-d-12-00294
- 96. Epstein Y, Yanovich R, Moran DS, Heled Y. Physiological employment standards iv: Integration of women in combat units physiological and medical considerations. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. Nov 2013;113(11):2673-2690. doi:10.1007/s00421-012-2558-7
- 97. Defence UkMo. *Women in ground close combat*. Review paper. 2014. Accessed 2018-05-16. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/women-in-ground-close-combat-gcc-review-paper</u>
- 98. Watch HR. *Failure to protect: Anti-monority violence in kosovo , march 2004.* 2004. <u>https://books.google.se/books?id=zdeulbfSK-YC</u>
- 99. Bygrave S, Legg S, Myers S, Llewellyn M. Effect of backpack fit on lung function. *Ergonomics*. 03/01 2004;47:324-9. doi:10.1080/0014013031000157869
- 100. Phillips DB, Stickland MK, Petersen SR. Ventilatory responses to prolonged exercise with heavy load carriage. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. Jan 2016;116(1):19-27. doi:10.1007/s00421-015-3240-7
- 101. Faghy MA, Brown PI. Thoracic load carriage-induced respiratory muscle fatigue. Article. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. 2014;114(5):1085-1093. doi:10.1007/s00421-014-2839-4
- 102. Shei RJ, Chapman RF, Gruber AH, Mickleborough TD. Inspiratory muscle training improves exercise capacity with thoracic load carriage. *Physiological reports*. Feb 2018;6(3)doi:10.14814/phy2.13558
- 103. Miloski B, Moreira A, Nogueira F, et al. Do physical fitness measures influence internal training load responses in high-level futsal players? *The Journal of sports medicine and physical fitness*. 10/01 2014;54:588-94.
- 104. Taylor NA, Lewis MC, Notley SR, Peoples GE. A fractionation of the physiological burden of the personal protective equipment worn by firefighters. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. Aug 2012;112(8):2913-21. doi:10.1007/s00421-011-2267-7
- 105. Beekley MD, Alt J, Buckley CM, Duffey M, Crowder TA. Effects of heavy load carriage during constant-speed, simulated, road marching. Article. *Military medicine*. 2007;172(6):592-595. doi:10.7205/MILMED.172.6.592
- 106. Walker RE, Swain DP, Ringleb SI, Colberg SR. Effect of added mass on treadmill performance and pulmonary function. Article. *Journal of strength and conditioning research*. 2015;29(4):882-888. doi:10.1519/JSC.000000000000408

- 107. Ogawa T, Spina RJ, Martin WH, 3rd, et al. Effects of aging, sex, and physical training on cardiovascular responses to exercise. *Circulation*. Aug 1992;86(2):494-503. doi:10.1161/01.cir.86.2.494
- 108. Peltonen JE, Hägglund H, Koskela-Koivisto T, et al. Alveolar gas exchange, oxygen delivery and tissue deoxygenation in men and women during incremental exercise. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology*. 2013;188(2):102-112. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2013.05.014
- 109. Peoples GE, Lee DS, Notley SR, Taylor NA. The effects of thoracic load carriage on maximal ambulatory work tolerance and acceptable work durations. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. Mar 2016;116(3):635-46. doi:10.1007/s00421-015-3323-5
- Charkoudian N, Joyner MJ. Physiologic considerations for exercise performance in women. *Clinics in chest medicine*. Jun 2004;25(2):247-55. doi:10.1016/j.ccm.2004.01.001
- 111. McManus CJ, Collison J, Cooper CE. Performance comparison of the moxy and portamon near-infrared spectroscopy muscle oximeters at rest and during exercise. *Journal of biomedical optics*. 2018;23(1):015007.
- 112. Hiroyuki H, Hamaoka T, Sako T, et al. Oxygenation in vastus lateralis and lateral head of gastrocnemius during treadmill walking and running in humans. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. Aug 2002;87(4-5):343-9. doi:10.1007/s00421-002-0644-y
- 113. Lee S, Clarke M, O'Connor D, Stroud L, Ellerby G, Soller B. Near infrared spectroscopy-derived interstitial hydrogen ion concentration and tissue oxygen saturation during ambulation. *European journal of applied physiology*. 08/01 2011;111:1705-14. doi:10.1007/s00421-010-1797-8
- 114. Rissanen AP, Tikkanen HO, Koponen AS, et al. Alveolar gas exchange and tissue oxygenation during incremental treadmill exercise, and their associations with blood o(2) carrying capacity. *Front Physiol*. 2012;3:265. doi:10.3389/fphys.2012.00265
- 115. Brizendine JT, Ryan TE, Larson RD, McCully KK. Skeletal muscle metabolism in endurance athletes with near-infrared spectroscopy. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*. May 2013;45(5):869-75. doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31827e0eb6
- 116. Nagasawa T. Slower recovery rate of muscle oxygenation after sprint exercise in long-distance runners compared with that in sprinters and healthy controls. *Journal* of strength and conditioning research. Dec 2013;27(12):3360-6. doi:10.1519/JSC.0b013e3182908fcc
- 117. Kounalakis SN, Koskolou MD, Geladas ND. Oxygen saturation in the triceps brachii muscle during an arm wingate test: The role of training and power output. *Res Sports Med.* 2009;17(3):171-81. doi:10.1080/15438620903120421
- 118. Holewijn M. Physiological strain due to load carrying. European journal of applied physiology and occupational physiology. 1990;61(3-4):237-45. doi:10.1007/bf00357606
- 119. Joseph S, Sengupta A. Effect of backpack carriage position on physiological cost and subjective responses of university students. 2014:
- Quesada PM, Mengelkoch LJ, Hale RC, Simon SR. Biomechanical and metabolic effects of varying backpack loading on simulated marching. *Ergonomics*. Mar 2000;43(3):293-309. doi:10.1080/001401300184413

- 121. Muza SR, Latzka WA, Epstein Y, Pandolf KB. Load carriage induced alterations of pulmonary function. *International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics*. 1989/04/01/ 1989;3(3):221-227. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0169-8141(89)90021-8
- 122. Lyons J, Allsopp A, Bilzon J. Influences of body composition upon the relative metabolic and cardiovascular demands of load-carriage. *Occup Med (Lond)*. Aug 2005;55(5):380-4. doi:10.1093/occmed/kqi087
- 123. Taylor NAS, Peoples GE, Petersen SR. Load carriage, human performance, and employment standards. *Applied Physiology Nutrition and Metabolism*. Jun 2016;41(6):S131-S147. doi:10.1139/apnm-2015-0486
- 124. Tomczak A, Stupnicki R. An assessment of four running tests used in military training. *Biomedical Human Kinetics*. 2014;6(1)doi:10.2478/bhk-2014-0008
- 125. Osgnach C, Poser S, Bernardini R, Rinaldo R, di Prampero PE. Energy cost and metabolic power in elite soccer: A new match analysis approach. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*. Jan 2010;42(1):170-8. doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181ae5cfd
- 126. Russell M, Sparkes W, Northeast J, et al. Changes in acceleration and deceleration capacity throughout professional soccer match-play. *Journal of strength and conditioning research*. Oct 2016;30(10):2839-44. doi:10.1519/JSC.000000000000805
- 127. Smpokos E, Mourikis C, Linardakis M. Seasonal physical performance of a professional team's football players in a national league and european matches. *Journal of Human Sport and Exercise*. 2018;13(4)doi:10.14198/jhse.2018.134.01
- 128. Fitriani, G S Cooper R, Matthews R. Women in ground close combat. *The RUSI Journal*. 2016;161(1):14-24. doi:10.1080/03071847.2016.1152117
- 129. Mokkink LB, Terwee CB, Patrick DL, et al. The cosmin checklist for assessing the methodological quality of studies on measurement properties of health status measurement instruments: An international delphi study. journal article. *Quality of Life Research*. May 01 2010;19(4):539-549. doi:10.1007/s11136-010-9606-8
- 130. Tavakol M, Dennick R. Making sense of cronbach's alpha. *Int J Med Educ*. Jun 27 2011;2:53-55. doi:10.5116/ijme.4dfb.8dfd
- 131. Altman DG. Practical statistics for medical research. Chapman and Hall; 1991.
- 132. Concato J. Observational versus experimental studies: What's the evidence for a hierarchy? *NeuroRx*. 2004;1(3):341-347. doi:10.1602/neurorx.1.3.341
- 133. Bouwsema MM, Tedjasaputra V, Stickland MK. Are there sex differences in the capillary blood volume and diffusing capacity response to exercise? *J Appl Physiol* (1985). Mar 1 2017;122(3):460-469. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00389.2016
- 134. Dominelli PB, Ripoll JG, Cross TJ, et al. Sex differences in large conducting airway anatomy. J Appl Physiol (1985). Sep 1 2018;125(3):960-965. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00440.2018

# Appendix

# Questions about physical requirements at various tasks

The information collected is intended for research purposes

### Background

Being a soldier is very physically demanding, so it is important to maintain a good level of physical capacity to cope with service. Success in military operations often depends on the soldiers' physical ability, mobility and ability to carry their equipment. It is therefore important both for the Armed Forces and for the security of the soldier to establish relevant limit values for physical work capacity in both recruitment and follow-up tests.

If the requirements are too low, soldiers with too low physical capacity can be recruited, which can mean that the ability to carry out tasks is impaired as well as an increased risk of individual overload with work injuries as a result. If the requirements are instead too high, it can mean that individuals who have relevant and desirable traits for the profession are eliminated during recruitment.

## Purpose

To map physical load in the ground combat area and, by extension, be able to set requirements limits for physical recruitment tests of soldiers.

It is important for the Armed Forces to gain more knowledge about the stresses that soldiers face during various types of operations. It is also part of developing relevant selection and follow-up tests. This questionnaire is part of a series of other surveys. The purpose of the survey is to identify:

- how strenuous different work tasks are considered to be, in order to assess what type of efforts can be borderline.
- how common different work tasks are
- what requirements soldiers perceive different tasks

## Questions about projects and questionnaires

We ask you to answer all questions as best you can.

Your answers will not be available to anyone who is not working on the project. The responses from the questionnaires will be recorded and coded by the responsible researcher and only the researchers included in the study and who need access to decoded information will receive it. All data handling will be done in accordance with the Personal Data Act (1998: 204)

The results of the survey will be published at group level in an article in an English-language journal, the answers for the individual will not be readable. The study is also part of a doctoral dissertation that deals with the physical capacity of soldiers.

If you have any questions about the form, please contact Captain Jonas Larsson, Swedish Armed Forces. Tel: 0381-18762 or mobile 070-698 41 66. Email: jonas.a.larsson@mil.se

#### **Background questions**

*In the case of cross-questions, click on the box that indicates your answer. Otherwise, write your answer.* 

A1. Unit:	
A2. Age (years):	
A3. Sex: Male Female	
A4. I work; Fulltime //K Parttime //T	
A5. I work as: Soldier Officer	]
A6. What is your rank (I.e. OR1)?	
A7. How many years employed?	
A8. Height:	
A9. Weight:	
A10. Position (I.e. rifleman)?	
A11. Have you done international service, if	so what position and year?
Yes D Pos	ition
No 🗌	
Year	

#### **Definition of ground combat**

Ground combat ability can be divided into sub-abilities. A sub-ability represents the most important components of the ability. For ground combat ability, there is ground operative control, combat with combined weapons and occupying and holding terrain.

The Armed Forces defines the following positions as ground combat soldiers: base guard soldier, air base security soldier, grenade launcher / group commander, dog guard home guard, high guard soldier, ground combat officer army / air force soldier, ranged soldier, battalion soldier, battalion / light mechanized , tank driver / shooter and wagon manager on tank 90 / tank 122. Markstridsförmågan kan delas in i delförmågor.

#### B1. What is your main daily task (more than 50 % of your daily worktime)

*Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question (only one answer per question)* 

1) Desk duty (administration)	
2) Easy work (standing/walking/sitting)	
3) Moderately strenuous work	
4) Heavy strenuous work	

On how many occasions do you, on average, perform the following tasks in the service during a normal work week? Think about it, because you may have done several tasks at the same time.

	Never	1-2	3-5	6-10	over 10
5) Combat Training					
6) Aerobic training					
7) Strength training					
8) Other physical training					
<ul><li>9) Loaded march</li><li>10) Orienteering with map and compass</li></ul>					
<b>11)</b> Position specific training					
What kind of position specific training?					

## B2a. Physical training, how many hours do you do physical training in the service per week on average over a month?

*Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question (only one answer per question)* 

	N	ever	1-2	3-5	6-10	over 10
1) Aerobic training	[					
2) Strength training	[					
3) Mobility training	[					
<b>4)</b> other type of training Specify the type of other workout	[					
specify the type of other workout						

B2b. Physical exercise, how many hours do you do physical exercise in your spare time per week on average over a month?

*Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question (only one answer per question)* 

	Never	1-2	3-5	6-10	over 10
5) Aerobic training					
6) Strength training					
7) Mobility training					
8) other type of training					
Specify the type of other workout					

#### **B3.** Physical requirements in your current position, is it physically demanding? Are your tasks / tasks physically demanding?

*Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question (only one answer per question)* 

	Yes	No		
1) Endurance requirements				
2) Strength requirements				
(eg lifting or carrying heavy equipment) 3) Mobility requirements				
4) Requirements for coordination				
5) Different type of requirements				
Specify the type of requirement				7
	Not Import	Less Indiffer tant	rent Some Very Important	
6) How important is endurance in your current job	Not Import	Less Indiffer tant	rent Some Very Important	
<ul><li>6) How important is endurance in your current job</li><li>7) How important is strength in your current job</li></ul>	Not Import	Less Indiffer	rent Some Very Important	
<ul> <li>6) How important is endurance in your current job</li> <li>7) How important is strength in your current job</li> <li>8) How important is mobility in your current job</li> </ul>	Not Import	Less Indiffer	rent Some Very Important	
<ul> <li>6) How important is endurance in your current job</li> <li>7) How important is strength in your current job</li> <li>8) How important is mobility in your current job</li> <li>9) How important is coordination in your current job</li> </ul>	Not in Import	Less Indiffer tant	rent Some Very Important	
<ul> <li>6) How important is endurance in your current job</li> <li>7) How important is strength in your current job</li> <li>8) How important is mobility in your current job</li> <li>9) How important is coordination in your current job</li> <li>10) How important is other requirements in your current job</li> </ul>		Less Indiffer	rent Some Very Important	

Level of agreement		Partly Partly 2 Agree		<ul><li>Totally Do</li><li>Agree Know</li></ul>	
<b>11)</b> I experience the physical requirements of training exceeding the requirements of my position					
<b>12)</b> I experience international service as more physically demanding than the demands of my position					
What is more demanding, what position did you have					

#### For question B4-B8: Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question. If you have not completed the work, click do not know.

## B4. How strenuous do you feel that the following work tasks are in your current position conditionally (oxygen-absorbing ability)?



	Very	Light Somewhat			Very	Do not
	Light (9)	(11)	Hard (13)	Hard (15)	Hard. (17)	know
1) Loaded march						
With combat equipment						
2) Defence against ambush						
3) Movement in combat						
(low crawl, high crawl, dodge, rush.)						
4) Digging trenches/foxholes						
5) Laying mines						
6) Loading equipment on vehicle						
7) Carrying heavy loads						
8) Camouflage (vehicels, tent)						
9) Patroling						
<b>10)</b> Combat mission						
11) Reconnaissance patrol						
12) Attack in urban terrain						
<b>13)</b> Defence in urban terrain						
14) Delaying action in urban terrain						
15) Attack in close terrain						
16) Defence in close terrain						
17) Delaying action in close terrain						
18) Attack in rough terrain						
19) Defence in rough terrain						

	_			
<b>20)</b> Delaying action in rough terrain				
21) Ambush				
22) Defence against air attack				
23) Delaying fieldwork (demolition, interception)				
24) Minesweeping and mineclearing				
<b>25)</b> Setting up base camp				
<b>26)</b> Care of wounded				
27) Transport of wounded				
<b>28)</b> Monitoring mission				
<b>29)</b> Crowd control				
<b>30)</b> Search operation				
<b>31)</b> Guarding object or person				
32)Other task, what task?				

#### **B.5**

#### Grade the strength of the hand you need to pass the following work task

Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question.

	Very Weak	Weak	Somewhat strong	strong	Very strong	Do not know
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(5)	(7)	_
1) Defence against ambush						
2) Movement in combat (low crawl, high crawl, dodge, rush	n) 🗌					
3) Digging trenches/foxholes						
4) Laying mines						
5) Loading equipment on vehicle						
6) Carrying heavy loads						
7) Camouflage (vehicels, tent)						
8) Patroling						
9) Combat mission						
10) Reconnaissance patrol						
11) Attack in urban terrain						
12) Defence in urban terrain						
13) Delaying action in urban terrain						
14) Attack in close terrain						
15) Defence in close terrain						
16) Delaying action in close terrain						
17) Attack in rough terrain						
18) Defence in rough terrain						
<b>19)</b> Delaying action in rough terrain						
20) Ambush						
21) Defence against air attack						
22) Delaying fieldwork (demolition, interception)						
23) Minesweeping and mineclearing						
<b>24)</b> Setting up base camp						
<b>25)</b> Care of wounded						
<b>26)</b> Transport of wounded						
27) Monitoring mission						
28) Crowd control						
<b>29)</b> Search operation						
<b>30)</b> Guarding object or person						
31)Other task, what task?						

#### B6. Grade the strength of the arm you need to pass the following work task

Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question.

	Very Weak	Weak	Somewhat strong	strong	Very strong	Do not know
1) Defence against ambush				(3)	$\square$	
2) Movement in combat (low crawl, high crawl, dodge, rush	)					
3) Digging trenches/foxholes						
4) Laying mines						
5) Loading equipment on vehicle						
6) Carrying heavy loads						
7) Camouflage (vehicels, tent)						
8) Patroling						
9) Combat mission						
10) Reconnaissance patrol						
11) Attack in urban terrain						
12) Defence in urban terrain						
13) Delaying action in urban terrain						
14) Attack in close terrain						
15) Defence in close terrain						
16) Delaying action in close terrain						
17) Attack in rough terrain						
18) Defence in rough terrain						
<b>19)</b> Delaying action in rough terrain						
20) Ambush						
21) Defence against air attack						
22) Delaying fieldwork (demolition, interception)						
23) Minesweeping and mineclearing						
24) Setting up base camp						
<b>25)</b> Care of wounded						
<b>26)</b> Transport of wounded						
27) Monitoring mission						
28) Crowd control						
<b>29)</b> Search operation						
<b>30)</b> Guarding object or person						
31)Other task, what task?						

#### **B7.** Grade the strength of the legs you need to pass the following work task

*Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question.* 



	Very	S	omewha	t	Very	Do not
	Weak	Weak	stron	ig strong	g strong	know
<ol> <li>Defence against ambush</li> <li>Movement in combat</li> <li>(low crawl high crawl dodge rush)</li> </ol>	(1)	(2)	(3)	(5)	(7)	
<ul> <li>3) Digging trenches/foxholes</li> <li>4) Laying mines</li> <li>5) Loading equipment on vehicle</li> <li>6) Carrying heavy loads</li> <li>7) Camouflage (vehicels, tent)</li> <li>8) Patroling</li> <li>9) Combat mission</li> <li>10) Reconnaissance patrol</li> <li>11) Attack in urban terrain</li> <li>12) Defence in urban terrain</li> <li>13) Delaying action in urban terrain</li> <li>14) Attack in close terrain</li> <li>15) Defence in close terrain</li> <li>16) Delaying action in close terrain</li> <li>17) Attack in rough terrain</li> <li>18) Defence in rough terrain</li> </ul>						
<b>19)</b> Delaying action in rough terrain						
20) Ambush						
<ul><li>21) Defence against air attack</li><li>22) Delaying fieldwork (demolition, interception)</li></ul>						
23) Minesweeping and mineclearing						
<b>24)</b> Setting up base camp						
<b>25)</b> Care of wounded						
<b>26)</b> Transport of wounded						
<b>27)</b> Monitoring mission						
28) Crowd control						
<b>29)</b> Search operation						
<b>30)</b> Guarding object or person						
31)Other task, what task?						
	[					
# **B8.** Grade the strength of the core you need to pass the following work task

💈 Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question.

	Very		Somewhat		Very	Do not
	Weak	Weak	strong	strong	strong	know
<ol> <li>Defence against ambush</li> <li>Movement in combat (low crawl, high crawl, dodge, rush</li> <li>Digging trenches/foxholes</li> </ol>						
4) Laying mines						
5) Loading equipment on vehicle						
6) Carrying heavy loads						
7) Camouflage (vehicels, tent)						
8) Patroling						
9) Combat mission						
10) Reconnaissance patrol						
11) Attack in urban terrain						
<b>12)</b> Defence in urban terrain						
<b>13)</b> Delaying action in urban terrain						
14) Attack in close terrain						
15) Defence in close terrain						
16) Delaying action in close terrain						
17) Attack in rough terrain						
18) Defence in rough terrain						
<b>19)</b> Delaying action in rough terrain						
20) Ambush						
21) Defence against air attack						
22) Delaying fieldwork (demolition, interception)						
23) Minesweeping and mineclearing						
24) Setting up base camp						
<b>25)</b> Care of wounded						
<b>26)</b> Transport of wounded						
27) Monitoring mission						
28) Crowd control						
<b>29)</b> Search operation						
<b>30)</b> Guarding object or person						
31)Other task, what task?						

B9. Physical test (mandatory tests FM FysS)

 $\leq$  Click on the box that indicates your answer for each question.

Importance of mandatory tests	not Less somewhat Very Important	No idea
<ul><li>1) How important is it to physical tests in your position?</li><li>2) How do you perceive today's tests, the additional requirements FM FySS?</li></ul>		
3) Do the tests have any effect on your amount of workout?	Yes No	
4) Should everyone have the same type of physical tests?	Yes No	
<ul><li>5) Are the tests gender neutral, does everyone have the same conditions?</li><li>6) Should the tests be age differentiated</li></ul>	Yes No	
7) Do you experience physical tests as stressful?	Yes No	
What physical tests do you experience as stressful?		
B10. If you have comments, write these here, thank you!		

Please make sure you answered all the questions!

Thank you for your participation.

# Appendix 2. Task descriptions

# Military urban operations description

Military operations in urban terrain or urban operations are usually fragmented and difficult to oversee. Within the company's area of operations, a single platoon will attack along 1-2 streets. Battle positions are sometimes taken in cleared civilian houses in areas that have been controlled. While operating in urban areas, the major offensive tasks at platoon and squad level are attacking and clearing buildings. This involves close-quarters battle, isolating the objective, suppressing the threat, advancing the assault element, assaulting, and clearing buildings. The platoon leader will normally organize his platoon into two assault squads: a support squad and a breaching squad.

# Military urban operations field exercise description (Task 1)

The urban operations field exercise lasted 4 days, during which time the platoon performed an attacking and clearing building task. Task 1 the platoons' mission within the company's urban operations consisted of advancing and assaulting buildings via penetration attacks, seize control and clearing buildings. Thereafter consolidating, reorganizing, and setting up perimeter defenses. Task 1 lasted approximately 8 hours.

# Military retrograde description

A delaying action is a form of retrograde operation in which a force under pressure trades space for time by slowing down the enemy's momentum and inflicting maximum damage on the enemy without, in principle, becoming decisively engaged. A delay wears down the enemy so that own forces can regain the initiative through offensive action, buy time to establish an effective defense, or determine enemy intentions as part of a security operation. A company usually delays within an area of between 3x5 km up to 5x10 km. The size of the area depends mainly on terrain and time conditions.

# *Military delay field exercise description (Task 2)*

The task for the company was to delay the enemy at least 4 hours, enable a mechanized battalion the defeat the enemy. The platoon was assigned an area of operation where they conducted delaying field work with plenty of time for defense preparations in the actual covered terrain. Thereafter they executed the delay with different ambushes, in combination with mines and indirect fire.

# Military delay field exercise description (Task 3)

Task 3 was similar to task 2 but with a little less time for preparation of the counter mobility actions. Hence the delaying action was executed with more ambush moving to different battle positions.

# Military delay field exercise description (Task 4)

Task 4 was simulated combat for the company with delaying action (described prior). The force was assigned an area of operation within which the commander creates a battle plan based on defense and attack in combination with mines and indirect fire. The company had plenty of time for defense preparations in the actual terrain, so the battle was carried out over great depths with a large element of attacks and delaying field work. Delaying backwards to enable the counterattack from another mechanized battalion.

Paper I

Applied Ergonomics 83 (2020) 103002



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# **Applied Ergonomics**

journal homepage: http://www.elsevier.com/locate/apergo



# Development and application of a questionnaire to self-rate physical work demands for ground combat soldiers $\star$



Jonas Larsson<sup>a,b,c,\*</sup>, Magnus Dencker<sup>a</sup>, M. Charlotte Olsson<sup>b</sup>, Ann Bremander<sup>b,d</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Medical Imaging and Physiology, Skåne University Hospital Department of Translational Medicine, Lund University, Sweden

<sup>b</sup> School of Business, Engineering and Science, Rydberg Laboratory for Applied Science, Halmstad University, Sweden

<sup>2</sup> Swedish Armed Forces, Eksjö, Sweden

<sup>d</sup> Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund, Section of Rheumatology, Lund University, Sweden

ARTICLEINFO	A B S T R A C T
Keywords: Ground combat soldiers Work-demands Physical demand Aerobic capacity	Purpose: The aim of the present study was to identify the most physically demanding work tasks for Swedish ground combat soldiers through the development and application of a questionnaire survey. This is the first in a series of studies aiming to describe the development process and validation of physical selection standards in the Swedish armed forces.
	Methods: Based on procedural documentation, compart manuals and Job analyses, a questionnaire was developed that defined and rated the perceived physical strain of 30 work tasks for ground combat soldiers. To assess validity, an expert focus group was used and psychometric analysis performed. The questionnaire was then distributed to 231 ground combat soldiers, of whom 165 responded (71%).
	Results: The questionnaire was validated in three steps to achieve face and content validity, and internal con- sistency was acceptable (Chronbach's alpha $\geq 0.95$ ). Of the 30 work tasks included in the survey, transport of wounded was rated as the most demanding task for both aerobic capacity and strength. Other highly demanding tasks for aerobic capacity included combat movement (low/high crawl), dismounted attack in close country, urban and rough terrain and carrying heavy loads. There were no gender differences for either aerobic capacity and strength.
	strength demands in the top five most challenging tasks based on proportions. <i>Conclusions</i> : This study identified the most physically demanding tasks performed in the Swedish ground combat forces. Almost all the physically demanding tasks found in the present study contain elements of lifting and carrving. which require muscular strength and muscular endurance, with no gender differences.

## 1. Introduction

Many military tasks are physically demanding, and the ability to achieve and maintain the physical capacity required to perform all military tasks is important (Knapik et al., 2005; Heinrich et al., 2012). The most physically demanding work tasks for soldiers include carrying, lifting heavy loads and digging (Rayson, 1998). In military operations, soldiers often work at submaximal intensities during long periods of time interspersed with shorter high-intensity activities (Pihlainen et al., 2014). The success of military operations is often dependent on the soldiers' mobility and their ability to carry equipment. Soldiers with inadequate physical capacity increase their susceptibility to fatigue or injury, which can jeopardise the success of the mission (Nindl et al.,

#### 2013)

To select recruits able to meet the physical requirements of military operations, valid and reliable entry tests are important as are complementary tests for specific posts. Applying for basic military service in Sweden takes approximately 16-24 weeks from application to admission. If the applicant meets the initial requirements, he/she will perform an admission test at the Swedish Defence Recruitment Administration consisting of a physical, theoretical and medical examination, and all tests are the same irrespective of gender. The physical examination includes measures of isokinetic muscular strength during a simulated work-related heavy lift and a physical test on a test cycle (Larsson et al., 2011). Other criteria for admission selection include medical fitness and psychological capacity tests (Larsson et al., 2013). Validation of old as

\* Corresponding author. Swedish Armed Forces, Box 1002, SE-575 28, Eksjö, Sweden. E-mail address: jonas.a.larsson@mil.se (J. Larsson).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2019.103002

Received 5 February 2019; Received in revised form 28 October 2019; Accepted 12 November 2019 Available online 17 November 2019 0003-6870/© 2019 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>star}\,$  This work was supported by Swedish Armed Forces, Eksjö Sweden.

well as new tests to accurately reflect the requirements of different military tasks is important (Larsson et al., 2011). Since no work demand analyses have been performed in the Swedish armed forces, it is difficult to determine how valid the physiological admissions criteria are. Another question is whether there are gender differences in the perception of physically demanding tasks in the Swedish armed forces since male soldiers often have an advantage in physically demanding tasks due to anthropometric and physiological factors (Epstein et al., 2013; Roberts et al., 2016). Unlike other international armed forces, Sweden does not have gender-specific admission criteria. Some countries, however, are starting to initiate gender- and age-neutral admission standards, e.g., the United Kingdom (British army, 2018), which will introduce a gender and age-neutral fitness test in 2019.

Previous work task analyses have used physical loads to characterise the tasks performed by correctional officers (Hughes et al., 1989), firefighters (Phillips et al., 2011; Lindberg et al., 2014) and Australian State Emergency Services personnel (Larsen et al., 2013). Other studies have assessed the most physically demanding tasks. For example, the British army identified four key activities in the job analysis: single lift, carry, repetitive lift and loaded march (Rayson, 1998), and Canadian forces identified digging, marching and manual materials handling as the most physically demanding tasks (Jaenen, 2009). Using questionnaires, 70% of recruits in the Norwegian armed forces reported that their service was rarely endurance or strength demanding (lifting or carrying heavy loads) (Stornæs et al., 2014), while smoke diving and victim rescue were the most strenuous tasks reported by firefighters (Lindberg et al., 2014). Lastly, Australian State Emergency Service personnel identified twelve tasks as the most physically demanding, with carrying sandbags, lifting sandbags and shoveling sand (with hands) ranking as the top three physically demanding tasks (Larsen et al., 2013). In Sweden, studies have examined training optimisation and injury prevention for recruits during military training (Larsson, 2009) but not the physical demands of tasks for ground combat forces.

The aim of the present study, therefore, was to identify the most physically demanding work tasks for Swedish ground combat soldiers through the development and application of a questionnaire pertinent to the Swedish army, and to study possible gender differences in perceived difficulty of the tasks. This is the first in a series of studies and intends to serve as a foundation for the development of a valid admission and physical work capacity test applicable to the Swedish army.

## 2. Methods

#### 2.1. Development of a work task analysis questionnaire

Questionnaires from other countries and from other physically demanding professions (Lindberg et al., 2014; Stornase et al., 2014) were studied since none existed for the Swedish armed forces. The sections that were in agreement with and adaptable to a Swedish context and suitable for ground combat soldiers were used in the questionnaire development. An initial inventory of the tasks for ground combat soldiers was performed using combat manuals and procedural documentation from the Swedish armed forces (Hemvärnet, 2018).

The research group included a military officer, exercise physiologist, physiotherapist and physician specialised in physiology who examined the relevance of the items selected in the first version of the questionnaire. The questionnaire came to consist of six different sections: the first included questions related to the soldier's age, sex, anthropometric data and the nature of his/her job. The next four sections included questions regarding work demands for different tasks. The sixth section included questions regarding mandatory physical tests.

During development of the questionnaire, difficulty of the tasks requiring aerobic capacity were based on the Borg rating of perceived exertion (RPE) scale 6–20 (Borg, 1985, 1990, 1998) and were rated as very light (RPE 9), light (RPE 11), somewhat hard (RPE 13), hard (RPE 15), very hard (RPE 17) or I do not know. The questions regarding

requirements for muscle strength in the hands, arms, trunk and legs were based on Borg category-ratio (CR 10 scale) (Borg, 1982) and were rated as very weak (1), weak (2), somewhat strong (3), strong (5), very strong (7) or I do not know. In the final version of the questionnaire, the intensity descriptions used the text answers, not the numerical values.

# 2.2. Validity and feasibility of the questionnaire

An expert focus group consisting of both male (n = 7) and female (n = 1) officers was used to establish interpretation, cultural relevance, face validity (the degree to which a test is subjectively viewed as adequately covering the measured construct) and content validity (the degree to which the content of the questionnaire adequately reflects the construct to be measured) according to recommended guidelines in COSMIN checklist (Mokkink et al., 2010). The focus group had some concerns regarding the information text and the interpretation of tasks, which we clarified. The focus group also suggested adding questions pertaining to international duty, which we included. In addition, the focus group rated the tasks based on importance, which resulted in some tasks being removed from the first version. After adjustment, the questionnaire was tested once more by 4 soldiers (2 men and 2 women). The adjusted questionnaire was then digitalised and tested on 2 new soldiers (2 men). The final version of the questionnaire, "Questions regarding physical demands during different moments of duty," was reviewed by a total of 14 combat soldiers before it was administrated to the larger group of combat soldiers and included questions concerning employment data, physical capacity clusters (Table 1), ranking of daily work tasks (Table 2) and mandatory physical tests.

To study application and psychometric properties (internal consistency, missing items and general design issues) of the questionnaire, soldiers from all five regiments in Sweden where ground combat soldiers are stationed were invited to participate in the study. Ground combat soldiers from three out of the five regiments participated. The questionnaire was distributed from the period of late 2016 to spring 2017 to 231 ground combat soldiers, aged 18–50 years.

The study was approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund (Dnr, 2016/400). After a first verbal study briefing, participating soldiers gave their informed consent and were later sent a survey link to the questionnaire, which also included written information about the study. Individual responses to the questionnaire could not be traced by the researchers since the survey was designed to be non-identifiable.

#### 2.3. Data analysis

# 2.3.1. Statistics

Descriptive data were expressed as mean and standard deviation (SD). Missing items were reported for each subscale, and Chronbach's

# Table 1

Structure	of	the	survey.
-----------	----	-----	---------

Area of interest	Question	Number of tasks
Background	Soldier's age, sex, anthropometric data, and the nature of his/her job	
Aerobic capacity	How strenuous do you experience the following work tasks in your current post (exercise and service) to be in terms of your aerobic fitness (oxygen uptake, aerobic capacity)	31
Hand strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your hands to solve the following work tasks	30
Arm strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your arms to solve the following work tasks	30
Core strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your core to solve the following work tasks	30
Leg strength	Rate how strong you need to be in your legs to solve the following work tasks	30
Physical tests	Opinion regarding mandatory physical tests	

## Table 2

W	orł	c tas	k d	lescr	ipt	ion.
---	-----	-------	-----	-------	-----	------

Task number	Task description	Task number	Task description
1	Defence against ambush	17	Attack in rough terrain
2	Movement in combat (low crawl, high crawl, dodge, rush)	18	Defence in rough terrain
3	Digging trenches/foxholes	19	Delaying action in rough terrain
4	Laying mines	20	Ambush
5	Loading equipment on vehicle	21	Defence against air attack
6	Carrying heavy loads	22	Delaying fieldwork (demolition, interception)
7	Camouflage	23	Minesweeping and mineclearing
8	Patroling	24	Setting up base camp
9	Combat mission	25	Care of wounded
10	Reconnaissance patrol	26	Transport of wounded
11	Attack in urban terrain	27	Monitoring mission
12	Defence in urban terrain	28	Crowd control
13	Delaying action in urban terrain	29	Search operation
14	Attack in close terrain	30	Guarding object or person
15	Defence in close terrain	31	Other tasks
16	Delaying action in close terrain		

alpha was used to analyse internal consistency (the degree of the interrelatedness among the items to support the reliability of the questionnaire) in the subscales measuring aerobic capacity and strength. An acceptable internal consistency is a Chronbach's alpha between 0.7 and 0.9 (Tavakol and Dennick, 2011). Results from aerobic capacity, hand strength, arm strength, core strength and leg strength were analysed separately. The proportion of subjects were noted based on their work tasks ratings for aerobic demands (very light, light, somewhat hard, hard, very hard or I do not know) and for strength demands (very weak, somewhat strong, strong, very strong or I do not know).

The five work tasks with the highest proportion of subjects responding very hard for aerobic capacity, strong and very strong for muscle force within each area of interest were chosen for gender analysis. Differences in the distribution of answers between men and women within each rated work task were analysed with the Mann-Whitney test. The probability level of acceptable significance was set to 0.05. SPSS version 23 was used for statistical calculations (IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 23.0. IBM Corp., Armonk, NY).

# 3. Result

## 3.1. Participant information

Out of 231 soldiers invited to participate in the study, 165 soldiers (71%) accepted the invitation (25 women and 140 men). Of these, 16 individuals did not complete the survey, but data from the completed sections were analysed. The age of the respondents ranged from 19 to 44 years (mean 24, SD 5 years). The number of years in military service ranged from 0.5 to 16 years (mean 3, SD 3 years).

# 3.2. Psychometric properties of the questionnaire

The time it took for the respondents to complete the survey was approximately 35–40 min. The first section of the survey regarding demographic data had a higher response rate than the later sections of the survey. Aerobic demands were answered by 160 soldiers (135 men and 25 women), hand strength demands by 159 soldiers (134/25), arm strength by 154 soldiers (129/25), leg strength by 152 soldiers (127/25) and core strength by 149 soldiers (124/25). Chronbach's alpha was used to analyse internal consistency in the subscales measuring aerobic capacity and strength and showed an alpha coefficient between 0.95 and 0.99.

# 3.3. Physical domain findings

# 3.3.1. Aerobic demands

The tasks perceived as the most aerobically demanding were 1) transport of a wounded soldier, 2) movement in combat, 3) attack in close terrain, 4) attack in urban terrain and 5) attack in rough terrain (Fig. 1). There were no differences between male and female soldiers in the ratings for aerobic demands ( $p \ge 0.09$ , Man-Whitney test).

## 3.3.2. Muscle strength demands

For hand, arm, leg and core strength, 11 work tasks out of 30 (see Table 2) were ranked as demanding (strong) or very demanding (very strong) although many of them only in one of the strength areas. To summarise the findings and to enhance understanding, the top five most strenuous tasks (ranking from 1 most demanding to 5 least demanding) based on proportions are described in Table 3. Both male and female soldiers considered transport of wounded as the most challenging task for hand strength (80% men and 68% women), arm strength (81% men and 84% women), leg strength (82% men and 84% women) and core strength (81% men and 84% women). The second most demanding task for hand and arm strength (was carrying heavy loads, which also ranked third for leg and core strength (Table 3). There were no significant differences between male and female soldiers although they sometimes ranked the tasks in different order ( $p \ge 0.3$ , Mann-Whitney test) (Table 3).

Tasks included in the soldiers' job requirements pertaining to foreign service (monitoring mission, search operation and riot control) were marked I do not know for most of the respondents.

#### 4. Discussion

The results from the final questionnaire "Questions regarding physical demands during different moments of duty" show that transport of wounded, carrying heavy loads, care of wounded, movement in combat and attack in urban terrain are the most physically demanding work tasks in the Swedish army. Among Swedish soldiers, there were no differences in the ranking of physical requirements between men and women. Military mission demands are complex and cannot solely be described in single activities such as marching or digging. This means that complex tasks can be interpreted slightly different by each person completing the questionnaire, which could bias the result. For example, the task attack in urban terrain contains many different military activities. The tasks selected for this survey are a mixture of both complex and single military activities.

To the authors' knowledge, no previous study has identified and ranked the most physically demanding tasks for ground combat forces in the Swedish army. The present study gives insight into the perceived physical demands of ground combat soldiers in the Swedish armed forces.

# 4.1. Physical demands

Ground combat soldiers' work is physically demanding, and the ability to perform different duties depends on the duration and intensity of the work task. The terrain also has a large impact on a soldier's perceived workload. During military operations, soldiers often work long periods at low to moderate intensities. However, several tasks important to the success of the mission involve bursts of high-intensity activities (Pihlainen et al., 2014). In the present study, assault in different terrain and transport of a wounded were reported to involve high-intensity activities. Transport of a wounded soldier was ranked as



Fig. 1. The 10 most demanding work tasks regarding aerobic capacity for all soldiers, N = 165.

# Table 3

Ranking of the top five (1-5, 1 = most demanding task) muscle strength demanding tasks: total (T), men (M) and women (W). The ratings are based on proportions of subjects who have rated the demands of the tasks. Blank space indicates that the tasks were ranked lower than top five.

Work tasks	Hand :	strength		Arm s	rength		Leg str	rength		Core s	trength	
	Т	М	W	Т	М	w	Т	М	w	Т	М	w
Transport of wounded	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Carrying heavy loads	2	2	2	2	2	2	3	2		3	3	2
Care of wounded	3	3	3			3	4	4	3	5		4
Attack in urban terrain	4	4	5	3	3						4	
Digging foxholes	5		4	5		5				4	5	5
Delaying fieldwork		5										
Movement in combat				4	5		2	3	2	2	2	3
Delaying action in urban terrain					4							
Loading equipment						4						
Attack in close terrain							5	5	5			
Executing ambush									4			

the most strenuous task both for aerobic capacity (67% men, 52% women) and muscle strength (48-52% men, 48-68% women) by the ground combat soldiers. The second to fourth most aerobically demanding task (reported by 20-40% of the participants) involved dismounted attack in different types of terrain, carrying heavy loads and movement in combat. For most of the different strength components, similarly, carrying heavy loads ranked second before dismounted attack in different types of terrain, and low crawl/high crawl was ranked the most strenuous task. The results are in line with those found in the US army (Sharp et al., 2017), British army (Rayson, 1998; Rayson et al., 2000), Canadian army (Force operations manual, 2016), and Australian army (Doyle et al., 2015), which ranked similar tasks as being the most demanding: load carriage, lifting and carrying, evacuating casualties and moving under fire. However, the definition of the tasks can differ between countries, supporting the need for the current study. In Sweden, a casualty drag is one person dragging a wounded person to cover, applying first aid and seeking assistance. In other armies, e.g., the Royal Australian army, a casualty drag is a four-person team task to drag a 110-kg casualty for 100 m followed by a 200-m fireman's carry. The United Kingdom defines the combat arms casualty drag task as one or

two soldiers dragging a ~120-kg casualty 40 m (Sharp et al., 2017).

Loaded march has previously been identified as one of the most demanding tasks in the Canadian, Dutch, British, and US armies (Jaenen, 2009). However, in the present study, loaded march was not ranked as one of the ten most demanding tasks by Swedish ground combat soldiers. Eighty-eight percent of the female soldiers ranked loaded march as somewhat strenuous or strenuous compared with 77% of the male soldiers. Soldiers' load carriage has steadily increased since World War II and is now between 50 and 60 kg of extra weight (Knapik et al., 2004). The recommended load to be carried by soldiers is 30-50% of body mass (Epstein et al., 2013). Research has shown that injury risk for women increases fivefold if the load carried is >25% of body weight, and women are more likely to be fatigued even when carrying loads of 15-20 kg (Epstein et al., 2013; United Kingdom Ministry of Defence, 2014). In our study, we did not find any difference between how men and women interpreted load carriage. A study of Sharp et al. (2017) states that foot marching is a critical, physically demanding task for combat arms soldiers in each nation studied, and it is intriguing that load carriage did not rank in the top 10 of most demanding job tasks among Swedish ground combat soldiers. This discrepancy could be due to the

soldiers' individual interpretation of the described task, and, therefore, needs to be further investigated.

Most soldiers chose to answer I do not know when rating riot control as being a demanding task, despite the reported experience of the Swedish battalion in Kosovo 2004 involved in the incident in Caglavica (Human Rights Watch, 2004). Most soldiers who answered the questionnaire had not participated in international duty, and riot control is not a domestic duty of the Swedish army. Since it is not a common task, it will not be selected for further studies in this research because it is a low frequency, low critical task, albeit with high physical demand that may have a negative impact on recruitment or maintenance of soldiers (Beck et al., 2016).

In each area (aerobic and hand, arm, leg, and core strength demands), the five tasks ranked most demanding were studied further to determine whether any gender differences existed. There were no significant differences in ranked physical requirements between male and female soldiers although they sometimes ranked the tasks in different order.

# 4.2. Methodical considerations

The questionnaire was developed in collaboration with an expert focus group of military officers and soldiers and analysis of combat troop manuals and regulations, and it has been validated with soldiers in three steps to give the survey content and face validity. Only the most relevant tasks were included in the final questionnaire since too many questions can mean that the respondents do not pay attention to the answers at the end of the questionnaire (Lindberg et al., 2014). The length of the questionnaire became an actual problem in the current study as 16 of the respondents did not complete the questionnaire. To study reliability of the questionnaire, the interrelatedness among the items was determined by Chronbach's alpha in accordance with the COSMIN manual (Mokkink et al., 2010). The findings from the analysis showed a high alpha coefficient, supporting the reliability of the questionnaire. An alpha >0.95 might indicate redundancy of some questions within the separate scales. However, all included questions were rated as important by the expert group while removing items may affect the validity of the questionnaire. Some of the tasks in the questionnaire involve a number of sub-tasks that vary depending on the actual situation in which they occur, leading to different interpretations by respondents (Tavakol and Dennick, 2011). It is important to have as specific and accurate description of the job requirements as possible since the different components can determine the performance outcome (Rayson, 1998). It is also important that the number of tasks are not too small to capture the demands of the wide variety of movement patterns and muscle groups employed in task execution (Beck et al., 2016), challenging a shortening of the questionnaire. Studying psychometric properties of a questionnaire is an ongoing process and further studies are needed.

The demographic data indicated a wide range in age (19–44 years). This variance in age might be a confounder related both to years of military service experience and to level of exertion. However, most soldiers were young (mean age 24 years, SD 5 years, median age 23 years), and stratification based on median age did not seem relevant. The lack of experience in some of the tasks for soldiers with short service time could have affected their ability to assess these tasks correctly, although soldiers with short military service time mostly replied I do not know for low frequency tasks.

A total of 165 soldiers from three different regiments took part in this study. The response rate was 71%, although the study would be further strengthened by more respondents. Also, with only 15% women in the study, the actual number of female respondents is low. Although a higher number of women's responses would be desired to strengthen the results, the actual ratio of men to women is representative of the Swedish armed forces (18% women) (Fitriani et al., 2016).

The present study constitutes the first step in the development of work task analysis and aerobic evaluation for soldiers. All tasks included in a job analysis to evaluate physical capacity must be valid in each stage of the process (Payne and Harvey, 2010), and the next step will be measuring aerobic capacity with a special focus on the domains found in this study. This will be to find adequate physical capacity tasks for military service admission tests as well as fitness tests for those already serving.

### 5. Conclusion

The questionnaire was found to have acceptable face and content validity together with an acceptable internal consistency. However, validity is an ongoing process and more studies are needed to assess full validity and reliability of the questionnaire. The results of this study show that the process and methodology can be used to identify the most physically demanding tasks performed by soldiers in the Swedish army. Five tasks were identified as the most physically demanding for Swedish ground combat soldiers. Almost all the physically demanding tasks found in the present study contain elements of lifting and carrying, which demand muscular strength and muscular endurance capabilities. The five physically demanding tasks as described in this study will be a step in forming the basis for developing adequate physical recruitment standards for Swedish soldiers.

#### Funding

No funding to declare.

# Declaration of competing interest

The authors have no competing interests to declare.

#### References

- Beck, B., Billing, D.C., Carr, A.J., 2016. Developing physical and physiological employment standards: translation of job analysis findings to assessments and performance standards - a systematic review. Int. J. Ind. Ergon. 56, 9–16. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ergon.2016.08.006.
- Borg, G., 1982. A category scale with ratio properties for intermodal and interindividual comparisons. Psychophysical judgment and the process of perception 25–34. Borg, G., 1985. An Introduction to Borg's RPE-Scale. Mouvement Publication, Ithaca, N.
- Borg, G., 1985. An Introduction to Borg's RPE-Scale. Mouvement Publication, Ithaca, N. Y.
- Borg, G., 1990. A general model for interindividual comparison. In: Recent Trends in Theoretical Psychology. Springer, pp. 439–444.Borg, G., 1998. Borg's Perceived Exertion and Pain Scales: Human Kinetics.
- Dorg, G., D.O., Deg. 59 (TECHCOLOLIDION MAILE). Reliable of the second mail of the sec
- Doyle, T.L.A., Billing, D., Drain, J.R., Linnane, D., Carr, A.J., Hann, D., Lewis, M., 2015. Physical Employment Standards (JES) for Australian Force Defence Employment Categories Currently Restricted to Women-Part B: Physical Employment Assessments and Standards. Australian Department of Defence. Epstein, Y., Yanovich, R., Moran, D.S., Heled, Y., 2013. Physiological employment
- Epstein, Y., Yanovich, R., Moran, D.S., Heled, Y., 2013. Physiological employment standards IV: integration of women in combat units physiological and medical considerations. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 113 (11), 2673–2690. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00421-012-2558-7.
- Fitriani, G.S., Cooper, R., Matthews, R., 2016. Women in ground close combat. RUSI J. 161 (1), 14–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/03071847.2016.1152117. Heinrich, K.M., Spencer, V., Fehl, N., Poston, W.S.C., 2012. Mission essential fitness:
- Heinrich, K.M., Spencer, V., Fehl, N., Poston, W.S.C., 2012. Mission essential fitness: comparison of functional circuit training to traditional army physical training for active duty military. Mil. Med. 177 (10), 1125–1130. https://doi.org/10.7205/ MILMED-D-12-00143.
- Hughes, M.A., Ratliff, R.A., Purswell, J.L., Hadwiger, J., 1989. A content validation methodology for job related physical performance tests. Public Pers. Manag. 18 (4), 487–504. https://doi.org/10.1177/000102608901800408.
- Human Rights Watch, 2004. Failure to Protect: Anti-Monority Violence in Kosovo, March 2004. Retrieved from. https://books.google.se/books?id=zdeulbfSK-YC.
- Jaenen, S.P., 2009. Identyfing the most physically demanding tasks. Retrieved from https ://www.sto.nato.int/publications/STO%20Meeting%20Proceedings/RTO -MP-HFM-124/MP-HFM-124-R1.pdf.
- Knapik, J., Darakjy, S., Scott, S.J., Hauret, K.G., Canada, S., Marin, R., Jones, B.H., 2005. Evaluation of a standardized physical training program for basic combate training. J. Strength Cond. Res. 19 (2), 246–253. https://doi.org/10.1519/16324.1
- Knapik, J.J., Reynolds, K.L., Harman, E., 2004. Soldier load carriage: historical, physiological, biomechanical, and medical aspects. Mil. Med. 169 (1), 45–56. https://doi.org/10.2025/MILMED.169.1.45.

#### Applied Ergonomics 83 (2020) 103002

- Larsen, B., Graham, T., Aisbett, B., 2013. A survey to identify physically demanding tasks performed during storm damage operations by Australian State Emergency Services personnel. Appl. Ergon. 44 (1), 128–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. apergo.2012.05.010.
- Larsson, H., 2009. Premature discharge from military service: risk factors and preventive interventions. Stockholm. Retrieved from http://diss.kib.ki.se/2009/978-91-740 9-435-0.
- Larsson, H., Tegern, M., Broman, L., 2013. Rekrytering, Urval Och Uppföljning Första Året Med Frivilliga Soldater. Karolinska Institutet: Division of Physiotherapy. Larsson, H., Tegern, M., Broman, L., Harms-Ringdahl, K., 2011. Isokai-testet som
- Larsson, H., Tegern, M., Broman, L., Harms-Ringdahl, K., 2011. Isokai-testet som urvalstet till utbildning i Försvarsnaktens nya personalförsörjningssystem. Retrieved from Karolinska institutet. https://ki.se/sites/default/files/2018/12 /28/isokai-testet\_som\_urvalstest\_till\_utbildning\_i\_forsvarsmaktens\_nya\_personalfors orjanigssystem.pdf.
- Lindberg, A.S., Malm, C., Oksa, J., Gavhed, D., 2014. Self-rated physical loads of work tasks among firefighters. Int. J. Occup. Saf. Ergon. 20 (2), 309–321. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/10803548.2014.11077042.
- Mokkink, L.B., Tervee, C.B., Patrick, D.L., Alonso, J., Stratford, P.W., Knol, D.L., de Vet, H.C.W., 2010. The COSMIN checklist for assessing the methodological quality of studies on measurement instruments: an international Delphi study. In: Quality of Life Research (2010/02/20, vol 19. Dordrecht: Springer, Netherlands, pp. 539-549.Nindl, B.C., Castellani, J.W., Warr, B.J., Sharp, M.A., Henning, P.C., Spiering, B.A.,
- Nindl, B.C., Castellani, J.W., Warr, B.J., Sharp, M.A., Henning, P.C., Spiering, B.A., Scofield, D.E., 2013. Physiological Employment Standards III: physiological challenges and consequences encountered during international military deployments. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 113 (11), 2655–2672. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00421-013-2591-1.
- Payne, W., Harvey, J., 2010. A framework for the design and development of physical employment tests and standards. Ergonomics 53 (7), 858–871. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00140139.2010.489964.
- Phillips, M., Netto, K., Payne, W., Nichols, D., Lord, C., Brooksbank, N., Aisbett, B., 2011. Frequency, intensity and duration of physical tasks performed by Australian rural firefighters during bushfire suppression. In: Paper Presented at the Proceedings of Bushfire CRC & AFAC 2011 Conference Science Day.

- Pihlainen, K., Santtila, M., Hakkinen, K., Lindholm, H., Kyrolainen, H., 2014. Cardiorespiratory responses induced by various military field tasks. Mil. Med. 179 (2), 218–224. https://doi.org/10.7205/milmed-d-13-00299.
- Rayson, M., 1998. The Development of Physical Selection Procedures. Phase 1: Job Analysis. Taylor & Francis Ltd, London.
- Rayson, M., Holliman, D., Belyavin, A., 2000. Development of physical selection procedures for the British Army. Phase 2: relationship between physical performance tests and criterion tasks. Ergonomics 43 (1), 73–105. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 001401300184675.
- Roberts, D., Gebhardt, D.L., Gaskill, S.E., Roy, T.C., Sharp, M.A., 2016. Current considerations related to physiological differences between the sexes and physical employment standards. Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metabol. 41 (6), S108–S120. https:// doi.org/10.1139/apm.2015/0540.
- Sharp, M.A., Cohen, B.S., Boye, M.W., Foulis, S.A., Redmond, J.E., Larcom, K., Zambraski, E.J., 2017. U.S. Army physical demands study: identification and validation of the physically demanding tasks of combat arms occupations. J. Sci. Med. Sport 20, S62–S67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2017.09.013.
- Stornæs, A., Aandstad, A., Kirknes, J., 2014. Fysiske tester og fysiske arbeidskrav i Forsvaret – hva mener Forsvarets ansatte? Delrapport. Retrieved from http://www. academia.edu/28580130/Fysiske tester og fysiske arbeidskrav i Forsvaret hva mener Forsvarets ansatte.
- Tavakol, M., Dennick, R., 2011. Making sense of Cronbach's alpha. Int. J. Med. Educ. 2, 53–55. https://doi.org/10.5116/ijme.4dfb.8dfd.
- United Kingdom Ministry of Defence, 2014. Women in ground close combat. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/women-in-ground-close-comb at-gcc-review-paper.

## Web references

- British army, 2018. retrieved 2018-11-08 from. https://www.army.mod.uk/news-and -events/news/2018/09/new-physical-fitness-standards-for-combat-roles/.
- Hemvärnet, 2018. retrieved 2018-11-05 from. https://hemvarnet.se/om-organisationen /hemvarnsforbanden/908/1707.

# Paper II

# Applied Ergonomics 101 (2022) 103710



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# Applied Ergonomics

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/apergo



Jonas Larsson<sup>a,b,c,\*</sup>, Magnus Dencker<sup>a</sup>, Ann Bremander<sup>b,d,e</sup>, M. Charlotte Olsson<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Medical Imaging and Physiology, Skåne University Hospital, Department of Translational Medicine, Lund University, Sweden

<sup>b</sup> Rydberg Laboratory for Applied Science, Halmstad University, Sweden

<sup>c</sup> Swedish Armed Forces, Eksjö, Sweden

<sup>d</sup> Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund, Section of Rheumatology, Lund University, Sweden

e Department of Regional Health Research, University of Southern Denmark, Odense, Denmark

ARTICLE INFO	A B S T R A C T
Keywords: Aerobic capacity Ventilation VO2peek Graded exercise test	Purpose: To investigate the effect of sex and load carriage on cardiorespiratory responses to high intensity exercise in male and female soldiers. Methods: Soldiers (9 women, 9 men) performed a graded treadmill test until exhaustion with no load (NL) and combat-gear with body armor (CG). Cohen's d effect sizes, paired t-tests and ANOVA were used to study differences between conditions. A mixed linear regression model analyzed the relationship between heart rate (HR) and oxygen uptake (VO <sub>2</sub> ) with load and between sexes. Results: Wearing CG resulted in, for both sexes, a decreased time to exhaustion (-11 min), lower VO <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min) ES = 0.56; VO <sub>2peak</sub> (ML/kg/min) ES = 2.44, both p < 0.001, a net decrease in minute ventilation (ES = 3.53) and no change in HR <sub>max</sub> . No sex-difference were present except for absolute VO <sub>2peak</sub> . The VO <sub>2</sub> and HR relationship showed a cardiorespiratory reduction wearing CG vs. NL. Added load was equal between sexes, although female soldiers' CG relative to body mass was higher (25%) than male soldiers' (20%), p < 0.01. Conclusion: Wearing CG reduces soldiers' cardiorespiratory capacity and exercise performance level, although the reduction cannot be explained solely based on the added load of CG, instead CG seems to restrict the capacity to fully ventilate. No sex differences were found in relative cardiorespiratory responses to wearing CG compared to NL.

# 1. Introduction

The ability to carry load for a soldier is a core requirement, often including body armor, helmet, and combat equipment along with sustainment stores (food, water etc.). For dismounted personnel, the load can also include mission specific equipment. The total amount of carried equipment can be as high as 60% of a soldier's body mass (Birrell et al., 2007, Dean and Dupont, 2003), making the soldier more susceptible to fatigue, and this can have a negative impact on work performance, especially when the intensity is greater than 50% of maximal work capacity (Epstein et al., 1988). Previous studies of load carriage up to 40% of body mass, where the load was in the form of a backpack have shown that the added load put a stressor to the cardiorespiratory system. This resulted in lowered time to exhaustion, whereas the peak physiological responses were not necessarily significantly affected, neither in men nor women (Phillips et al., 2016); Taylor et al., 2016). Studying sex

differences in load carriage, showed that women had lower  $VO_{2peak}$  and peak minute ventilation, but the submaximal ventilatory responses to exercise carrying a backpack were similar in men and women (Phillips et al., 2019).

Applied Ergonomics

Besides the load of a backpack, personal protective equipment such as a body armor has been shown to restrict the thoracic cavity, resulting in further volume and movement limitation of the chest in men (Peoples et al., 2016; Armstrong et al., 2019). Soldiers are frequently required to undertake load carriage with combat gear (CG) i.e., webbing, rifle, helmet, and body armor during both training and operations. Additional load of a backpack is added mainly during road marching and approach march. Therefore, conducting studies with backpack loads only, could misrepresent the load carried by soldiers, and is not likely to correctly measure the energy demands of wearing body armor (De Maio et al., 2009; Armstrong et al., 2019).

Only a few studies have investigated the effects of CG on ventilatory responses in a military population (Crowder et al., 2007; Armstrong

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2022.103710

Received 15 September 2021; Received in revised form 1 February 2022; Accepted 2 February 2022 0003-6870/© 2022 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Swedish Armed Forces, Box 1002, SE-575 28, Eksjö, Sweden.

E-mail addresses: jonas.a.larsson@mil.se (J. Larsson), magnus.dencker@skane.se (M. Dencker), abremander@health.sdu.dk (A. Bremander), charlotte.olsson@hh. se (M.C. Olsson).

Applied Ergonomics 10	1 (2022)	) 103710
-----------------------	----------	----------

Abbreviations		Kg	Kilogram
		L	Liter
95% CI	95% Of confidence interval	min	Minute
ANOVA	Analysis of variance	mL	milliliter
β	Regression coefficient	mmol/L	Millimoles per liter
BM	Body mass	NL	No Load (light training clothes)
BMI	Body mass index	RER	Respiratory exchange ratio
Bpm	Beats per minute	RPE	Ratings of perceived exertion
CG	Combat gear + body armor	SD	Standard deviation
cm	Centimeters	$VCO_2$	Carbon dioxide output
ES	Effect size (Cohens)	VE	Minute ventilation
fь	Respiratory rate	VEpeak	Peak minute ventilation
$f_{\rm bpeak}$	Peak respiratory rate	$VO_2$	Oxygen uptake
GXT	Graded exercise test	VO <sub>2peak</sub>	Peak oxygen uptake
HR	Heart rate	VT	Tidal volume
HR <sub>max</sub>	Maximal heart rate	V <sub>Tpeak</sub>	Peak tidal volume

et al., 2019). Armstrong et al. (2019) showed depressed ventilation parameters during simulated military load carriage, increased  $V_E$  and  $f_b$ with load and time, and a greater increase in  $V_E$  and  $f_b$  with heavier loads. However, these studies did not investigate sex-differences of the different loads, and only one studied the effect of load, i.e. CG, on peak exercise (De Maio et al., 2009). A greater understanding of sex differences associated with load carriage and ventilatory restriction is needed since there has been an increase in occupational specialties open to women, including direct combat roles in the soldier profession.

To determine work intensity, VO2 or some equivalent index must be measured. Maximal oxygen consumption (VO2peak) is generally recognized as the functional limit of the cardiorespiratory system to transport oxygen to tissues to meet the aerobic requirements of the body (Bruce et al., 1973), and it is the best physiological indicator of muscular capacity for sustained work (Noakes, 1988). Since heart rate (HR) is linearly related to VO2 and is easy to measure, working HR has often been used to monitor aerobic work intensity (Almeida et al., 2019). Previous studies have not shown conclusively if the HR and VO2 relationship during load carriage follow the same slope as unloaded work in soldiers. Keren et al. (1981) found similarities for the rate of oxygen consumption with incrementing speed between loaded marching and treadmill running. While other studies found a larger increase in HR at a given VO2 in loaded marching compared to unloaded marching or running (Gordon et al., 1983; Rayson et al., 1995). These studies investigated either men or women using different protocols, but direct sex-comparisons have not been investigated.

The armed forces in many countries require some type of cardiorespiratory admissions test or yearly fitness test, normally performed in light gym clothing gear, even though soldiers wear combat gear and body armor while conducting military tasks. Therefore, using results from cardiorespiratory fitness tests with light clothes and no load (NL) could overestimate actual cardiorespiratory capacity, and thus increase the risk of load carriage-related fatigue for soldiers (Bilzon et al., 2001; Vanderburgh, 2007). The cardiovascular response to load carriage during simulated road marching has been investigated thoroughly in male soldiers at various load and speed (Quesada et al., 2000; Crowder et al., 2007; Beekley et al., 2007). However, knowledge about the cardiorespiratory responses during work until exhaustion wearing CG is limited (De Maio et al., 2009), especially in female soldiers. Thus, this study aimed to investigate cardiorespiratory responses in female and male soldiers, for 1) both CG and no load during a graded treadmill exercise test to exhaustion and 2) sex-differences in the physiological response to load carriage, and 3) if the relationship between HR and VO2 differ between the two load conditions, or between women and men.

#### 2. Material and methods

# 2.1. Participants

Healthy, non-smoking soldiers (9 women and 9 men) volunteered for the study. Group characteristics are summarized in Table 1. All participants were free from musculoskeletal injury. The soldiers were informed about the study in both writing and orally and were given the opportunity to pose questions before signing a written informed consent. The study was approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund, Sweden (Dnr, 2016/400).

# 2.2. Load configuration

The soldiers wore top and shorts/tights and running shoes in the NL condition, but no additional load. In the CG condition the soldiers used their own equipment since they were familiarized to it, and it was adjusted for an optimal fit. It consisted of statutory combat gear: army boots, uniform (M90), helmet and depending on post; body armor; Kroppskydd 90 A (Stormark K Konfeksjonsfabrikk A/S, Norge, size small to large, weight 3.3–3.5 kg), webbing with armored plates, Kroppsskydd 12 (Mehler Vario Systems Gmbh, size 1–7, weight 6–14 kg) or Kroppsskydd 94 (Åkers Krutbruk Protection AB, size small to large, weight 4.5–10.5 kg), and a dummy weapon designed to simulate the Swedish Army standard weapon AKS (weight 4.5 kg). There was no difference in added load (CG) between women 16.3  $\pm$  2.5 kg and men 15.7  $\pm$  2.0 kg (p = 0.56) (Table 1), whereas the load added expressed as a percentage of body mass was greater for women compared to men (24.8  $\pm$  0.4% and 20  $\pm$  0.1% respectively, p < 0.01).

### 2.3. Experimental design

We used the standardized marching speeds of the Swedish Armed Forces for treadmill speeds to simulate real-life work recommendations in a laboratory setting with a highly standardized protocol. The soldiers who volunteered for the study were all ground combat soldiers but with

Table 1							
Physical	characteristics	of	female	and	male	soldie	rs.

	Women (n = 9)	Men (n = 9)	p-value
Age (years)	$26.2\pm4.8$	$22.6\pm2.4$	0.056
Height (cm)	$167.0 \pm 6.0$	$181.3 \pm 5.2$	< 0.001
Body mass (kg)	$66.5 \pm 8.6$	$78.3 \pm 8.9$	0.012
Added load (kg)	$16.3 \pm 2.5$	$15.7\pm2.0$	0.559
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$23.7 \pm 2.2$	$23.7 \pm 2.2$	0.950

Values are means  $\pm$  standard deviation. BMI, body mass index.

different posts, employment time ranged between 1 and 6 years with an extensive experience of load carriage. During the load session with CG they were all equipped with their personal duty combat gear and carried a dumny weapon.

Participants were tested at the laboratory twice with 2–14 days between sessions. During their first visit they were informed about the study, signed the consent form, had their height and body mass measured and their BMI calculated as the body mass (kg) divided by the height (m) squared. After that they continued with a graded exercise test (GXT). Participants performed the same GXT protocol at both sessions with a cross-over design starting with either NL or CG in randomized order. The participants were asked to refrain from smoking, drinking caffeinated drinks, and the use of nicotine 3 h prior to the tests. Data from the NL-test served as a reference for comparison with the values from the CG-test. The primary outcome measures were HR, minute ventilation (V<sub>E</sub>) and VO<sub>2</sub>.

# 2.4. Assessment of cardiorespiratory capacity

All GXTs were conducted on a motorized treadmill (Rodby Innovation AB, Vänge, Sweden) indoors in a laboratory setting. Values for VO2, carbon dioxide output (VCO<sub>2</sub>), and  $V_E$  were obtained with indirect calorimetry (Oxycon Pro, Jaeger, Hoechberg, Germany), and equipment was calibrated according to the manufacturer's instructions before each test. HR measurements were obtained with a Polar HR monitor (FT4, Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland) placed on the chest of the participants and synchronized with the Oxycon Pro system. Blood lactate concentration was measured from the fingertip, immediately after cessation of GXT (Lactate Pro 2, Arkray Inc, Kyoto, Japan). Prior to the GXT, resting values for blood pressure, HR, VO<sub>2</sub>, VCO<sub>2</sub>, V<sub>E</sub> including respiratory rate (fb) and tidal volume (VT) were collected with the subject lying supine approximately 15 min until the HR had decreased to resting heart rate level, estimated based on the minimum heart rate recorded at rest prior to loading (normal range for resting level 60-100 bpm) and remained constant for 5 min, and thereafter while standing quietly for 5 min with minimal movement. The GXT protocol continued until volitional exhaustion.

The GXT protocol was adapted from Bruce graded treadmill protocol (Bruce et al., 1963) with the use of speed 5.4 km/h since it matched the regulated speed during loaded marches determined by the Swedish Armed Forces and represents approximately 50% of the soldiers maximal work capacity marching on gravel road (Danielsson and säkerhet, 2008), and 8 km/h was used as it corresponds with the regulated speed used for rapid march (jogging) (Danielsson and säkerhet, 2008) as shown in Table 2.

The soldiers were considered to have reached their maximal effort when the following criteria were fulfilled: HR reaching ±10 beats of the subjects age predicted maximum HR (220-age), respiratory exchange ratio (RER) exceeded 1.05, ratings of perceived exertion (RPE) ≥18 for the sensation in leg muscles and breathing on the Borg 6-to-20 RPEscale, and blood lactate concentration immediately post-exercise (≥9.0 mmol/L) (Edvardsen et al., 2014). During rest and the GXT, continuous measurements of VO<sub>2</sub>, VCO<sub>2</sub>, V<sub>E</sub>, V<sub>T</sub>, f<sub>b</sub>, and HR were made. The last 30 s of each 5- or 3-min stage were used for determining HR, V<sub>E</sub> components, and gas exchange data.

# Table 2

Graded exercise test, treadmill protocol. (Adopted from Bruce graded treadmill protocol).

Stage	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Duration (min)	5	5	3	3	3	3	3	3	3	3
Speed (km/h)	5.4	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8
Grade (%)	0	0	2	4	6	8	10	12	14	16

#### 2.5. Data presentation and statistical analyses

Values are presented as mean and standard deviation (SD). In this study, we calculated individual responses for VO<sub>2</sub>, HR, V<sub>E</sub>, V<sub>T</sub> and  $f_b$  as a percentage at 5 levels (15, 25, 50, 75, 100%) of peak values (called exercise intensity) to analyze these cardiorespiratory sex difference responses to load carriage during a GXT. A two-way repeated measures ANOVA was performed for exercise intensity (5 levels) and effect of load (NL/CG). Similarly, for sex-specific analyses the difference between NL and CG, a three-way mixed ANOVA was run to understand the effect of load (NL/CG) and exercise intensity (5 levels) on sex (woman/man). When the assumption of sphericity determined by Mauchly's test was violated, Greenhouse-Geisser adjustment was applied. Tukey's post-hoc test was used to identify any significant differences between load or sex.

To compare effect of load on peak values for VO<sub>2</sub>, HR, V<sub>E</sub>, V<sub>T</sub>, *f*<sub>b</sub>, and time to exhaustion, two-sided paired t-tests were used, and to compare effect of load between sexes at peak exercise intensity, independent sample t-tests were used. To study the magnitudes of change between NL and CG and between women and men for peak values, effect sizes (ES) were calculated using Cohen's D, effect statistic (Cohen, 1988), and interpreted according to the following thresholds for ES: <-0.2 (trivial), 0.20–0.59 (small), 0.60–1.19 (moderate), 1.20–1.99 (large), 2.00–3.99 (very large), and >4.00 (extremely large) (Hopkins et al., 2009). Generalized mixed effect linear regression models were used to compare the change in HR and VO<sub>2</sub> (dependent variable) between NL and CG over the time course of the GXT and between sex. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS software (SPSS Statistics, Version 25, IBM Corporation, New York). Statistical significance level was set at p < 0.05.

# 3. Results

# 3.1. Oxygen consumption and heart rate

When the soldiers performed a GXT, the group mean of time to exhaustion was 19.4  $\pm$  3.4 min for NL and 8.5  $\pm$  2.6 min for CG, showing a very large, decrease between the two load conditions (ES = 3.60, p < 0.001). Based on these results, it was estimated that time to exhaustion decreased by approximately 40 s for every 1 kg of additional external mass in CG condition (-660 s divided by 16 kg added load) (Table 3). The difference between the NL and CG condition for women was -11.1 min (ES = 3.41, p < 0.001) and for men -9.6 min (ES = 3.56, p < 0.001), with no difference between sexes in the same conditions (NL, p = 0.34 and CG, p = 0.79) (Table 3).

Analysis of absolute VO<sub>2peak</sub> (L/min) revealed that wearing CG vs. NL led to a small decrease for women (ES = 0.55, p < 0.05), but a moderate decrease (ES = 0.93, p < 0.01) for men (Table 3). The change in VO<sub>2peak</sub> from the NL to the CG-test was evaluated for sex-differences where men had a moderately larger decrease in absolute VO<sub>2peak</sub> (ES = 1.04, p = 0.05) compared to women.

However, in relative VO<sub>2peak</sub> (mL/kg/min), GG resulted in very large decreases, for both women (ES = 2.46, p < 0.001) and men (ES = 3.43, p < 0.001), as shown in Table 3, and the sex-difference was eliminated for relative VO<sub>2peak</sub> (ES = 0.25, p = 0.60).

Fig. 1 shows the GXT levels vs. relative exercise intensity (% of relative VO<sub>2peak</sub>) for both NL and CG. From 15% of VO<sub>2peak</sub> and onwards, CG yielded a lower exercise intensity for the same % of VO<sub>2peak</sub> compared to NL (load\*levels, p < 0.01), with no difference between sexes (level \*load\*sex, p = 0.18). This indicates that while wearing CG at any submaximal exercise intensity (GXT stages), the soldiers worked at a higher % of their VO<sub>2peak</sub> compared to NL. At 100% VO<sub>2peak</sub> the actual VO<sub>2peak</sub> is lower with CG compared to NL.

Similarly, Fig. 1 shows the GXT levels vs. relative heart rate response (% of HR<sub>max</sub>) and from approximately 50% of HR<sub>max</sub> onwards, wearing CG resulted in a lower exercise intensity for the same % of HRmax compared to NL (load\*levels, p < 0.01). In absolute numbers, this means

#### Table 3

Mean, standard deviations (SD), effect size (ES) and p-value, results for 9 men and 9 women, cardiorespiratory data at peak exercise, unloaded (NL) and loaded (CG) condition.

	Sex Men, women	NL Mean ± SD	CG Mean ± SD	Change NL – CG	ES	<i>t</i> -test p-value
Time to exhaustion (min)	М	$\begin{array}{c} 20.3 \pm \\ 2.79 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 10.7 \pm \\ 2.59 \end{array}$	-9.63	3.56	< 0.001
Time to exhaustion (min)	W	$\begin{array}{c} 20.1 \pm \\ 3.81 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 9.0 \ \pm \\ 2.56 \end{array}$	-11.10	3.41	< 0.001
VO <sub>2peak</sub> (L/ min)	М	$4.16 \pm 0.47$	3.70 ± 0.51	-0.46	0.93	0.002
VO <sub>2peak</sub> (L/ min)	W	3.23 ± 0.39	3.03 ± 0.33	-0.19	0.55	0.026
VO <sub>2peak</sub> (mL/ kg/min)	М	53.33 + 3.92	40.55 + 3.52	-12.78	3.43	< 0.001
VO <sub>2peak</sub> (mL/ kg/min)	W	48.86 ± 5.82	36.92 ± 4.11	-11.93	2.36	< 0.001
HR <sub>max</sub> (bpm)	М	196 ± 9	$\frac{195}{7}$	-1	0.12	0.75
HR <sub>max</sub> (bpm)	W	$\frac{198 \pm}{8}$	196 ± 6	$^{-2}$	0.29	0.31
V <sub>Epeak</sub> (L/min)	М	150.7 ± 25.2	138.4 ± 23.9	-9.8	0.42	0.020
V <sub>Epeak</sub> (L/min)	W	$\begin{array}{c} 113.3 \\ \pm \ 10.2 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 106.6 \\ \pm 12 \end{array}$	-8.8	0.61	0.036
V <sub>Tpeak</sub> (mL/kg)	М	$2.99 \pm 0.4$	$2.56 \pm 0.3$	-0.43	1.21	< 0.001
V <sub>Tpeak</sub> (mL/kg)	W	$\begin{array}{c} 2.33 \pm \\ 0.3 \end{array}$	$2.01 \pm 0.3$	-0.32	0.97	0.001
f <sub>bpeak</sub> (breath∕ minute)	М	$50.3 \pm 6.1$	$54.2 \pm 8.7$	4.9	0.58	0.053
f <sub>bpeak</sub> (breath/ minute)	W	$\begin{array}{c} 49.3 \pm \\ 7.1 \end{array}$	54.2 ± 9.4	3.9	0.52	0.021
Lactate at VO <sub>2peak</sub> (mmol/L)	М	$\begin{array}{c} 13.74 \\ \pm \ 4.01 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 11.18 \\ \pm \ 3.89 \end{array}$	-2.56	0.65	0.08
Lactate at VO <sub>2peak</sub> (mmol/L)	W	$\begin{array}{c} 11.99 \\ \pm \ 2.79 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 11.15 \\ \pm \ 2.43 \end{array}$	-0.84	0.32	0.41
RER at exhaustion	М	$\begin{array}{c} 1.10 \ \pm \\ 0.03 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.10 \ \pm \\ 0.04 \end{array}$	0	0	0.94
RER at exhaustion	W	$\begin{array}{c} 1.10 \pm \\ 0.02 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.08 \pm \\ 0.04 \end{array}$	-0.02	0.63	0.24

VO<sub>2</sub>, oxygen uptake; HR, heart rate;  $V_{E_t}$  respiratory minute volume;  $f_{b_t}$  respiratory rate;  $V_T$ , tidal volume; RER, respiratory exchange ratio; bpm, beats per minute.

that for the same submaximal loads, HR was between 17 and 29 beats per minute (bpm) higher for soldiers wearing CG compared to NL (p < 0.001), with no sex difference (level\*load\*sex, p = 0.22). At HR<sub>max</sub> no differences in bpm existed between the two load conditions (Table 3).

A mixed effect linear regression analysis, investigating whether the relationship between relativeVO<sub>2</sub> and HR differ if a soldier wore NL or CG, showed a significant association between load, HR and change in VO<sub>2</sub> for women and men (Table 4), with no sex differences. This suggest that wearing NL, 1 beat per minute increase in HR resulted in an increase in VO<sub>2</sub> for men of 0.337 mL/kg/min (p < 0.001), and in women of 0.315 mL/kg/min (p < 0.001). Furthermore, a significant association between CG and VO<sub>2</sub> showed a lower increase in VO<sub>2</sub> for every bpm increase in HR, for both women (0.271 mL/kg/min, p < 0.001) and men (0.292 mL/kg/min, p < 0.001) wearing CG compared to NL (Table 4, Fig. 2).

# 3.2. Pulmonary ventilation

To investigate possible reasons for a difference in cardiorespiratory response wearing CG that could not be explained only by the increase in load *per se*, we studied  $V_E$  and its components ( $V_T$  and  $f_b$ ) during GXT wearing CG or NL in male and female soldiers. At peak intensity,  $V_E$  showed a moderate decrease for women (–8.8 L/min, ES = 0.61, p < 0.05) and a small decrease for men(-9.8 L/min, ES = 0.042, p < 0.05) wearing CG (Table 3). V<sub>T</sub> was moderately to largely decreased with CG for women (–0.32 mL/kg, ES = 0.97, p < 0.01) and men (–0.43 mL/kg, ES = 0.97, p < 0.01) and men (–0.43 mL/kg, ES = 1.21, p < 0.001) respectively, whereas f<sub>0</sub> showed a small increase for both women (3.9 breaths/min, ES = 0.52, p < 0.05) and men (4.9 breaths/min, ES = 0.58, p = 0.053) (Table 3). In addition, evaluation of the change in peak values for V<sub>E</sub> from NL to CG, revealed a small to moderate, but non-significant difference between sexes, V<sub>E</sub> (ES = 0.46, p = 0.34), V<sub>T</sub> (ES = 0.54, p = 0.26) or f<sub>b</sub> (ES 0.18, p = 0.70). Fig. 3 shows how wearing CG resulted in a lower exercise intensity workload (CXT stages) for the same % of V<sub>Epeak</sub>, V<sub>Tpeak</sub>, and f<sub>bpeak</sub> (load\*levels, p < 0.001), with no sex differences (level \*load \* sex) for, V<sub>Epeak</sub> (p = 0.35), V<sub>Tpeak</sub> (p = 0.10), or f<sub>bpeak</sub> (p = 0.85).

# 4. Discussion

To our knowledge this is the first study to investigate sex differences, with and without CG, in cardiorespiratory responses to graded treadmill exercise. Overall, no sex differences were found in relative cardiorespiratory responses to wearing combat gear and body armor. The one exception to this was that despite women having lower absolute  $VO_{2peak}$  and carrying a heavier load relative to their body mass, time to exhaustion was similar to the men's time. Increased energy cost due to increased load and velocity is a well-known occurrence. Hence, it is not surprising we found an increase in submaximal  $VO_2$ , HR and  $V_E$  with added load in the present study. Though, our results also show that wearing CG led to a larger increase in HR for a given  $VO_2$  compared to NL for both male and female soldiers, reducing their cardiorespiratory capacity and exercise performance level.

# 4.1. Oxygen consumption and heart rate during load carriage

When the soldiers wore CG, at any given submaximal exercise intensity (GXT stages) beyond standing, both male and female soldiers showed a progressively greater VO<sub>2</sub> compared with NL. Relative VO<sub>2peak</sub> decreased approximately 24% for both women and men wearing CG compared to NL, and this was reflected in a shorter time to exhaustion with CG. These results are similar to previous research on military personnel and university students of both sexes (Rayson et al., 1995; Walker et al., 2015), and on male military personnel (Beekley et al., 2007; Crowder et al., 2007) where an increased load was found to result in a decrease in time to exhaustion, VO<sub>2peak</sub> and V<sub>Epeak</sub>.

For the women in this study  $VO_{2peak}$  (L/min) at no load, was 22% lower compared to the men, and at CG 18% lower. This is in line with previous studies, where the difference between men and women's  $VO_{2peak}$  was 25% with no load (Patton et al., 1980), and 18% wearing backpacks during a treadmill test (Phillips et al., 2016b). Once expressed per kg body mass, the difference in  $VO_{2peak}$  between women and men in the present study was reduced to 9% for both load conditions. This sex difference is less compared to the aforementioned studies (Patton et al., 1980; Phillips et al., 2016b). One explanation for this finding could be that a majority of the female soldiers in this study had posts requiring wearing protective webbing, hence, well experienced in wearing CG and were moderately well-trained (Heyward, 1998).

HR at submaximal intensities was up to 25% higher with CG compared to NL, both for men and women, which shows that load carriage in soldiers places an increased demand on the heart to maintain cardiac output. Our findings are similar to previous studies performed on men and women military personnel (Ricciardi et al., 2008) and male soldiers (Armstrong et al., 2019) where a greater increase in HR was found at submaximal intensities wearing body armor. At maximal exercise effort the soldiers (Taylor et al., 2012; Peoples et al., 2016; Phillips et al., 2016).

The mixed effect linear regression model on VO2 and HR from this



Fig. 1. Oxygen uptake and cardiorespiratory responses to exercise intensity (Graded exercise test [GXT] stages) as a function of relative intensity of VO<sub>2peak</sub> (peak oxygen uptake) 15-100% of VO<sub>2peak</sub>, mean, standard deviations (SD). A. Heart rate 15–100% of HR<sub>max</sub>, (maximal heart rate); bpm, beats per minute, B. NL (diamonds) denotes no load test situation and CG (squares) denotes combat gear test situation. Exercise intensity presented as GXT stages, from stage 1 (supine), 2 (standing), 3 (5.4 km/h 0 grade) 4 (8 km/h 0 grade) 5 (8 km/h 2% grade) with 2% grade increase until stage 12 (8 km/h at 16% grade). ANOVA, (figure A, B) main effect of load p < 0.001 Interaction p < 0.001. Post hoc analyses significantly different from no load at \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01, and \*\*\*p < 0.001.

# Table 4

Association of changes in VO2 with HR and load.

parameters	β	(95% CI)	p-value
Men NL VO2 (mL/kg/min)	0.337	(0.31, 0.36)	< 0.001
Women NL VO <sub>2</sub> (mL/kg/min)	0.315	(0.29, 0.34)	< 0.001
Men CG VO <sub>2</sub> (mL/kg/min)	0.292	(0.26, 0.32)	< 0.001
Women CG VO <sub>2</sub> (mL/kg/min)	0.271	(0.24, 0.30)	< 0.001
Intercept	-20.04	(-24.1, -15.9)	< 0.001

Results of mixed effect linear regression analyses for VO<sub>2</sub> as dependent variable against heart rate.  $\beta$  regression coefficient. Cl, confidence interval (95%); NL, no load condition; CG, combat gear condition (body mass + added load), VO<sub>2</sub>, oxygen uptake.

study found that wearing CG compared to NL led to a larger increase in HR for a given VO2, and no difference between sexes was found. The reason for larger increase in HR at a given VO2 wearing CG may be related to biomechanical factors (stride pattern, stride length and speed) and/or muscular fatigue, but also restriction in the movement of the chest (Gordon et al., 1983; Rayson et al., 1995). An additional explanation could be that added load requires a greater postural control during loaded marching compared to NL and the HR response may be a result of extra static postural components (Rayson et al., 1995). Therefore, energy expenditure during loaded running/marching could be underestimated if submaximal HR determined during unloaded conditions are used as an estimation of VO2. Previous studies have found comparable heart rate elevations during treadmill walking with load weighing ~15% body mass but also an effect of the position and type of support for the backpack (Holewijn, 1990, Faghy and Brown, 2014, Joseph and Sengupta, 2014). Others have shown a linear relationship between external load and heart rate (Quesada et al., 2000; Beekley et al., 2007). Consequently, the relationship of VO2 and HR for unloaded



Fig. 2. A mixed-effect linear regression model for oxygen uptake (VO<sub>2</sub>) in mL/ kg/min and increase in heart rate bpm (beats/min). Each line depicts the fitted regression line for a different load, NL (solid line) denotes no load test situation and CG (dashed line) denotes combat gear test situation, with a fixed slope and random intercepts. Effect of load p < 0.001 and heart rate (HR) p < 0.001.

exercise cannot be directly applied to loaded exercise.

# 4.2. Pulmonary ventilation and load carriage

In the present study,  $V_E$  increased with CG at submaximal exercise intensities, and this was met by increased  $f_b$  together with a lower  $V_T$  from approximately 70% of  $V_{Tpeak}$  compared to NL. This sub-optimal breathing pattern could influence the capacity of the respiratory



Applied Ergonomics 101 (2022) 103710

Fig. 3. Exercise intensity (Graded exercise test [GXT] stages) as a function of relative expired ventilation (V<sub>E</sub>), 15–100% of V<sub>Epeak</sub>, mean, standard deviations (SD) A. Tidal volume (V<sub>T</sub>), 15–100% of V<sub>Tpeak</sub>, B. Respiratory rate ( $f_0$ ) 15–100% of  $f_{tpeak}$ . C. NL (diamonds) denotes no load test situation and CG (squares) denotes combat gear test situation. Exercise intensity presented as GXT stages from stage 1 (supine), 2 (standing), 3 (5.4 km/h 0 grade) 4 (8 km/h 0 grade) 5 (8 km/h 2% grade) with 2% grade increase until stage 12 (8 km/h at 16% grade). ANOVA, (figure A, B) main effect of load p < 0.001 Interaction p < 0.001. Post hoc analyses significantly different from load at \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01.

muscles, leading to a lower  $V_{Epeak}$  while wearing CG, and thus a lower  $VO_{2peak}$  and reduced time to exhaustion. Similar results were revealed in previous studies who found that wearing combat gear and specifically body-armor decreased upper extremity function and restricted chest wall motion, leading to respiratory muscle fatigue and a subsequent reduction of time that soldiers could operate wearing body armor (De Maio et al., 2009; Faghy and Brown, 2014; Shei et al., 2018; Armstrong et al., 2019). Limiting respiratory muscle movements can impair ventilation, which could be a problem during high-intensity work when

ventilation increases disproportionately (Louhevaara et al., 1995; De Maio et al., 2009; Taylor et al., 2012; Peoples et al., 2016; Phillips et al., 2016a). The present study found a small decrease in  $VO_{2peak}$  with load carriage, which most likely is secondary to a similar decrease in  $V_{Ev}$  with no difference (p = 0.06) between sexes (women approx. 6% reduction, men approx. 8%), which reflects a previous study in men (Armstrong et al., 2019). Walker et al. (2015) used a 10 kg weighted vest to simulate body armor then added another 10 kg in a backpack and found a greater reduction for  $V_{E}$  in men during 20 kg load carriage compared to women,

in contrast to our results where the use of CG lowered VE in women and men similarly.

The effect of load carriage on VO<sub>2peak</sub> not only depends on the weight or tightening the fit of the load causing pressure on chest wall (Bygrave et al., 2004), but may also depend on biomechanical factors, i.e., compensatory changes in muscle activation (abdominals, lower back, hip, knee and ankle) (Phillips et al., 2016a). An interesting sex-specific finding in the present study is that women, despite lower aerobic capacity and pulmonary ventilation, had almost identical time to exhaustion as men in both the NL and CG conditions. One possible explanation for this could be running economy, but unfortunately, we did not collect biomechanical data, and cannot say if sex-specific changes in biomechanics might have contributed to the results in time to exhaustion.

The present study had some limitations that need to be acknowledged. Height has been shown to affect ventilatory responses and pulmonary gas exchange since women compared to men have smaller lungs, increased work of breathing during exercise and decreased aerobic power (Bouwsema et al., 2017; Dominelli et al., 2018). Hence, larger physiological differences would be expected in this convenience sample of active soldiers compared to studies where height is controlled for. Moreover, the soldiers used their own equipment since they were familiarized with it, and it was adjusted for an optimal fit. However, since standardized equipment (weight and bulk), was not used and tightness of body armor not controlled for, our findings might be more difficult to compare to previous studies using identical equipment, standardized load and tightness. Instead, the design of our study was to use a load carriage setup that matched the soldiers' real work context at the expense of a higher load standardization. Another limitation in our study was the GXT protocol adopted from the Bruce treadmill protocol to evaluate the cardiorespiratory responses during high-intensity exercise while wearing NL and CG. The Bruce protocol is designed to bring a subject to fatigue in a short amount of time (usually less than 20 min); in our study, all but one subject lasted at least 25 min wearing NL (including marching 5 min 5.4 km/h and jogging 5 min 8 km/h 0% incline).

Future research is required to expand the findings in this study, to better understand women's physiological responses to load carriage during field work and if potential sex differences exist that need to be considered when determining physical employment standards.

## 5. Conclusion

This study extends current knowledge on sex differences and the effect of CG and body armor in soldiers and shows that wearing body armor reduced cardiorespiratory capacity in men and women. Even at lower intensities, load carriage increased the demands on soldiers during marching with no apparent sex-differences in relative cardiorespiratory response either at submaximal or maximal exercise intensities. One of the main findings was that the combat gear and body armor decreased time to exhaustion in both women and men by approximately 56% (11 min) during GXT. Considering that in military operations soldiers are subjected to work during long hours interspersed with high intensity activities, the reduction in time to exhaustion with CG is of importance in a real-life operation.

In addition, the VO2 and HR relationships for unloaded and loaded marching were different with no difference between sexes, which make HR measurements from unloaded exercise less reliable to use for prediction of energy expenditure at heavier load carriage. It could also be inappropriate to assume that the load carriage implications from one occupation can be applied to another. Therefore, it is important to use relevant occupational clothing and load both when determining physical employment standards used for admissions testing and during yearly fitness tests. These results could also be used in forming work guidelines for both female and male military personnel.

## Author's contribution

The study was designed by JL, MCO; MD and AB; data were collected by JL and MCO; Data was analyzed by JL and MCO, data interpretation and manuscript preparation were undertaken by JL, MCO, MD and AB. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

## Funding

The study was funded by Halmstad University and Swedish Armed Forces.

# Availability of data and material

The datasets used and/or analyzed during the current study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

#### Ethics approval and consent to participate

This investigation was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund, Sweden (Dr, 2016/400).

## Consent for publication

Not applicable.

# Conflicts of interest

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

# Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

# Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all subjects who volunteered to participate in this study and demonstrated great motivation and commitment. A special thanks to Lars Jehpsson for statistical support, and to Amanda Engberg & Max Turnstedt for the support with the data collection in this study.

#### References

- Almeida, M., Bottino, A., Ramos, P., Araujo, C.G., 2019. Measuring heart rate during cise: from artery palpation to monitors and apps. Int. J. Cardiovasc. Sci. 32 (4), 396-407.
- Armstrong, N.C.D., Ward, A., Lomax, M., Tipton, M.J., House, J.R., 2019. Wearing body armour and backpack loads increase the likelihood of expiratory flow limitation
- respiratory muscle faitigue during marching. Ergonomics 62, 1181–1192. Beekley, M.D., Alt, J., Buckley, C.M., Duffey, M., Crowder, T.A., 2007. Effects of heavy load carriage during constant-speed, simulated, road marching. Mil. Med. 172,
- Bilzon, J.L., Allsopp, A.J., Tipton, M.J., 2001. Assessment of physical fitness for occupations encompassing load-carriage tasks. Occup. Med. (Lond.) 51, 357–361.Birrell, S.A., Hooper, R.H., Haslam, R.A., 2007. The effect of military load carriage on ground reaction forces. Gait Posture 26, 611-614.
- ma, M.M., Tedjasaputra, V., Stickland, M.K., 2017. Are there sex differences in the capillary blood volume and diffusing capacity response to exercise? J. Appl. Physiol. 122, 460-469, 1985.
- Bruce, R.A., Blackmon, J.R., Jones, J.W., Strait, G., 1963. Exercising testing in adult normal subjects and cardiac patients. Pediatrics 32, Suppl 742–8 756.
- Bruce, R.A., Kusumi, F., Hosmer, D., 1973. Maximal oxygen intake and nomographic assessment of functional aerobic impairment in cardiovascular disease. Am. Heart J. 85, 546-562.
- Bygrave, S., Legg, S., Myers, S., Llewellyn, M., 2004. Effect of backpack fit on lung function. Ergonomics 47, 324-329.
- Cohen, J., 1988. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences.

## Applied Ergonomics 101 (2022) 103710

Crowder, T.A., Beekley, M.D., Sturdivant, R.X., Johnson, C.A., Lumpkin, A., 2007 Clower, T.A., Beenkey, M.D., Studtwan, K.A., Jonnson, C.A., Lampan, A., 2007. Metabolic effects of solution performance on a simulated graded road march while wearing two functionally equivalent military ensembles. Mil. Med. 172, 596–602. Danielsson, U., Säkerhet, T.F.C.S.O., 2008. Energikostnad vid Formarch Och Risken För Överhertning, CBRN-Skydd Och Säkerhet. Totalförsvarets forskningsinstitut (FOI).

- De Maio, M., Onate, J., Swain, D., Morrison, S., Ringleb, S., Naiak, D., 2009. Physical Performance Decrements in Military Personnel Wearing Personal Protective
- Equipment (PPE). NAVAL MEDICAL CENTER PORTSMOUTH VA. Dean, C., Dupont, F., Dean, C., & Dupont, F., 2003. The modern warrior's combat load dismounted operations in Afghanistan april-may 2003. In: Team, T.F.D.C.A.A. (Ed.), Fort Leavenworth, KS: U.S. Army Center for Lessons Learned: U.S. Army Center for Army Lessons Learned.
- Dominelli, P.B., Ripoll, J.G., Cross, T.J., Baker, S.E., Wiggins, C.C., Welch, B.T. Joyner, M.J., 2018. Sex differences in large conducting airway anatomy. J. Appl. Physiol. 125, 960–965, 1985.
- Edvardsen, E., Hem, E., Anderssen, S.A., 2014. End criteria for reaching maximal oxygen uptake must be strict and adjusted to sex and age: a cross-sectional study. PLoS One 9 e85276-e85276
- Epstein, Y., Rosenblum, J., Burstein, R., Sawka, M.N., 1988. External load can alter the energy cost of prolonged exercise. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 57, 243\_247
- Faghy, M.A., Brown, P.I., 2014. Thoracic load carriage-induced respiratory muscle
- Faguy, and, bown, FJ, 2019. Indiact load changematice respiratory model fatigue Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 114, 1085–1093.Gordon, M.J., Goslin, B.R., Graham, T., Hoare, J., 1983. Comparison between load carriage and grade walking on a treadmill. Ergonomics 26, 289–298. Heyward, V., 1998, Advanced Fitness Assessment and Exercise Prescription, third ed.
- Human kinetics. Holewijn, M., 1990. Physiological strain due to load carrying. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.
- Occup, Physiol, 61, 237-245, Hopkins, W.G., Marshall, S.W., Batterham, A.M., Hanin, J., 2009. Progressive statistics
- for studies in sports medicine and exercise science. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 41, 3-12. Joseph, S., Sengupta, A., 2014. Effect of Backpack Carriage Position on Physiological
- Cost and Subjective Responses of University Students. Keren, G., Epstein, Y., Magazanik, A., Sohar, E., 1981. The energy cost of walking and running with and without a backpack load. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 46, 317-324.
- Louhevaara, V., Ilmarinen, R., Griefahn, B., Kunemund, C., Makinen, H., 1995. Maximal physical work performance with European standard based fire-prot ctive clothing

ystem and equipment in relation to individual characteristics. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 71, 223–229. Noakes, T.D., 1988. Implications of exercise testing for prediction of athletic

- (also, 1.1), 1.500 implementations of exercise testing in production of antreta-performance: a contemportry perspective. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 20 319–330. ton, J.F., Daniels, W.L., Vogel, J.A., 1980. Aerobic power and body fat of men and women during army basic training. Aviat Space Environ. Med. 51, 492–496. P:
- Peoples, G.E., Lee, D.S., Notley, S.R., Taylor, N.A., 2016. The effects of thoracic load
- carriage on maximal ambulatory work tolerance and acceptable work durations. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 116, 635-646 Phillips, D.B., Ehnes, C.M., Stickland, M.K., Petersen, S.R., 2019, Ventilatory responses in
- males and females during graded exercise with and without thoracic load carriage. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 119, 441–453. Phillips, D.B., Stickland, M.K., Lesser, I.A., Petersen, S.R., 2016a. The effects of heavy
- load carriage on physiological responses to graded exercise. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 116, 275-280.
- Phillips, D.B., Stickland, M.K., Petersen, S.R., 2016b. Physiological and performance consequences of heavy thoracic load carriage in females. Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metabol. 41, 741-748.
- Quesada, P.M., Mengelkoch, L.J., Hale, R.C., Simon, S.R., 2000. Biomechanical and metabolic effects of varying backpack loading on simulated marching. Ergonomics 43 293-309
- Rayson, M.P., Davies, A., Bell, D.G., Rhodes-James, E.S., 1995. Heart rate and oxyge uptake relationship: a comparison of loaded marching and running in women. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 71, 405-408.
- Ricciardi, R., Deuster, P.A., Talbot, L.A., 2008. Metabolic demands of body armor on physical performance in simulated conditions. Mil. Med. 173, 817-824.
- Shei, R.J., Chapman, R.F., Gruber, A.H., Mickleborough, T.D., 2018. Inspiratory muscle training improves exercise capacity with thoracic load carriage. Phys. Rep. 6. Taylor, N.A., Lewis, M.C., Notley, S.R., Peoples, G.E., 2012. A fractionation of the
- physiological burden of the personal protective equipment worn by firefighters. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 112, 2913-2921.
- Taylor, N.A.S., Peoples, G.E., Petersen, S.R., 2016. Load carriage, human performance, and employment standards. Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metabol. 41, S131–S147. Vanderburgh, P.M., 2007. Correction factors for body mass bias in military physical
- fitness tests. Mil. Med. 172, 738-742. Walker, R.E., Swain, D.P., Ringleb, S.I., Colberg, S.R., 2015. Effect of added mass on
- eadmill performance and pulmonary function. J. Strength Condit Res. 29, 882-888.